ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

IN THE MATTER OF the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended

AND IN THE MATTER of a Plan of Compromise or Arrangement of INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD. 6326765 CANADA INC. and NOVAR INC.

the Applicants

MOTION RECORD (Returnable July 2, 2009)

June 17, 2009

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP

Barristers and Solicitors 199 Bay Street, Suite 2800 Box 25, Commerce Court West Toronto, Ontario M5L 1A9

Linc Rogers LSUC No. 43562N

Tel: (416) 863-4168

Katherine McEachern LSUC No. 38345M

Tel: (416) 863-2566

Jackie Moher LSUC No. 53166V

Tel: (416) 863-3174 Fax: (416) 863-2653

Lawyers for the Applicants

TO: SERVICE LIST

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD., 6326765 CANADA INC. and NOVAR INC.

the Applicants

SERVICE LIST

TO:	BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP
	Barristers and Solicitors
	199 Bay Street, Suite 2800
	Box 25, Commerce Court West

Toronto, ON M5L 1A9

Linc Rogers

Tel: (416) 863-4168

E-mail: linc.rogers@blakes.com

Katherine McEachern

Tel: (416) 863-2566

E-mail: katherine.mceachern@blakes.com

Jackie Moher

Tel: (416) 863-3174

Fax: (416) 863-2653

E-mail: jackie.moher@blakes.com

AND TO: | McMILLAN LLP

Barristers & Solicitors

Brookfield Place, Suite 4400

181 Bay Street 42nd Floor

Toronto, ON M5J 2T3

Wael Rostom

Tel: (416) 865-7790

Fax: (647) 722-6736

E-mail: wael.rostom@mcmillan.ca

Larry Crozier

Tel:

(416) 865-7178

Fax:

(416) 865-7048

E-mail: lawrence.crozier@mcmillan.ca

Tushara Weerasooriya

Tel:

(416) 865-7262

Fax:

(416) 865-7048

E-mail: tushara.weerasooriya@mcmillan.ca

Paul Macdonald

Tel:

(416) 865-7167

Fax:

(416) 865-7048

E-mail: paul.macdonald@mcmillan.ca

Lawyers for JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.

AND TO:

STIKEMAN ELLIOTT LLP

Barristers & Solicitors

Suite 5300, Commerce Court West

199 Bay Street

Toronto, ON M5L 1B9

Ashley Taylor

Tel:

(416) 869-5236

E-mail:

ataylor@stikeman.com

Lesley Mercer

Tel:

(416) 869-6859

Fax:

(416) 947-0866

E-mail: lmercer@stikeman.com

Lawyers for the Monitor, FTI Consulting Canada ULC

AND TO:

WEIRFOULDS LLP

The Exchange Tower, Suite 1600

Box 480, 130 King Street West

Toronto, ON M5X 1J5

Paul D. Guy

Tel:

(416) 947-5045

Fax:

(416) 365-1876

E-mail: pguy@weirfoulds.com

Lawyers for Alcoa

AND TO: **OGILVY RENAULT LLP**

Suite 1100

Fax:

1981 McGill College Avenue Montreal, QC H3A 3C1

Sylvian Rigaud Attn: Tel: (514) 847-4702

(514) 286-5474 E-mail: srigaud@ogilvyrenault.com

Lawyers for Rio Tinto Alcan Inc.

AND TO: KOSKIE MINSKY LLP

> 20 Queen Street West Suite 900, Box 52 Toronto, ON M5H 3R3

Andrew Hatnay Attn: Tel: (416) 595-2083 E-mail: ahatnay@kmlaw.ca

Andrea McKinnon Attn: Fax: (416) 204-2872

amckinnon@kmlaw.ca E-mail:

GREAT-WEST LIFE AND TO:

330 University Avenue

Suite 400

Toronto, ON M5G 1R8

Attn: Geoff Maier (416) 552-5575 Tel: E-mail: geoff.maier@gwl.ca

AND TO: **GREAT WEST LIFE**

> Great-West Life Centre 100 Osborne Street North Winnipeg, MB R3C 3A5

> Attn: Gary Senft Tel: (204) 946-2943 Fax: (204) 946-4405 E-mail: gars@gwl.ca

AND TO: YOUNG CONAWAY STARGATT & TAYLOR LLP

The Brandywine Building 1000 West Street, 17th Floor Wilmington, DE 19801

Attn: Donald J. Bowman, Jr.

Tel: (302) 571-5033 Fax: (302) 576-3504

E-mail: dbowman@ycst.com

Attn: Michael R. Nestor
Tel: (302) 571-6699
Fax: (302) 576-3321
E-mail: mnestor@ycst.com

AND TO: FASKEN MARTINEAU DUMOULIN LLP

66 Wellington Street West Suite 4200, Toronto Dominion Bank Tower Box 20, Toronto Dominion Centre

Toronto, ON M5K 1N6

Edmond F.B. Lamek

Tel: (416) 865-4506 Fax: (416) 364-7813 E-mail: elamek@fasken.com

Lawyers for the Directors of the Applicants

AND TO: MILLER THOMSON LLP

One London Place 255 Queens Avenue, Suite 2010 London, ON N6A 5R8

Alissa K. Mitchell

Tel: (519) 931-3510 Fax: (519) 858-8511

E-mail: amitchell@millerthomson.com

Lawyers for GE Capital Canada Leasing Services Inc.

AND TO: DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

The Exchange Tower

130 King Street West, Suite 3400

P.O. Box 36

Toronto, ON M5X 1K6

Diane Winters

Tel:

(416) 973-3172

Fax:

(416) 973-0810

E-mail: diane.winters@justice.gc.ca

AND TO:

HER MAJESTY THE QUEEN IN RIGHT OF THE PROVINCE OF ONTARIO AS REPRESENTED BY THE MINISTER OF

FINANCE (Income Tax, PST)

PO Box 620

33 King Street West, 6th Floor

Oshawa, ON L1H 8E9

Kevin J. O'Hara

E-mail: kevin.ohara@ontario.ca

AND TO:

HER MAJESTY THE QUEEN IN RIGHT OF THE PROVINCE OF BRITISH COLUMBIA AS REPRESENTED BY THE MINISTER OF FINANCE AND THE MINISTER RESPONSIBLE

FOR THE OLYMPICS

(PST-BC/Income Tax)

Revenue Programs Division

Room 153

501 Belleville Street

Victoria, BC V8V 1X4

Tel:

(250) 387-3751

Fax:

(250) 387-5594

E-mail: fin.minister@gov.bc.ca

AND TO:

MINISTRY OF ATTORNEY GENERAL

Revenue & Taxation Group

Legal Services Branch

601 – 1175 Douglas Street

PO Box 9289 Stn Prov Govt

Victoria, BC V8W 9J7

Aaron Welch

Tel:

(250) 356-8589

Fax:

(250) 387-0700

E-mail: Aaron. Welch@gov.bc.ca

AND TO: HER MAJESTY THE QUEEN IN RIGHT OF THE PROVINCE OF ALBERTA AS REPRESENTED BY THE MINISTER OF

FINANCE (Income Tax)

The Tax and Revenue Administration

9811-109 Street

Edmonton, AB T5K 2L5

John Chiarella

Fax: (780) 422-3770

AND TO: MONSIEUR LE MINISTRE

MINISTERE DU REVENU (QST, Income Tax, GST)

Centre de perception fiscale

3800, rue de Marly

Quebec City, QC G1X 4A5

Claude Provencher Maryse Boucher

Press /51

Fax: (514) 215-3672/(416) 643-0381

E-mail: maryse.boucher@mrq.gouv.qc.ca

AND TO: HER MAJESTY THE QUEEN IN RIGHT OF THE PROVINCE OF SASKATCHEWAN AS REPRESENTED BY THE MINISTER

OF FINANCE (PST Saskatchewan)

Revenue Division

2350 Alberta Street, 5th Floor

Regina, SK S4P 4A6

Fax: (306) 787-0241

AND TO: HER MAJESTY THE QUEEN IN RIGHT OF THE PROVINCE OF MANITOBA AS REPRESENTED BY THE MINISTER OF

FINANCE (Income Tax)

Taxation Division

101-401 York Ave

Winnipeg, MB R3C 0P8

Anita Huhn

Tel: (204

(204) 945-4625

Fax: (204) 948-2200

E-mail: anita.huhn@gov.mb.ca

AND TO:

ROYAL BANK OF CANADA

Senior Markets, Corporate Accounts

8th Floor

320 Front Street

Toronto, ON M5V 3B7

Kevin Moore

Tel: (416) 974-5927 Fax: (416) 974-7673

E-mail: kevin.moore@rbc.com

Fiona Dubsky

(514) 874-2826 Tel: Fax: (514) 874-5315

E-mail: fiona.dubsky@rbc.com

Carla Swansburg

Tel: (416) 974-6712 Fax: (416) 974-2217

E-mail: carla.swansburg@rbc.com

AND TO:

FTI CONSULTING CANADA ULC

Suite 2733, TD Canada Trust Tower

161 Bay Street

Toronto, ON M5J 2S1

Nigel D. Meakin

Senior Managing Director

Tel:

(416) 572-2285

Fax:

(416) 572-2201

E-mail: nigel.meakin@fticonsulting.com

AND TO:

HEENAN BLAIKIE LLP

Suite 2600, 200 Bay Street South Tower, Royal Bank Plaza

Toronto, ON M5J 2J4

/ Kenneth Kraft / Henry Bertossi John J. Salmas

T: (416) 360-3570 / (416) 643-6822 / (416) 643-6862 F: (866) 895-2093 / (416) 360-8425 / (416) 360-8425

E-mail: jsalmas@heenan.ca E-mail: kkraft@heenan.ca E-mail: hbertossi@heenan.ca

Lawyers for the Stalking Horse Bidder

AND TO:	GOODMANS LLP
	Barristers & Solicitors
	250 Yonge Street, Suite 2400
	Toronto, ON M5B 2M6
	Brian Empey LSUC No. 30640G
	Tel: (416) 979-2211
	Fax: (416) 979-1234
	E-mail: bempey@goodmans.ca
	L-man. Jompoy ago dimano.ou
	Lawyers for the Respondent, Sun Indalex Finance, LLC
	LIST OF PPSA REGISTRANTS
	LIST OF ITSA REGISTRANTS
AND TO:	Woodbine Truck Centre Ltd. o/a Woodbine Indealease
	8240 Woodbine Avenue
33	Markham, ON L3R 2N8
	Attn: Greg Kearns
	E-mail: gkearns@woodbinetruck.com
AND TO:	NRB Inc.
AND IO:	115 South Service Road West, P.O. Box 129
	Grimsby, ON L3M 4G3
	Att. D'Alas AD'Assaula
	Attn: Richard DiAngelo
	E-mail: richarddiangelo@nrb-inc.com
AND TO:	De Lage Landen Financial Services Canada Inc.
11110	100-1235 North Service Road West
	Oakville, ON L6M 2W2
	Oukviile, Oiv Bolvi B W B
	Attn: Jacqueline Perron
	E-mail: jperron@leasedirect.com
***************************************	12-man. Jpenoncolocom
AND TO:	GE Canada Equipment Financing G.P.
	123 Front Street West, 16 th Floor
	Toronto, ON M5J 2M2
· ·	Attn: Syenny Jeliana
***************************************	Fax: (416) 947-5303

AND TO:	Penske Truck Leasing Canada Inc./Locations de Camions Penske Canada Inc. RT 10 Green Hills, PO Box 791 Reading, PA 19603
A CALLANDA AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND	Attn: Denise Sanford Tel: (905) 564-2176 E-mail: denise.sanford@penske.com
AND TO:	Citicorp Vendor Finance, Ltd. 123 Front Street West, 16 th Floor Toronto, ON M5J 2M3
	Attn: Syenny Jeliana Fax: (416) 947-5303
AND TO:	GE Canada Leasing Services Company 2300 Meadowvale Boulevard, Suite 100 Mississauga, ON L5N 5P9
	Attn: Dean Langley Tel: (905) 858-4916 E-mail: dean.langley@ge.com
AND TO:	VFS Canada Inc. 73 Industrial Parkway North Aurora, ON L4G 4C4
	Attn: Murielle Graff E-mail: murielle.graff@vfsco.com
AND TO:	PHH Vehicle Management Services Inc. 2233 Argentia Road, Suite 400 Mississauga, ON L5N 2X7 Attn: Dominic Monaco E-mail: dominic.monaco@phh.com
AND TO:	CIT Financial Ltd. 5045 South Service Road Burlington, ON L7R 4C8
	Attn: Anne Neuert Tel: (888) 563-4321 E-mail: anne.neuert@cit.com
	Attn: Isobel Fraser Tel: (905) 633-2097 E-mail: isobel.fraser@cit.com

AND TO:	Liftcapital Corporation/Corporation Liftcapital 300 The East Mall, Suite 401 Toronto, ON M9B 6B7
	Attn: Doug Chau Tel: (416) 621-5522 ext. 224 or 225 E-mail: dchau@liftcapital.ca
AND TO:	IKON Office Solutions Inc. 2300 Meadowvale Boulevard, Suite 200 Mississauga, ON L5N 5P9
	Attn: Darlene Milligan Tel: (905) 858-6289 E-mail: Darlene.milligan@ge.com
0.00	LIST OF UNIONS
AND TO:	United Steelworkers – District 3 150 – 2880 Glenmore Trail S.E. Calgary, AB T2C 2E7
and the second s	Attn: Keith Turcotte, Area Supervisor Tel: (403) 279-9397 E-mail: kturcotte@usw.ca
AND TO:	United Steelworkers 2952 Suite 202 9292 – 200 th Street Langley, BC V1M 3A6
	Attn: Steve Dewell Tel: (604) 513-1850 E-mail: sdewell@usw.ca
	and Attn: R. Gatzka E-mail: rgatzka@usw.ca
AND TO:	Syndiat des Metallos 2350, avenue De LaSalle Quebec, QC H1V 2L1
	Attn: Pierre Arseneau Tel: (514) 599-2006 E-mail: parseneau@usw.ca

AND TO:	United Steelworkers
AND TO	1158 Aerowood Drive
	Mississauga, ON L4W 1Y5
	Attn: Terry Bea, Staff Representative
	Attn: Terry Bea, Staff Representative Tel: (905) 629-4991 ext. 27
	E-mail: tbea@usw.ca
	I man. todayas was
	and
	Attn: F. Falbo
	E-mail: ffalbo@usw.ca
AND TO:	United Steelworkers
	25 Cecil Street
	Toronto, ON M5T 1N1
	Attn: Lawrence Hay, Staff Representative
	E-mail: lhay@usw.ca
AND TO:	United Steelworkers (Counsel)
	Rob Champagne
	E-mail: rchampagne@usw.ca
AND TO:	United Steelworkers (Counsel to Local 7785 and 7785-01)
	D. T. J. J.
	Attn: P. Lalonde
	E-mail: plalonde@usw.ca
	WITH A COURTESY COPY TO:
- Constitution of the Cons	WITH A COURTEST COFT TO.
	BENNETT JONES LLP
	Suite 3400
- Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Ann	1 First Canadian Place
	P.O. Box 130
	Toronto, ON M5X 1A4
	Raj S. Sahni
The control of the co	Tel: (416) 777-4804
	E-mail: sahnir@bennettjones.com
	Carrie Finlance
	Gavin Finlayson Tel: (416) 777-5762
	Fax: (416) 863-1716
	E-mail: finlaysong@bennettjones.com
1	Canadian Counsel to US Bank in its capacity as trustee for bondholders

MILLER CANFIELD

Suite 300

443 Ouellette Avenue

Windsor, ON N9A 6R4

John D. Leslie

Tel: (519) 561-7422 Fax: (519) 977-1565

E-mail: leslie@millercanfield.com

Canadian Co-Counsel with McGuire Woods to the Unsecured Creditors

Committee

INDEX

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

IN THE MATTER OF the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended

AND IN THE MATTER of a Plan of Compromise or Arrangement of INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD. 6326765 CANADA INC. and NOVAR INC.

Applicants

MOTION RECORD

INDEX

TAB

- 1. Notice of Motion returnable Thursday, July 2, 2009
 - A. Schedule "A" Bidding Procedures
 - B. Schedule "B" Asset Purchase Agreement
- 2. Draft Order

TAB 1 Notice of Motion

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD., 6326765 CANADA INC. and NOVAR INC.

the Applicants

NOTICE OF MOTION (Returnable July 2, 2009)

THE APPLICANTS, Indalex Limited, Indalex Holdings (B.C.) Ltd., 6326765 Canada Inc. and Novar Inc. (the "Applicants") will make a motion to the Court, on Thursday July 2, 2009, at 10:00 a.m. or as soon after that time as the motion can be heard, at 330 University Avenue, Toronto, Ontario.

PROPOSED METHOD OF HEARING: The motion is to be heard orally.

THE MOTION IS FOR AN ORDER:

a) approving the proposed bidding procedures (the "Bidding Procedures") attached hereto as Schedule "A" to be used in conjunction with the proposed conduct of a Court supervised stalking horse bidding process (the "Stalking Horse Process") for the sale of the assets of Indalex Holdings Finance, Inc., Indalex Holding Corp., Indalex Inc., Caradon Lebanon, Inc., Dolton Aluminum Company, Inc. (collectively, the "US Debtors") and the Applicants (except Novar Inc.), (collectively, the "Canadian Debtors" and, together with the US Debtors, the "Debtors");

- b) deeming the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of June 16, 2009 by and among Sapa Holding AB, on its own behalf as US Purchaser and on behalf of one or more Canadian Purchasers to be named (the "Stalking Horse Bidder"), and the Debtors (the "APA") attached hereto as Schedule "B" (Exhibits and Schedules thereto not attached) to be a Qualified Bid (as defined in the Bidding Procedures) and accepted for the purposes of conducting the Stalking Horse Process;
- c) approving and authorizing the payment of the Break Fee (as such term is defined in the APA) in the manner provided for in the APA, in conjunction with the Stalking Horse Process; and
- d) such further and other relief as the Applicants may request and this Honourable Court shall deem just.

THE GROUNDS FOR THE MOTION ARE:

- a) On April 3, 2009, the Applicants filed for and obtained protection from their creditors under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended (the "<u>CCAA</u>"), pursuant to an order (the "<u>Initial Order</u>") of the Honourable Mr. Justice Morawetz (the "<u>Canadian Proceedings</u>");
- b) Pursuant to the Initial Order, FTI Consulting Canada ULC was appointed as Monitor of the Applicants;
- c) The U.S. Debtors have commenced reorganization proceedings under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the *United States Code* before the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware (the "<u>U.S. Court</u>");
- d) On April 8, 2009, the Initial Order was amended and restated (the "Amended and Restated Initial Order") to, *inter alia*, authorize the Applicants to exercise certain restructuring powers and authorize Indalex Limited to borrow funds pursuant to a debtor-in-possession credit agreement among the Debtors and a

- syndicate of lenders for which JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. is administrative agent (the "<u>DIP Credit Agreement</u>");
- e) On April 22, 2009, the Court granted an order which, *inter alia*, extended the stay of proceedings to June 26, 2009 and approved a marketing process (the "Marketing Process") for the sale of the Debtors' assets;
- f) By order dated May 12, 2009, the Court further amended the Amended and Restated Initial Order to correct certain references in the order (now the "Amended Amended and Restated Initial Order");
- g) Pursuant to the DIP Credit Agreement, the deadline for the execution of the APA is June 16, 2009, and the deadline for closing a sale of the Applicants' business is July 21, 2009;
- h) In accordance with the Marketing Process, and in compliance with the DIP Credit Agreement, the Debtors have negotiated and executed the APA which will, subject to the approval of the Bidding Procedures, constitute a Bid of the Stalking Horse Bidder in the Stalking Horse Process. Defined terms not otherwise defined herein are as contained in the Bidding Procedures;
- The Stalking Horse Process contemplates an auction of the assets of the Debtors (the "Auction") if certain qualifying bids are submitted in accordance with the Bidding Procedures. In order to facilitate the Stalking Horse Process, the Debtors have prepared the Bidding Procedures for the solicitation of qualifying topping bids and for the conduct of the Auction on or before July 16, 2009. The Bidding Procedures, in summary, provide as follows:
 - all Bids must be submitted in writing and actually received from a
 Qualified Bidder no later than 10:00 a.m. (Eastern time) on July 14,
 2009 (the "Bidding Deadline");
 - ii) to participate in the Stalking Horse Process each Potential Bidder submitting a Bid must provide, before the Bidding Deadline, the

identification of the Potential Bidder, a non-binding expression of interest, evidence of corporate authority, an executed confidentiality agreement, and proof of financial ability to perform;

- those Potential Bidders who are identified by the Debtors, in consultation with their advisors and the Monitor, to be reasonably likely to submit a bona fide offer that would result in greater cash value being received for the benefit of stakeholders of the Debtors than under the APA and to be able to consummate a sale if selected are to be designated as qualified bidders under the Bidding Procedures ("Qualified Bidders"), along with the Stalking Horse Bidder;
- Qualified Bidders will be entitled to participate in the Auction, on iv) submitting, by the Bidding Deadline, a blackline of the APA of any proposed changes, along with a written commitment to close the transaction on such terms and conditions set out therein, and an allocation of the proposed purchase price as between the assets of the U.S. Debtors, and the assets of the Canadian Debtors. A Bid must not be conditional on obtaining financing, internal approval, or review of due diligence. Any other contingency must not be more burdensome than those contained in the APA. A Bid must also contain written evidence of a commitment for financing or other evidence of the ability to consummate the sale, and be irrevocable until the Termination Date. All Bids must be accompanied by a deposit in a minimum amount of not less than \$10,000,000. The consideration proposed in the Bid must be cash, and must equal or exceed the purchase price provided for in the APA, plus an additional amount which would include the amount of the Break Fee plus \$250,000;
- v) if one or more Qualified Bids are received, commencing on July 16,
 2009 the Debtors will conduct an Auction among Qualified Bidders and the Stalking Horse Bidder, in which such parties will be entitled to

submit bids in excess of the highest Qualified Bid, to determine the highest and/or best Bid that may be achieved with respect to the assets of the Debtors;

- vi) in the event that the Bid selected is not that of the Stalking Horse Bidder, and the APA terminates because the Debtors have accepted, and the U.S. Court and this Honourable Court have approved, the Bid of a another bidder (the "Successful Bidder" and, its "Bid", the "Successful Bid"), then the Debtors shall be required under the APA to pay the Break Fee to the Stalking Horse Bidder;
- vii) the Successful Bid of the Successful Bidder will be subject to the approval of the U.S. Court and this Honourable Court, which motions shall be heard on July 20, 2009, and may be conducted by joint hearing, at the options of the Debtors;
- j) The Bidding Procedures will facilitate the ability of the Debtors to achieve the best recovery for their creditors and other stakeholders, while taking into account the need to sell the assets of the Debtors in accordance with the timeline provided for in the Marketing Process. Approval of the Bidding Procedures is in the best interest of the Applicants, and their stakeholders, by providing a structure and format for all potentially interested parties to participate in the process to sell the assets of the Debtors;
- responsible for their pro rata share only) was competitive with other Bids received and is typical in a stalking horse bid process. Its payment by the Debtors in the event that a higher and better bid is obtained for the assets of the Debtors is reasonable and appropriate for purposes of facilitating the Stalking Horse Process; and
- l) Such further and other grounds as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court may permit.

THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENTARY EVIDENCE will be used at the hearing of the motion:

- a) The Sixth Report of the Monitor, to be filed;
- b) An affidavit of Timothy R.J. Stubbs, to be filed; and
- c) Such further and other materials as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court may permit.

June 17, 2009

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP

Barristers and Solicitors 199 Bay Street, Suite 2800 Box 25, Commerce Court West Toronto, Ontario M5L 1A9

Linc Rogers LSUC No.: 43562N

Tel: (416) 863-4168

Katherine McEachern LSUC No.: 38345M

Tel: (416) 863-2566

Jackie Moher LSUC No.: 53166V

Tel: (416) 863-3174 Fax: (416) 863-2653

Lawyers for the Applicants

SCHEDULE "A"

TO THE NOTICE OF MOTION

(BIDDING PROCEDURES)

BIDDING PROCEDURES

On June ____, 2009, Indalex Holdings Finance, Inc. ("Indalex U.S.") and its affiliated U.S. debtors and debtors in possession in the above-captioned cases (collectively, the "U.S. Debtors") filed with the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware (the "U.S. Court") the Debtors' Motion for Entry of Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 363, 365, 503, AND 507 and Federal Bankruptcy Rules 2002, 6004, 6006, AND 9014 (A) Approving Bidding Procedures for Sale of Substantially All of the U.S. Debtors' Assets (the "U.S. Assets"); (B) Scheduling a Hearing to Consider the Sale and Approving the Form and Manner of Notices; (C) Establishing Procedures for Assumption and Assignment of Certain Contracts, Including Notice of Proposed Cure Amounts; and (D) Authorizing Payment of a Break Fee; and (E) Granting Related Relief (the "U.S. Motion"). 1

On June ____, 2009, Indalex Limited ("Indalex Canada") and its Canadian based affiliates (collectively, the "Canadian Debtors" and together with the U.S. Debtors, the "Debtors") filed a motion with the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (the "Canadian Court") to approve bidding procedures for the sale of substantially all of the Canadian Debtors' assets (the "Canadian Assets") and to obtain certain ancillary relief from the Canadian Court substantially the same as the relief sought by the U.S. Debtors from the U.S. Court, pursuant to the U.S. Motion.

On July ____, 2009, the U.S. Court entered an order (the "<u>U.S. Bidding Procedures Order</u>") granting the relief requested in the U.S. Motion, and the Canadian Court entered an order granting the relief requested in the Canadian Motion (the "<u>Canadian Bidding Procedures Order</u>" and together with the U.S. Bidding Procedures Order, the "<u>Bidding Procedures Orders</u>"). Accordingly, the following procedures (the "<u>Bidding Procedures</u>") shall govern the proposed sale of substantially all the U.S. Assets and the Canadian Assets (collectively, the "<u>Assets</u>").

All denominations are in U.S. Dollars.

Assets for Sale

Debtors are offering to sell in one or more transactions the Assets. The Assets for sale do not include the Excluded Assets.

Bidding Deadline

All offers, solicitations, or proposals (each, a "Bid") must be submitted in writing so that they are actually **received** no later than 10:00 a.m. (Eastern time) on **July 14, 2009** (the "Bidding Deadline"). Prior to the Bidding Deadline, a Qualified Bidder (as defined below) that wants to make a Bid shall deliver written copies of its Bid to: (a) the Debtors, 75 Tri-State International, Suite 450, Lincolnshire, IL 60069, Attn: Timothy R.J. Stubbs, Chief Executive Officer and President, tim stubbs@indalex.com; (b) counsel to the U.S. Debtors, Young Conaway Stargatt & Taylor, LLP, The Brandywine Building, 1000 West Street, 17th Floor, Wilmington, DE 19801, Attn: Michael R. Nestor, mnestor@ycst.com; (c) counsel to the

12298192.14

¹ All capitalized terms not herein defined shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the U.S. Bidding Procedures Order, the Canada Bidding Procedures Order or the APA

Canadian Debtors, Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP, 199 Bay Street, Suite 2800, Toronto, Ontario, M5L 1A9, Attn.: Linc Rogers, linc.rogers@blakes.com; (d) the court-appointed monitor of the Canadian Debtors, FTI Consulting Canada ULC (the "Canadian Monitor"), TD Canada Trust Tower, 161 Bay Street, 27th Floor, Toronto, Ontario M5J 2S1, Attn.: Nigel Meakin, nigel.meakin@fticonsulting.com, and Toni Vanderlaan, toni.vanderlaan@fticonsulting.com; (e) counsel to the Canadian Monitor, Stikeman Elliott LLP, 5300 Commerce Court West, 199 Bay Street, Toronto, Ontario, M5L 1B9, Attn.: Ashley Taylor, ataylor@stikeman.com (f) investment bankers for the Debtors, Jefferies & Co. Inc., 520 Madison Avenue, New York, NY 10022, Attn: Fred Fazio, ffazio@jefferies.com; (g)) counsel to the Stalking Horse Bidder, Buchanan Ingersoll & Rooney, PC, 20th Floor, One Oxford Centre, Pittsburgh, PA 15219, Attn: Craig S. Heryford, Esq., craig.heryford@bipc.com; (h) counsel to JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP 825 Eighth Avenue New York, NY 10019, Attn: Robert Trust, rtrust@cravath.com and (i) counsel to the Official Committee of Unsecured Creditors, McGuire Woods LLP, 625 Liberty Avenue, 23rd Floor, Pittsburgh PA 15222-3142, Attn: Michael J. Roeschenthaler, Esq., mroeschenthaler@mcguirewoods.com (collectively, the "Notice Parties"), by the Bid Deadline. A Bid received after the Bidding Deadline shall not constitute a Qualified Bid (as defined below). A Bid shall be delivered to all

Participant Requirements

New York, NY 10022, (212) 284-4662.

To participate in the process detailed by the Bidding Procedures and to otherwise be considered for any purpose hereunder, each Bid and each bidder submitting a Bid (a "<u>Potential Bidder</u>") must be determined by the Debtors to have satisfactorily provided the Debtors with each of the following on or before the Bidding Deadline (the "<u>Participant Requirements</u>"):

Notice Parties at the same time. Interested bidders requesting information about the qualification process, including a form asset purchase agreement, and information in connection with their due diligence, should contact Fred Fazio, Vice President, Jefferies & Co., Inc., 520 Madison Avenue,

- a. <u>Identification of Potential Bidder</u>. Identification of the Potential Bidder and any Principals (defined below), and the representatives thereof who are authorized to appear and act on their behalf for all purposes regarding the contemplated transaction;
- b. <u>Non-Binding Expression of Interest</u>. An executed non-binding indication of interest satisfactory to the Debtors that must reasonably identify the contemplated transaction, including the assets proposed to be acquired, the proposed purchase price, contingencies, and conditions precedent to closing;
- c. <u>Corporate Authority</u>. Written evidence of the Potential Bidder's chief executive officer or other appropriate senior executive's approval of the contemplated transaction; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that, if the Potential Bidder is an entity specially formed for the purpose of effectuating the contemplated transaction (an "<u>Acquisition Entity</u>"), then the Potential Bidder must furnish written evidence reasonably acceptable to the Debtors

- of the approval of the contemplated transaction by the equity holder(s) of such Potential Bidder (the "Principals");
- d. <u>Confidentiality Agreement</u>. An executed confidentiality agreement (the "<u>Confidentiality Agreement</u>") in form and substance acceptable to the Debtors and their respective counsel, and in any event a confidentiality agreement on substantially the same terms as the confidentiality agreement executed by the Stalking Horse Bidder.
- e <u>Proof of Financial Ability to Perform</u>. Written evidence upon which the Debtors may reasonably conclude that the Potential Bidder has the necessary financial ability to close the contemplated transaction and provide adequate assurance of future performance of all obligations to be assumed in such contemplated transaction. Such information should include, among other things, the following:
 - (i) the Potential Bidder's or, in the case of an Acquisition Entity, the Principals', current financial statements (audited if they exist);
 - (ii) contact names and numbers for verification of financing sources;
 - (iii) evidence of the Potential Bidder's or Principals' internal resources and proof of any debt or equity funding commitments that are needed to close the contemplated transaction;
 - (iv) any such other form of financial disclosure or credit-quality support information or enhancement reasonably acceptable to the Debtors demonstrating that such Potential Bidder has the ability to close the contemplated transaction; provided, however, that the Debtors shall determine, in their reasonable discretion, in consultation with their advisors (and in consultation with the Canadian Monitor), whether the written evidence of such financial wherewithal is reasonably acceptable, and shall not unreasonably withhold acceptance of a Potential Bidder's financial qualifications.

Designation as Qualified Bidder

A "Qualified Bidder" is a Potential Bidder (or combination of Potential Bidders whose Bids for the assets of the Debtors do not overlap and who agree to have their Bids combined for purposes of the determination of whether such Potential Bidders together constitute a Qualified Bidder, and who shall also be referred to herein as a single Qualified Bidder) that delivers the documents described in paragraphs (a) through (e) above, and that the Debtors in their discretion and with assistance from their advisors and the Canadian Monitor determines is reasonably likely to submit a bona fide offer that would result in greater cash value being received for the benefit of the Debtors' creditors than under the APA (defined below) and to be able to consummate a sale if selected as a Successful Bidder (defined below).

Upon the receipt from a Potential Bidder of the information required under paragraphs (a) through (e) above, as soon as is practicable, the Debtors shall determine and notify the Potential Bidder with respect to whether such Potential Bidder is a Qualified Bidder.

The Stalking Horse Bidder is a Qualified Bidder.

Access to Due Diligence Materials

Only Potential Bidders that execute the Confidentiality Agreement are eligible to receive due-diligence access or additional non-public information. If the Debtors determine that a Potential Bidder who has satisfied the Participant Requirements does not constitute a Qualified Bidder, then such Potential Bidder's right to receive due-diligence access or additional non-public information shall terminate. The Debtors will designate an employee or other representative to coordinate all reasonable requests for additional information and due-diligence access from such Qualified Bidders. The Debtors shall not be obligated to furnish any due diligence information after the Bidding Deadline. The Debtors are not responsible for, and will bear no liability with respect to, any information obtained by Qualified Bidders in connection with the sale of the Assets.

Due Diligence From Bidders

Each Potential Bidder and Qualified Bidder (collectively, a "Bidder") shall comply with all reasonable requests for additional information and due-diligence access by the Debtors or their advisors regarding such Bidder and its contemplated transaction. Failure by a Potential Bidder to comply with requests for additional information and due-diligence access will be a basis for the Debtors to determine that the Potential Bidder is not a Qualified Bidder. Failure by a Qualified Bidder to comply with requests for additional information and due-diligence access will be a basis for the Debtors to determine that a Bid made by a Qualified Bidder is not a Qualified Bid.

Bidding Process

The Debtors and their advisors, in consultation with the Canadian Monitor, shall:

(a) determine whether a Potential Bidder is a Qualified Bidder; (b) coordinate the efforts of Bidders in conducting their due-diligence investigations, as permitted by the provisions herein; (c) receive offers from Qualified Bidders; and (d) negotiate any offers made to purchase the Assets. Subject to the Bidding Procedures Orders, the Debtors shall have the right to adopt such other rules for the Bidding Procedures (including rules that may depart from those set forth herein), that, in their sole discretion, will better promote the goals of the Bidding Procedures.

Bid Requirements

To participate in the Auction (as defined below), each Bid and Qualified Bidder submitting such a Bid must be determined by the Debtors to satisfy each of the following conditions:

- a. Written Submission of APA and Commitment to Close. Qualified Bidders must submit by the Bidding Deadline a blackline of the asset purchase agreement (the "APA") by and among the Debtors and the Stalking Horse Bidder reflecting their proposed changes, and a written commitment that they intend to close on the terms and conditions set forth therein.
- b. <u>Bid Allotment</u>. Each Bid shall clearly identify which portion of the aggregate purchase price is for the U.S. Assets and which portion of the purchase price is for the Canadian Assets so that the Debtors can accurately compare such Bid to other bids for the Assets. A Bid cannot allocate a lesser amount of the purchase price to the U.S. Assets than has been allocated thereto by the Stalking Horse Bidder. A Bid cannot allocate a lesser amount of the purchase price to the Canadian Assets than has been allocated thereto by the Stalking Horse Bidder. A Bid that does not comply with the foregoing shall not, under any circumstance, constitute a Qualified Bid.
- c. <u>Irrevocable.</u> A Bid must be irrevocable until the sooner of (i) twenty-one (21) days after Orders from both the Canadian Court and U.S. Court are entered approving the sale of the Assets; and (ii) two (2) business days after the Assets have been sold pursuant to the Closing of the sale or sales approved by the U.S. Court and Canadian Court in a final, non-appealable order (the "<u>Termination Date</u>");
- d. <u>Contingencies</u>: A Bid may not be conditioned on obtaining financing or any internal approval or on the outcome or review of due diligence. Any other contingencies associated with a Bid may not be more burdensome than those set forth in the APA;
- e. <u>Financing Sources</u>: A Bid must contain written evidence of a commitment for financing or other evidence of the ability to consummate the sale satisfactory to the Debtors with appropriate contact information for such financing sources;
- f. No Fees payable to Qualified Bidder: A Bid may not request or entitle the Qualified Bidder to any break-up fee, expense reimbursement or similar type of payment. Further, by submitting a Bid, a Qualified Bidder shall be deemed to waive its right to pursue a substantial contribution claim under section 503 of the Bankruptcy Code or in any way related to the submission of its Bid or the Bidding Procedures;

- g. Good-Faith Deposit. Each Bid must be accompanied by a deposit (the "Good Faith Deposit") in the form of certified checks or cash payable to the order of the Indalex U.S. and Indalex Canada in the aggregate amount of not less than \$10,000,000, to be prorated as follows:
 - (i) in respect of the U.S. Assets, a deposit in the amount of \$7,250,000 shall be paid to an escrow agent reasonably satisfactory to the U.S. Debtors, to be held by such escrow agent in accordance with these Bidding Procedures; and
 - (ii) in respect of the Canadian Assets, a deposit in the amount of \$2,750,000 shall be paid to the Monitor, to be held by the Monitor in accordance with these Bidding Procedures.
- h. <u>Minimum Overbid</u>. With respect to consideration, a Bid must satisfy two minimum thresholds:
 - (i) the aggregate consideration must be equal to or greater than the aggregate unadjusted Purchase Price payable to the Debtors under the APA of \$151,183,000,² plus the amount of the Break Fee of \$5,300,000 plus \$250,000 for a total minimum consideration of \$156,733,000 (the "Minimum Overbid"); and
 - (ii) the cash component of the Minimum Overbid for:
 - (A) the U.S. Assets must be equal to or greater than the U.S. Cash Purchase Price of \$90,111,000 plus the US Debtors' pro rata share of the Break Fee payable under the APA being \$4,016,195 plus the U.S. Debtors pro rata entitlement (based on the unadjusted Purchase Price allocation provided for in the APA) of the \$250,000 payable pursuant to subparagraph (i) above in the amount \$190,000, providing for a total minimum cash amount payable to the U.S. Debtors of \$94,317,195; and
 - (B) the Canadian Assets must be equal to or greater than the Canadian Cash Purchase Price of \$31,700,000 <u>plus</u> the Canadian Debtors *pro rata* share of the Break Fee payable under the APA being \$1,283,805 <u>plus</u> the Canadian Debtors *pro rata* entitlement (based on unadjusted Purchase Price Allocation provided for in the APA) of the \$250,000 pursuant to subparagraph (i) above in the amount of \$60,000, being a total minimum cash amount payable to the Canadian Debtors of \$33,043,805.

² which number is comprised of the U.S. Cash Purchase Price of \$90,111,000 plus the U.S. Base Assumed Liabilities Amount of \$24,436,000, and the Canadian Cash Purchase Price of \$31,700,000 plus the Canadian US Base Assumed Liabilities Amount of \$4,936,000

Auction

Only if a Qualified Bid (other than the Stalking Horse Bidder) is received by the Bidding Deadline shall the Debtors conduct an auction (the "Auction") to determine the highest and/or best bid with respect to the Assets. The Auction shall commence on **July 16, 2009**, at 10:00 a.m. (Eastern Time); at the offices of Young Conaway Stargatt & Taylor, The Brandywine Building, 1000 West Street, 17th Floor, Wilmington, DE 19801.

If no such Qualified Bid is received by the Bidding Deadline, then the Auction will not be held. Accordingly, the Stalking Horse Bidder will be the Successful Bidder. The APA will be the Successful Bid, and, at the Sale Hearings (as defined below) on **July 20, 2009** the Debtors will seek approval of and authority to consummate the proposed sale contemplated by the APA.

The Auction shall be conducted according to the following procedures:

a. Participation At The Auction

Only a Qualified Bidder that has submitted a Qualified Bid is eligible to participate at the Auction. Only the authorized representatives of each of the Qualified Bidders, the Debtors, the Canadian Monitor, the agents for the Debtors' debtor-in-possession financing facility and the official committee of unsecured creditors shall be permitted to attend. During the Auction, bidding shall begin initially with the highest Qualified Bid (the "Opening Bid") and subsequently continue in minimum increments of at least \$250,000 (or such other amount the Debtors determine to facilitate the Auction), and shall be deemed to be allocated between the U.S. Assets and the Canadian Assets in the same proportion as was allocated in the Opening Bid.

b. Debtors Shall Conduct The Auction

The Debtors and their professionals shall direct and preside over the Auction. At the start of the Auction, the Debtors shall describe the terms of the Opening Bid. The determination of which Qualified Bid constitutes the Opening Bid shall take into account any factors the Debtors reasonably deem relevant to the value of the Qualified Bid to the estates, including, among other things, the following: (i) the amount and nature of the consideration; (ii) the proposed assumption of any liabilities, if any; (iii) the ability of the Qualified Bidder to close the proposed transaction; (iv) the proposed Closing Date and the likelihood, extent and impact of any potential delays in Closing; (v) any purchase-price adjustments; (vi) the impact of the contemplated transaction on any actual or potential litigation; (vii) the net economic effect of any changes from the APA, if any, contemplated by the contemplated transaction documents (the "Contemplated Transaction Documents"), (viii) the net after-tax consideration to be received by the Debtors' estates; and (ix) such other considerations the Debtors deem relevant in their sole discretion (collectively, the "Bid Assessment Criteria"). All Bids made thereafter shall be Overbids (as defined below), and shall be made and received on an open basis, and all material terms of each Bid shall be fully disclosed to all other Qualified Bidders. The Debtors shall maintain a transcript of all Qualified Bids made and announced at the Auction, including the Baseline Bid, all Overbids and the Successful Bid.

c. Terms of Overbids

An "Overbid" is any Bid made at the Auction subsequent to the Debtors' announcement of the Opening Bid. To submit an Overbid for purposes of this Auction, a Qualified Bidder must comply with the following conditions:

(i) Minimum Overbid Increment

Any Overbid after the Opening Bid shall be made in increments of at least \$250,000 (or such other amount the Debtors determine to facilitate the Auction). Additional consideration in excess of the amount set forth in the Baseline Bid must be comprised only of cash consideration. Each Overbid shall be deemed to be allocated between the U.S. Assets and the Canadian Assets in accordance with the allocation of the cash consideration of the Opening Bid.

(ii) Remaining Terms are the same as for Qualified Bids

Except as modified herein, an Overbid must comply with the conditions for a Qualified Bid set forth above, provided, however, that the Bidding Deadline shall not apply. Any Overbid made by a Qualified Bidder must remain open and binding on the Qualified Bidder until and unless (a) the Debtors accept a higher Qualified Bid as an Overbid and (b) such Overbid is not selected as the Back-up Bid (as defined below).

To the extent not previously provided (which shall be determined by the Debtors), a Qualified Bidder submitting an Overbid must submit, as part of its Overbid, written evidence (in the form of financial disclosure or credit-quality support information or enhancement reasonably acceptable to the Debtors) demonstrating such Qualified Bidder's ability to close the transaction proposed by such Overbid.

(iii) Announcing Overbids

The Debtors shall announce at the Auction the material terms of each Overbid, the basis for calculating the total consideration offered in each such Overbid, and the resulting benefit to the Debtors' estates based on, among other things, the Bid Assessment Criteria.

(iv) Consideration of Overbids

The Debtors reserve the right, in their reasonable business judgment, to make one or more adjournments in the Auction to, among other things: (a) facilitate discussions between the Debtors and individual Qualified Bidders; (b) allow individual Qualified Bidders to consider how they wish to proceed; (c) consider and determine the current highest and best Overbid at any given time during the Auction; and (d) give Qualified Bidders the opportunity to provide the Debtors with such additional evidence as the Debtors, in their reasonable business judgment, may require that the Qualified Bidder (other than Stalking Horse Bidder) has sufficient internal resources, or has received sufficient non-contingent debt and/or equity funding commitments, to consummate the proposed transaction at the prevailing Overbid amount.

d. Additional Procedures

In their reasonable discretion, the Debtors may adopt rules for the Auction at or prior to the Auction that will better promote the goals of the Auction and that are not inconsistent with any of the provisions of the Bidding Procedures Orders. All such rules will provide that all Bids shall be made and received in one room, on an open basis, and all other Qualified Bidders shall be entitled to be present for all bidding with the understanding that the true identity of each Qualified Bidder – i.e., Principals submitting the Bid – shall be fully disclosed to all other Qualified Bidders and that all material terms of each Qualified Bid will be fully disclosed to all other Qualified Bidders throughout the entire Auction.

e. Closing the Auction

Upon conclusion of the bidding, the Auction shall be closed, and the Debtors shall (i) immediately review the final Overbid of each Qualified Bidder on the basis of financial and contractual terms and the factors relevant to the sale process, including those factors affecting the speed and certainty of consummating the proposed sale, and (ii) identify the highest, best, and/or otherwise financially superior offer for the Assets (the "Successful Bid") and the entity submitting such Successful Bid, the "Successful Bidder"), which highest, best and/or otherwise financially superior offer will provide the greatest amount of net cash value to the Debtors, and the next highest or otherwise best offer after the Successful Bid (the "Back-up Bid"), and advise the Qualified Bidder of such determination. If the Stalking Horse Bidder's final Bid is deemed to be highest and best at the conclusion of the Auction, the Stalking Horse Bidder will be the Successful Bidder, and such Bid, the Successful Bid.

f. Consent to Jurisdiction as Condition to Bid.

All Qualified Bidders at the Auction shall be deemed to have consented to the joint jurisdiction of the U.S. Court and Canadian Court and waived any right to a jury trial in connection with any disputes relating to the Auction, and the construction and enforcement of the Bidder's Contemplated Transaction Documents, as applicable.

g. Break-Fee

In the event that an Alternate Transaction is consummated the APA shall be terminated pursuant to Section 11.1(b)(ii) of the APA, and the Break Fee, in the amount of \$5,300,000, shall be payable from the proceeds received upon consummation of such Alternate Transaction, as follows: (i) each US Seller shall pay to US Purchaser its pro-rata share of the Break Fee payable by US Sellers based upon US Purchaser's pro rata share of Purchase Price payable under the APA, (ii) each Canadian Seller shall pay to Canadian Purchaser its pro-rata share of the Break Fee payable by Canadian Sellers based upon Canadian Purchaser's pro-rata share of Purchase Price payable under the APA, (iii) any obligation to pay the Break Fee under the APA shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be subject to any defense, claim, counterclaim, offset, recoupment or reduction of any kind whatsoever; and (iv) Section 11.3 of the APA and the rights and obligations created thereunder shall survive termination of the APA.

Acceptance of Successful Bid

The Debtors shall sell the Assets to the Successful Bidder upon the approval of the Successful Bid by the U.S. Court and the Canadian Court. The Debtors' presentation of a particular Qualified Bid to (i) the U.S. Court (by the U.S. Debtors) and (ii) the Canadian Court (by the Canadian Debtors) for approval does not constitute the Debtors' acceptance of the Bid. The Debtors will be deemed to have accepted a Bid only when the Bid has been approved by the both the U.S. Court and the Canadian Court. All interested parties reserve their right to object to the Debtors' selection of the Successful Bidder (including the assignment of any of such objector's Assigned Contracts thereto, provided, however, that any objection to such assignment on the basis of the Cure Amounts must be made and/or reserved as set forth in the order approving these Bidding Procedures).

"As Is, Where Is"

The sale of the Assets shall be on an "as is, where is" basis and without representations or warranties of any kind, nature, or description by the Debtors, their agents or estates except to the extent set forth in the APA or the purchase agreement of another Successful Bidder. The Stalking Horse Bidder and each Qualified Bidder shall be deemed to acknowledge and represent that it has had an opportunity to conduct any and all due diligence regarding the Assets prior to making its offer, that it has relied solely on its own independent review, investigation, and/or inspection of any documents and/or the Assets in making its Bid, and that it did not rely on any written or oral statements, representations, promises, warranties, or guaranties whatsoever, whether express, implied, by operation of law or otherwise, regarding the Assets, or the completeness of any information provided in connection therewith or the Auction, except as expressly stated in these Bidding Procedures or, (a) as to the Stalking Horse Bidder, the terms of the sale of the Assets shall be set forth in the APA, or (b) as to another Successful Bidder, the terms of the sale of the Assets shall be set forth in the applicable purchase agreement.

Free Of Any And All Encumbrances

Except as otherwise provided in the APA or another Successful Bidder's purchase agreement, all of the Debtors' right, title, and interest in and to the Assets subject thereto shall be sold free and clear of all pledges, liens, security interests, encumbrances, claims, charges, options, and interests thereon and there against (collectively, the "Encumbrances") in accordance with 11 U.S.C. § 363 and a vesting order of the Canadian Court, with such Encumbrances to attach to the net proceeds of the sale of the Assets.

Sale Hearing

Hearings to approve the sale of the Assets to the Successful Bidder shall be conducted by (i) the U.S. Court on **July 20, 2009**, located at 824 North Market Street, 6th Floor, Courtroom No. 2 Wilmington, Delaware (the "<u>U.S. Sale Hearing</u>"), and (ii) by the Canadian Court on **July 20, 2009**, located at 330 University Avenue 8th floor, Toronto, Ontario (the "<u>Canadian Sale Hearing</u>" and together with the U.S. Hearing, the "<u>Sale Hearings</u>").³. A joint

³ Or such other location as the U.S. Court or Canadian Court may deem appropriate.

hearing of the Sale Hearings may be held in accordance with the Debtors' cross-border insolvency protocol, at the option of the Debtors. Following the approval of the sale of the Assets to the Successful Bidder at the Sale Hearings, if such Successful Bidder fails to consummate an approved sale within ten (10) days after entry of Orders by both the U.S. Court and the Canadian Court approving the sale of the Assets (except where the sole cause of any delay in Closing is as a result of either (A) notification requirements under the HSR Act and the Competition Act (Canada) or (B) default by the Debtors), the Debtors shall be authorized, but not required, to deem the Back-up Bid, as disclosed at the Sale Hearings, the Successful Bid and the Debtors shall be authorized, but not required, to consummate the sale with the Qualified Bidder submitting such Back-up Bid without further notice or orders of the U.S. Court or Canadian Court.

Return of Good Faith Deposit:

Good Faith Deposits of the Successful Bidder shall be applied to the purchase price of such transaction at Closing. Good Faith Deposits of all other Qualified Bidders shall be held in an interest-bearing escrow account until two (2) days after Closing of the transactions contemplated by the Successful Bid, and thereafter returned to the respective Qualified Bidders. If a Successful Bidder fails to consummate an approved sale because of a breach or failure to perform on the part of such Successful Bidder, the Debtors shall be entitled to retain the Good Faith Deposit as part of their damages resulting from the breach or failure to perform by the Successful Bidder.

Modifications and Reservations

The Bidding Procedures may be modified only upon the express written consent of the Debtors and the Stalking Horse Bidder, or by order of the U.S. Court and Canadian Court.

The Debtors may (a) determine which Qualified Bid, if any, is the highest, best, and/or otherwise financially superior offer; and (b) reject at any time before entry of orders of the U.S. Court and Canadian Court approving a Qualified Bid, any Bid that is (i) inadequate or insufficient, (ii) not in conformity with the requirements of the Bankruptcy Code, the Bidding Procedures, or the terms and conditions of sale, or (iii) contrary to the best interests of the Debtors, their estates and creditors thereof.

At or before the Sale Hearings, the Debtors may impose such other terms and conditions as the Debtors may determine to be in the best interests of their estates and creditors and other parties in interest thereof that are not inconsistent with any of the procedures of the Bidding Procedures Orders or these Bidding Procedures.

Reservation of Rights

Subject to the Bidding Procedures Orders, the Debtors reserve the right as they may determine to be in the best interests of their estates to: (i) determine which Potential Bidders are Qualified Bidders; (ii) determine which Bids are Qualified Bids; (iii) determine which Qualified Bid is the highest and best proposal and which is the next highest and best proposal, (iv) reject any Bid that is (a) inadequate or insufficient, (b) not in conformity with the requirements of the Bidding Procedures Orders or the requirements of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code

or the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (Canada) or any other orders entered by the U.S. Court or Canadian Court, or (c) contrary to the best interests of the Debtors and their estates or stakeholders, as applicable; (v) waive terms and conditions set forth herein with respect to any or all Potential Bidders, (vi) impose additional terms and conditions with respect to any or all Potential Bidders, (vii) adjourn the Auction and/or Sale Hearing in open court without further notice; (ix) with the consent of the Stalking Horse Bidder, remove a portion of the Assets from the Auction. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Debtors may determine to distribute or not distribute copies of other Qualified Bids to other Qualified Bidders prior to or during the Auction.

SCHEDULE "B"

TO THE NOTICE OF MOTION

(ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT)

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

By and Among

INDALEX HOLDINGS FINANCE, INC., INDALEX HOLDING CORP.,
INDALEX INC., CARADON LEBANON, INC., DOLTON ALUMINUM COMPANY,
INC., INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD.,
AND 6326765 CANADA INC.

(As Sellers)

AND

SAPA HOLDING AB, on its own behalf as US Purchaser and on behalf of one or more Canadian Purchasers to be named

(As Purchasers)

Dated as of June 16, 2009

			Page			
ARTIO	LE I DEFINI	TIONS	2			
1.1	Cartain Terms Defi	ned	2			
1.2	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •					
1.3	Interpretation		20			
	-					
ARTI(ASE AND SALE OF THE ACQUIRED ASSETS				
2.1	Purchase and Sale	of US Acquired Assets	21			
2.2		of Canadian Acquired Assets				
2.3	Excluded Assets		22			
2.4		Liabilities				
2.5		adian Liabilities				
2.6		S				
2.7		ssumption of Contracts				
2.8	Cure Amounts		26			
ARTI	CLE 3 CONSI	DERATION	27			
3.1	US Purchase Price		27			
3.2		Price				
3.3		Purchase Price and Assumption of the US Assumed				
2.2			28			
3.4	Payment of the Ca	nadian Purchase Price	28			
3.5		hase Price				
3.6		mated Closing Date Statements				
3.7		sing Date Statements				
3.8		an Tax Election				
ARTI	CLE 4 REPRE	SENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLERS	33			
4.1	Cornorate Organia	ation	33			
4.2		greement				
4.3		s of Third Parties				
4.4		ed Assets				
4.5		Acquired Assets				
4.6		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,				
4.7						
4.8						
4.9		Plans				
4.10						
4.11		itters				
4.12						
4.13		nd Recommendations				
4.14		Laws				
4.15						
4.16		***************************************				
4.17		mber				

-i-

		Page
4.18 4.19 4.20 4.21 4.22 4.23 4.24	Canadian Tax Residency Intellectual Property Products Trust Fund Taxes Financial Matters Investment Canada Act Warranties Are Exclusive	38 39 39 39
ARTI	CLE 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASERS	5 41
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11	Corporate Organization	
	CLE 6 COVENANTS AND OTHER AGREEMENTS	
6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 6.6 6.7	Pre-Closing Covenants of Sellers Pre-Closing Covenants of Purchasers Other Covenants of Sellers and Purchasers Employment Covenants and Other Undertakings Non-Assignment of Contracts or Permits Casualty Name Change	46 46 47 49
ARTI	CLE 7 TAXES	50
7.1 7.2	Taxes Related to Purchase of Acquired Assets	50 51
ART	ICLE 8 BANKRUPTCY COURT MATTERS	
8.1 8.2 8.3	Motions	52
ART.	ICLE 9 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO PERFORMANCE BY THE P	ARTIES . 52
9.1 9.2	Conditions Precedent to Performance by Sellers	
ART	ICLE 10 CLOSING AND DELIVERIES	56
10.1	Closing	56

			Page
10.2 10.3 10.4 10.5	Canadian Sourchas	Deliveries ellers' Deliveries er's Deliveries urchaser's Deliveries	57 58
ARTIC	CLE 11	TERMINATION	58
11.1 11.2 11.3	Effect of Te	of Terminationermination	60
ARTIC	CLE 12	MISCELLANEOUS	61
12.1 12.2 12.3 12.4 12.5 12.6 12.7 12.8 12.9 12.10 12.11 12.12 12.13 12.14 12.15	Further Ass Successors Governing Expenses Severability Notices Amendmen Entire Agre Seller Disc Monitor Headings Counterpar No Third I Waiver of	and Assigns. Law; Jurisdiction. Ats; Waivers. Bement. Closures. Party Beneficiaries Jury Trial. Clease EXHIBITS	
Exhibit Exhibi	it B it C it D it E it F it G it H it I	Bankruptcy Sale Order Bidding Procedures Order Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement Canadian Bidding Procedures Order Canadian Bill of Sale Canadian Sale Order US Assignment and Assumption Agreement US Bill of Sale [Reserved] Estimated Closing Date Statement Certificate	

12305087.4 -iii-

Page

SCHEDULES

Schedule 1.1(a) – [Reserved]
Schedule 1.1(b) – Leased Property
Schedule 1.1(c) – Permitted Liens
Schedule 1.1(d) – Real Property
Schedule 1.1(e) – Sellers' Knowledge
Schedule 1.1(f) – US Current Assets and Canadian Current Assets
Schedule 2.3(g) – Specifically-Excluded Assets
Schedule 2.4(e) - Specifically-Identified US Assumed Liabilities
Schedule 2.5(e) - Specifically-Identified Canadian Assumed Liabilities
Schedule 2.7(e) – Assignable Contracts Permitted to be Rejected Without
Consent of Purchasers
Schedule 4.3(a) – Conflicts
Schedule 4.3(b) – Consents
Schedule 4.4 – US Permitted Exceptions
Schedule 4.5 – Canadian Permitted Exceptions
Schedule 4.6 – Material Contracts
Schedule 4.7(b) – Amendments to Real Property Leases
Schedule 4.7(c) – Real Property and Leased Property Disclosure
Schedule 4.8 – Permits
Schedule 4.9 – Employee Benefit Plans
Schedule 4.10 – Labor Contracts
Schedule 4.11 – Environmental and Hazardous Materials
Schedule 4.12 – Insurance Policies
Schedule 4.19 – Intellectual Property
Schedule 4.21 –Trust Fund Taxes Arrears
Schedule 4.22(a) – Financial Statements
Schedule 4.22(a)(1) - Notes to Financial Statements and Exceptions to GAAP
Schedule 4.22(b) – Undisclosed Liabilities
Schedule 4.22(d) – Accounts Receivable

12305087.4 -iv-

Schedule 5.4 - Purchasers' Consent and Approvals

THIS ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of , 2009 (the "Execution Date"), is made by and among INDALEX HOLDINGS FINANCE, INC., INDALEX HOLDING CORP., INDALEX INC., CARADON LEBANON, INC., DOLTON ALUMINUM COMPANY, INC., INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD. AND 6326765 CANADA INC., each referred to herein individually as a "Seller" and collectively as the "Sellers"), and SAPA Holding AB, in its capacity as the "US Purchaser" and in its capacity for and on behalf of one or more Canadian Purchasers the "Canadian Purchaser" (the US Purchaser and the Canadian Purchaser are, collectively, the "Purchasers").

RECITALS

WHEREAS, Sellers presently conduct the business of aluminum extruding in the United States and Canada, providing customized aluminum extrusions for use in a wide array of end-user markets, as well as all operations incident thereto (the "Business");

WHEREAS, US Sellers filed voluntary petitions for reorganization relief (the "<u>Bankruptcy Cases</u>") pursuant to chapter 11 of title 11 of the United States Code, 11 U.S.C. §§ 101 et seq. (the "<u>Bankruptcy Code</u>") on March 20, 2009 (the "<u>Petition Date</u>");

WHEREAS, Canadian Sellers filed for and obtained protection from their creditors (the "<u>Canadian Cases</u>") pursuant to the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act* ("<u>CCAA</u>") on April 3, 2009 (the "<u>Filing Date</u>");

WHEREAS, US Sellers desire to sell, transfer and assign to US Purchaser, and US Purchaser desires to acquire and assume from US Sellers, the US Acquired Assets and US Assumed Liabilities as more specifically provided herein;

WHEREAS, Canadian Sellers desire to sell, transfer and assign to Canadian Purchaser, and Canadian Purchaser desires to acquire and assume from Canadian Sellers, the Canadian Acquired Assets and Canadian Assumed Liabilities as more specifically provided herein;

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of each Seller has determined that it is advisable and in the best interests of their respective estates and the beneficiaries of such estates to consummate the transactions provided for herein pursuant to the Bidding Procedures Order, the Bankruptcy Sale Order and the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order and the Canadian Sale Order, as applicable, and has approved this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements are subject to the approval of the Bankruptcy Court and the Canadian Court and will be consummated only pursuant to the Bankruptcy Sale Order to be entered in the Bankruptcy Cases and the Canadian Sale Order to be entered in the Canadian Cases;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and their respective representations, warranties, covenants and agreements herein contained, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby

acknowledged, and intending to be legally bound hereby, Sellers and Purchasers hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 <u>Certain Terms Defined</u>. As used in this Agreement, the following terms have the following meanings:
 - "2008 Annual Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.22(a).
- "Accounts Receivable" means, with respect to any Seller, all accounts receivable, trade receivables, bills receivable, trade accounts, book debts, notes receivables, rebates, refunds and other receivables of such Seller whether current or overdue, together with all interest accrued on such items.
- "<u>Acquired Assets</u>" means, collectively, the US Acquired Assets and the Canadian Acquired Assets.
- "Adjustment Date" means the first Business Day after the Closing Date Statements are finally determined in accordance with Section 3.7.
- "Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person that, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Person, and the term "control" (including the terms "controlled by" and "under common control with") means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or use the direction of the management and policies of such Person, whether through ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.
 - "Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.
 - "Allocation Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.5(a).
- "Alternate Transaction" means a transaction or series of related transactions pursuant to which the Sellers sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of, directly or indirectly, including through an asset sale, stock sale, merger, consolidation, reorganization or other similar transaction, including but not limited to a Bankruptcy Court-approved stand-alone plan of reorganization, or refinancing of the DIP Credit Agreement, or a Canadian Court-approved plan of compromise or arrangement, of all or substantially all of the Acquired Assets in a transaction or series of transactions to a party or parties other than Purchasers, provided that in all such cases the transaction or transactions expressly provide that the Break Fee (as well as all Obligations due and owing under the DIP Credit Agreement, as such term is defined therein) shall be paid and payable from the proceeds from the consummation of such transaction or transactions.

"Ancillary Agreements" means the US Assignment and Assumption Agreement, the US Bill of Sale, the Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement, the Canadian Bill of Sale, and any other agreement, document or instrument that any Seller or Purchaser enters into in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.

"Assignable Contract" means, with respect to each Seller (x) with respect to any Contract subject to the Bankruptcy Cases, any such Contract to which such Seller is a party that such Seller is permitted under the Bankruptcy Code to sell or assign, and (y) with respect to any Contract subject to the Canadian Cases, any such Contract to which such Seller is a party that such Seller is (subject only to the consent of any Person other than any Seller or an Affiliate of any Seller) permitted under applicable Canadian Law to sell and assign, in each case, other than an Employee Benefit Plan.

"Assigned Contracts" means the Assignable Contracts which are included on the Assigned Contracts List and form part of the Acquired Assets hereunder.

"Assigned Contracts List" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

"Assumed Liabilities" means, collectively, the US Assumed Liabilities and the Canadian Assumed Liabilities.

"Auction" means the auction for the sale of Sellers' assets conducted by Sellers if any Qualified Bids (in addition to the Purchasers' Qualifying Bid) are received pursuant to the Bidding Procedures Order and the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order.

"Bankruptcy Cases" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Bankruptcy Code" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Bankruptcy Court" means the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware.

"Bankruptcy Sale Order" means an order issued by the Bankruptcy Court, approving this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and conveying all of the US Sellers' right, title and interest in the US Acquired Assets free and clear of all Liens and Encumbrances (other than Permitted Exceptions and Permitted Liens) in all material respects in the form of Exhibit A.

"Bidding Procedures Motion" means a motion to approve the Bidding Procedures Order, which shall be acceptable to the Purchasers and Sellers, acting reasonably.

"Bidding Procedures Order" means an order issued by the Bankruptcy Court, establishing, among other things, the procedure for the submission of Qualifying Bids and the procedure for the conduct of the Auction should Qualified Bids be received, in all material respects in the form of Exhibit B.

"Break Fee" means the sum of \$5,300,000, payable in accordance with Section 11.3.

"Business" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Business Employees" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.4(a).

"Business Day" means any day other than Saturday, Sunday and any day that is a legal holiday or a day on which banking institutions in the states of New York or Delaware or the Province of Ontario are authorized by Law or other governmental action to close.

"Canadian Acquired Assets" means the tangible and intangible assets, properties, rights, interests, claims and Contracts of the Canadian Sellers related to the Canadian Business (other than Excluded Assets), wherever located, as of the Closing, including the following assets of the Canadian Sellers, if any:

- (a) all Accounts Receivable;
- (b) all Inventories;
- (c) all personal property;
- (d) all deposits (including, with respect to the Canadian Acquired Assets, customer deposits and security deposits (whether maintained in escrow or otherwise) for rent, electricity, telephone or otherwise) and prepaid charges and expenses of Canadian Sellers as they relate to the Canadian Acquired Assets;
- (e) all Real Property and all rights of Canadian Sellers under each lease and any related agreement for the Leased Property (where such related agreement constitutes an Assigned Contract), in each case together with Canadian Sellers' interests in and to all Improvements and fixtures located thereon or attached thereto, and other appurtenances thereto, and Canadian Sellers' rights in respect thereof;
 - (f) all FF&E;
 - (g) all Intellectual Property;
 - (h) all Assigned Contracts;
 - (i) all Documents;
 - (j) all Permits;

- (k) all rights under or arising out of all insurance policies relating to the Canadian Acquired Assets and all claims thereunder, unless non-assignable as a matter of law;
- (l) all rights under non-disclosure or confidentiality, non-compete, or non-solicitation agreements with employees and agents of Canadian Sellers or with third parties, including non-disclosure or confidentiality, non-compete, or non-solicitation agreements entered into in connection with the Auction;
- (m) to the extent they are not Excluded Assets, any rights, claims or causes of action of Canadian Sellers for claims arising out of the operation of the Canadian Business;
- (n) all rights of Canadian Sellers under or pursuant to all warranties, representations and guarantees made by suppliers, manufacturers and contractors to the extent relating to products sold, or services provided, to Canadian Sellers or to the extent affecting any Canadian Acquired Assets other than any warranties, representations and guarantees pertaining to any Excluded Assets;
- (o) all goodwill and other intangible assets associated with the Canadian Business and the Canadian Acquired Assets, including customer and supplier lists; and
- (p) all proceeds of any or all of the foregoing received or receivable after the Closing Date.

"Canadian Assigned Contracts" means the Assigned Contracts of Canadian Sellers.

"Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement" means an Assignment and Assumption Agreement in all material respects in the form annexed hereto as Exhibit C evidencing the assignment to and assumption by Canadian Purchaser of all of the Canadian Assumed Liabilities, including the rights and obligations under the Canadian Assigned Contracts.

"Canadian Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5.

"Canadian Base Assumed Liabilities Amount" means \$4,936,000.

"Canadian Base Current Assets Amount" means \$31,033,000.

"Canadian Bidding Procedures Motion" means a motion to approve the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order, which shall be acceptable to the Purchasers and Sellers, acting reasonably

"Canadian Bidding Procedures Order" means an order issued by the Canadian Court, establishing, among other things, the procedure for the submission of Qualifying Bids and the procedure for the conduct of the Auction should Qualified Bids be received, in all material respects in the form of Exhibit D.

"Canadian Bill of Sale" means the Bill of Sale in all material respects in the form of Exhibit E conveying to Canadian Purchaser, all of the Canadian Seller's right, title and interest in and to the Canadian Acquired Assets.

"Canadian Business" means the Business conducted by Canadian Sellers.

"Canadian Cases" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Canadian Cash Purchase Price" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2(a)(i).

"Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount" means the amount (positive or negative) by which the Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount is less than or exceeds the Canadian Base Assumed Liabilities Amount.

"Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount" means the amount of the Canadian Assumed Liabilities as shown on the Estimated Closing Date Statements.

"Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Adjustment Amount" means the amount (positive or negative) by which the Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Amount exceeds or is less than the Canadian Base Current Assets Amount.

"Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Amount" means the amount of the Canadian Current Assets as shown on the Estimated Closing Date Statements.

"Canadian Court" means the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List).

"Canadian Current Assets" means (x) the tangible current assets and accounts receivable of the Canadian Business included in the Canadian Acquired Assets other than accounts receivable owing to a Canadian Seller by an Affiliate of the Canadian Seller, as of the date of determination, as determined from a balance sheet of the Canadian Sellers (on a consolidated basis) as of 12:01 a.m. on the date of determination prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP on a consistent basis and applying the same accounting principles, policies and practices as were used in preparing the balance sheet of the Canadian Sellers contained in the Reference Financial Statements as they were made available to the Purchasers and in calculating the Canadian Base Current Assets Amount, and as provided in Schedule 1.1(f).

"Canadian Deposit" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.4(a).

"Canadian Escrow Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.4(b).

"Canadian Final Current Assets Adjustment Amount" means the amount (positive or negative) by which the Canadian Final Current Assets Amount exceeds or is less than the Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Amount.

"Canadian Final Current Assets Amount" means the amount of the Canadian Current Assets as shown on the Closing Date Statements.

"Canadian Final Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount" means the amount (positive or negative) by which the Canadian Final Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds or is less than the Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount.

"Canadian Final Assumed Liabilities Amount" means the amount of the Canadian Assumed Liabilities as shown on the Closing Date Statements.

"Canadian GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles as in effect from time to time in Canada and, to the extent consistent with Canadian GAAP, the Canadian Sellers' past practices consistently applied, subject to the matters on Schedule 4.22(a)(1).

"Canadian Permitted Exceptions" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5.

"Canadian Purchase Price" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2(a).

"Canadian Purchaser" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

"Canadian Sale Hearing" means the hearing of the Canadian Court to approve the Canadian Sale Order.

"Canadian Sale Order" means an order issued by the Canadian Court approving this Agreement, the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and conveying to the Canadian Purchaser all of the Canadian Sellers' right, title and interest in and to the Canadian Acquired Assets free and clear of all Liens and Encumbrances (other than Permitted Exceptions and Permitted Liens) in all material respects in the form of Exhibit F and, except for the purposes of Section 9.1(d) and Section 11.1(c)(v), orders to be issued by courts in other Canadian jurisdictions other than Ontario, in the event that the Canadian Purchasers, acting reasonably, require such further orders to properly effectuate the assignment of and/or conveyance of title in and to the Canadian Acquired Assets.

"Canadian Sellers" means, collectively, Indalex Limited, Indalex Holdings (B.C.) Ltd. and 6326765 Canada Inc.

"Canadian Sellers' Cure Cost Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(b).

"Canadian Transferred Employees" means the Transferred Employees of Canadian Sellers.

"Capital Stock" means any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation and any and all ownership interests in a person (other than a corporation), including membership interests, partnership interests, joint venture interests and beneficial interests, and any and all warrants, options or other rights to purchase any of the foregoing.

"Casualty" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.6.

"CCAA" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Claim" has the meaning ascribed by Bankruptcy Code §101(5), including all rights, claims, causes of action, defenses, debts, demands, damages, offset rights, setoff rights, recoupment rights, obligations, and liabilities of any kind or nature under contract, at law or in equity, known or unknown, contingent or matured, liquidated or unliquidated, and all rights and remedies with respect thereto.

"Closing" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.1.

"Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.1.

"Closing Date Statements" means, with respect to the US Sellers, (i) the balance sheet of the US Sellers (on a consolidated basis) as of 12:01 a.m. on the Closing Date prepared in accordance with GAAP on a consistent basis and applying the same accounting principles, policies and practices as were used in preparing (A) the balance sheet of the US Sellers contained within the Reference Financial Statements as the same were made available to the Purchasers, and (B) US Base Current Assets Amount and US Base Assumed Liabilities Amount; and (ii) a statement setting forth in reasonable detail the US Final Current Assets Amount, the US Final Assumed Liabilities Amount, the US Final Current Assets Adjustment Amount and the US Final Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount, if any, in each case, as determined from such balance sheet of US Sellers; and, with respect to the Canadian Sellers, (i) the balance sheet of the Canadian Sellers (on a consolidated basis) as of 12:01 a.m. on the Closing Date prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP on a consistent basis and applying the same accounting principles, policies and practices as were used in preparing (A) the balance sheet of the Canadian Sellers contained within the Reference Financial Statements as the same were made available to the Purchasers, and (B) Canadian Base Current Assets Amount and Canadian Base Assumed Liabilities Amount; and (ii) a statement setting forth in reasonable detail the Canadian Final Current Assets Amount, the Canadian Final Assumed Liabilities Amount, the Canadian Final Current Assets Adjustment Amount and the Canadian Final Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount, if any, in each case, as determined from such balance sheet of Canadian Sellers, all as finally determined pursuant to Section 3.7.

"COBRA" means the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"<u>Commissioner</u>" means the Commissioner of Competition under the Competition Act.

"Competition Act" means the Competition Act (Canada).

"Contract" means, with respect to each Seller, any agreement, contract, lease, sublease, purchase order, arrangement, license, commitment or other binding arrangement or understanding, whether written or oral, and any amendments, modifications or supplements thereto.

"Cure Amounts" means (y) with respect to US Sellers, all amounts, costs and expenses required by the Bankruptcy Court to cure all defaults under the Assigned Contracts of US Sellers so that such Assigned Contracts of US Sellers may be sold and assigned to Purchasers pursuant to Sections 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, and (x) with respect to Canadian Sellers, all amounts, costs and expenses required by counterparties to be paid by or on behalf of Canadian Sellers to obtain consent to assignment and sale of the Assigned Contracts of the Canadian Sellers to the Canadian Purchaser pursuant to applicable Canadian Laws.

"<u>DIP Credit Agreement</u>" means that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of April 8, 2009, by and among the Sellers, the lenders from time to time party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent.

"<u>DIP Orders</u>" means, collectively, (i) the interim order entered on April 9, 2009 by the Bankruptcy Court approving the US Sellers' entry into the DIP Credit Agreement; (ii) the final order entered on April 27, 2009 by the Bankruptcy Court approving the US Sellers' entry into the DIP Credit Agreement, and (iii) the Amended Amended and Restated Initial Order entered on May 12, 2009 by the Canadian Court approving the Canadian Sellers' entry into the DIP Credit Agreement, as may be further amended from time to time.

"Documents" means, with respect to each Seller, all files, documents, instruments, papers, books, reports, records, tapes, microfilms, photographs, letters, budgets, forecasts, ledgers, journals, title policies, customer lists, regulatory filings, operating data and plans, technical documentation (design specifications, functional requirements, operating instructions, logic manuals, flow charts, etc.), user documentation (installation guides, user manuals, training materials, release notes, working papers, etc.), marketing documentation (sales brochures, flyers, pamphlets, Web pages, etc.), cost of pricing information, business plans, quality control records and procedures, blueprints, accounting and tax files, all files, customer files and documents (including credit information), personnel files for employees, supplier lists, records,

literature and correspondence, including materials relating to Inventories, services, marketing, advertising, promotional materials, Intellectual Property, and other similar materials to the extent related to, used in, held for use in, or with respect to, the Business or the Acquired Assets in each case whether or not in electronic form, whether or not physically located on any of the premises of the Facilities or offices of such Seller, but excluding (i) personnel files for employees of such Seller who are not Transferred Employees (except records necessary for Purchasers to provide COBRA coverage if required by Law) and (iii) any materials exclusively related to any Excluded Assets.

"Employee Benefit Plans" means, with respect to each US Seller and Canadian Seller, as applicable, all (a) employee pension benefit plans as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA, (b) employee welfare benefit plans as defined in Section 3(1) of ERISA, and (c) other pension, retirement, employee savings, medical, dental, disability, life insurance, stock option, bonus, deferred compensation, retention, severance, or termination pay Contracts, plans or policies or any other Contracts, plans or policies providing for compensation or benefits (including any employment, severance, change in control or similar agreement or any arrangement relating to a sale of the Business), in each case, that is maintained, administered, or contributed to (or with respect to which any obligation to contribute has been undertaken) by such Seller or any ERISA Affiliate and that covers any current or former employee, director, or consultant of such Seller (or its dependents, spouses or beneficiaries) other than the Canada Pension Plan, the Quebec Pension Plan, Employment Insurance, workers' compensation benefits and any other Canadian plans established pursuant to statute.

"Employment Insurance" means the regime of employee benefits made available under Canadian employment insurance legislation.

"Encumbrances" means, to the extent not considered a Lien, all encumbrances, Interests and Claims, including, any security interest, lien, collateral assignment, right of setoff, debt, obligation, liability, pledge, levy, charge, escrow, encumbrance, option, right of first refusal, restriction (whether on transfer, disposition or otherwise), third party right, right limited to any Seller personally, other agreement term tending to limit any right or privilege of any Seller under any Contract, conditional sale contract, title retention contract, mortgage, lease, deed of trust, hypothecation, indenture, security agreement, easement, license, servitude, proxy, voting trust, transfer restriction under any shareholder or similar agreement, or any other agreement, arrangement, contract, commitment, understanding or obligation of any kind whatsoever, whether written or oral, or imposed by any Law, equity or otherwise.

"Environmental Laws" means applicable Laws in respect of the natural environment, public or occupational health or safety and the manufacture, importation, handling, transportation, discharge, remediation, storage, disposal and treatment of Hazardous Materials and all Permits issued pursuant to such Laws.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.

"ERISA Affiliate" means any trade of business (whether or not incorporated) which is treated as a single employer with any of the US Sellers under Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code or Section 4001 of ERISA.

"Escrow Account" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3(b).

"Escrow Agent" means the escrow agent reasonably satisfactory to the US Sellers and the US Purchaser appointed by Sellers and Purchaser pursuant to the Escrow Agreement.

"Escrow Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3(b).

"Estimated Closing Date Statement Certificate" has the meaning set out in Section 3.6(a).

"Estimated Closing Date Statements" means (A) with respect to the US Sellers, (i) the estimated balance sheet of the US Sellers (on a consolidated basis) as of 12:01 a.m. as of the Closing Date prepared by US Sellers in good faith using the best estimates of US Sellers based upon all relevant information then available to US Sellers on a consistent basis and applying the same accounting principles, policies and practices as were used in preparing (1) the balance sheet of the US Sellers contained within the Reference Financial Statements as the same were made available to the Purchasers; and (2) US Base Current Assets Amount and US Base Assumed Liabilities Amount; and (ii) a statement setting forth in reasonable detail the US Closing Date Current Assets Amount, the US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount, the US Closing Date Current Assets Adjustment Amount and the US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount, if any, in each case, as determined from such balance sheet of US Sellers; and, (B) with respect to the Canadian Sellers, (i) the estimated balance sheet of the Canadian Sellers (on a consolidated basis) as of 12:01 a.m. as of the Closing Date prepared by Canadian Sellers in good faith using the best estimates of Canadian Sellers based upon all relevant information then available to Canadian Sellers on a consistent basis and applying the same accounting principles, policies and practices as were used in preparing (1) the balance sheet of the Canadian Sellers contained within the Reference Financial Statements as the same were made available to the Purchasers, and (2) Canadian Base Current Assets Amount and Canadian Base Assumed Liabilities Amount; and (ii) a statement setting forth in reasonable detail the Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Amount, the Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount, the Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Adjustment Amount and the Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount, if any, in each case, as determined from such balance sheet of Canadian Sellers, all as determined pursuant to Section 3.6.

"Excluded Assets" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.3.

"Excluded Facilities" means the following facilities of Sellers (i) the facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in Fostoria, Ohio, and (ii) the facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in Modesto, California.

"Excluded Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6.

"Execution Date" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

"Facilities" means the following facilities which are currently operated by the Sellers, (i) the extrusion facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in Burlington, North Carolina, (ii) the extrusion and anodizing facility owned by Indalex Limited located in Calgary, Alberta, (iii) the extrusion and casting facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in the City of Industry, California, (iv) the extrusion facility leased by Indalex Inc. located in Connersville, Indiana, (v) the extrusion facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in Elkhart. Indiana, (vi) the extrusion and paint facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in Gainesville, Georgia, (vii) the extrusion and paint facility owned by 6326765 Canada Inc. located in Mississauga, Ontario, (viii) the anodizing and fabrication facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in Mountain Top, Pennsylvania, (ix) the casting facility owned by 6326765 Canada Inc. located in North York, Ontario, (x) the extrusion and paint facility owned by Indalex Limited located in Pointe Claire, Quebec, (xi) the extrusion and paint facility owned by Indalex Holdings (B.C.) Limited located in Port Coquitlam, British Columbia, (xii) the facility leased by Indalex Inc. located in Kokomo. Indiana; (xiii) the facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in Girard, Ohio, and (xiv) the facility owned by Indalex Inc. located in Watsonville, California.

"<u>Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure</u>" means the rules of bankruptcy courts promulgated by the United States Supreme Court and published as an appendix to title 11 of the United States Code.

"FF&E" means, with respect to such Seller, all equipment, machinery, fixtures, furniture, motor vehicles and any related capitalized items and other tangible property owned by Seller located at any Facilities (unless sold to any third party in the ordinary course of business and not in violation of this Agreement) or used or useful in the operation of the Business and Acquired Assets, including any of the foregoing in possession of suppliers, customers and other third parties (including all such property that is damaged).

"Filing Date" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.22(a).

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles as in effect from time to time in the United States and, to the extent consistent with GAAP, the US Sellers' past practices consistently applied, subject to the matters on Schedule 4.22(a)(1).

"Governmental Authority" means any foreign or domestic federal, state, provincial, municipal, territorial, local, court, tribunal, governmental department, agency, board, ministry or commission, instrumentality, arbitrator, arbitral body, self regulatory organization, regulatory or supervisory authority, or other administrative, governmental or quasi-governmental body, subdivision or instrumentality.

"Hazardous Materials" shall mean (a) any petroleum products or byproducts, radioactive materials, friable asbestos or polychlorinated biphenyls or (b) any contaminant, waste, material, or substance defined as a "hazardous substance," "hazardous material," or "hazardous waste" or "pollutant" or otherwise regulated under any applicable Environmental Law.

"HSR Act" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(i).

"Improvements" means buildings, structures, systems, facilities, easements, rights-of-way, privileges, improvements, licenses, hereditaments, appurtenances and all other rights and benefits belonging, or in any way related, to the Real Property or Leased Property.

"Intellectual Property" means, with respect to each Seller, all rights of such Seller and its Affiliates in and to (a) patents, patent applications and patent disclosures, together with all reissuances, continuations, continuations in part, revisions, extensions, reexaminations, provisionals, divisions, renewals, revivals, and foreign counterparts thereof and all registrations and renewals in connection therewith, (b) trademarks, service marks, trade dress, logos, trade names and corporate names and other indicia of origin and corporate branding, together with all translations, adaptations, derivations and combinations thereof and including all goodwill associated therewith, and all applications, registrations and renewals in connection therewith, (c) works of authorship, copyrightable works, copyrights and all applications, registrations and renewals in connection therewith, (d) mask works and all applications, registrations and renewals in connection therewith, (e) trade secrets, inventions and confidential business information (including ideas, research and development, know-how, formulas, compositions, manufacturing and production processes and techniques, technical data, designs, drawings, specifications, customer and supplier lists, pricing and cost information, business and marketing plans and proposals, assembly, test, installation, service and inspection instructions and procedures, technical, operating and service and maintenance manuals and data, hardware reference manuals and engineering, programming, service and maintenance notes and logs), (f) Software, (g) Internet addresses, uniform resource locaters, domain names, Websites and Web pages, (h) any and all other intellectual property and proprietary rights, (i) Facility and company-wide telephone numbers, and (j) goodwill related to all of the foregoing, in each case to the extent used or useful in the operation of the Business or related to the Acquired Assets.

"Interest" means "interest" as that term is used in Section 363(f) of the Bankruptcy Code.

"Inventories" means, with respect to each Seller, all inventories of stock-in-trade and merchandise including materials, supplies, work-in-process, finished goods, tooling, service parts and finished goods related to the Business, now owned or hereafter acquired by such Seller or held for sale by such Seller or that are otherwise included in the Acquired Assets and are permitted to be sold and transferred under applicable Law, including those in possession of suppliers, customers and other third parties.

"Law" means any federal, state, provincial, territorial, municipal, local, foreign, supranational, international law, statute, ordinance, regulation, by-law, rule, code, treaty or rule of common law or otherwise of, or any order, judgment, injunction, decree or similar authority enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered by, any Governmental Authority.

"Leased Property" means, with respect to each Seller, all the real property leased, subleased or licensed by such Seller, as more particularly set out and described in Schedule 1.1(b), at which certain of the Facilities are operated and/or which is used or useful in connection with the operation of the Business.

"Lien" has the meaning given to that term in the Bankruptcy Code.

"M&A Qualified Beneficiary" has the meaning set forth in Treasury Regulation Section 54.4980B-9.

"Material Adverse Effect" means a state of facts, event, change or effect with respect to the Business, Acquired Assets, the Assumed Liabilities or the enforceability of any Assigned Contract that results in a material adverse effect on the value of the Acquired Assets or the Business, taken as a whole, but excludes any state of facts, event, change or effect caused by events, changes or developments relating to (a) economic, regulatory or political conditions generally; (b) the usual, customary or ordinary consequences of the filing by a debtor of a bankruptcy case contemplating a reorganization, compromise or liquidation of the debtor's assets; or (c) any consequences to the Business resulting from the announcement of the sale transaction contemplated by the Agreement and the process to obtain approval of the procedures to obtain approval thereof, except to the extent that the foregoing clause (a) has a materially disproportionate impact on the Acquired Assets or the Business.

"MEPP" means a "multi-employer pension plan" as defined under the *Pension Benefits Act* (Ontario), or other Canadian pension standards legislation.

"Monitor" means FTI Consulting Canada ULC, as court-appointed monitor of the Canadian Sellers in the Canadian Cases.

"Monitor's Certificate" means the certificate filed with the Canadian Court by the Monitor certifying that all conditions of Closing in favour of the Canadian Sellers have been satisfied by the Canadian Purchaser or waived by the Canadian Sellers.

"Organizational Amendments" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.7.

"<u>Permits</u>" means, with respect to each Seller, all certificates of occupancy or other certificates, permits, authorizations, filings, approvals and licenses used, useable and useful in the operation of the Business or the use or enjoyment or benefit of the Acquired Assets.

"<u>Permitted Exceptions</u>" means, collectively, the US Permitted Exceptions and the Canadian Permitted Exceptions.

"Permitted Liens" means: (a) liens for current and future Taxes, assessments or other governmental charges not yet due or payable or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, which are listed on Schedule 1.1(c); (b) statutory liens arising in the ordinary course of business that are not overdue and that do not materially affect the value or use of the affected asset; (c) pledges or deposits in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other social-security legislation; (d) easements, rights-of-way, servitudes, restrictions, zoning, building codes or other land use Laws development agreements, development permits, building covenants, encroachment agreements, reciprocal access agreements, by-laws, municipal agreements, licence agreements and other similar encumbrances other than monetary encumbrances, judgments and monetary liens that in each case do not in any case materially detract from the value or use of the property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of Sellers at the property subject thereto; and (e) minor title defects or irregularities consisting of minor survey exceptions, restrictions in the original grant from the Crown and other minor unregistered restrictions as to the use of Real Property that in each case do not materially detract from the value or use of the property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the Business of Sellers at the property subject thereto.

"Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, firm, joint venture, association, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization or Governmental Authority or other entity.

"Petition Date" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Purchasers" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

"<u>Purchase Price</u>" means the aggregate of the Canadian Purchase Price and the US Purchase Price.

"Qualified Bid" means competing bids pre-qualified for the Auction in accordance with the Bidding Procedures Order and the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order.

"Real Property" means, with respect to each Seller, the real property owned by such Seller, as more particularly set out and described in <u>Schedule 1.1(d)</u>, at which any Facility is located or which is otherwise used or useful for the operation of the Business. "Reference Financial <u>Statements</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.22(a).

"Real Property Leases" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.7(b).

"Related Person" means, with respect to any Person, all present and future directors, officers, members, managers, stockholders, employees, controlling persons, Affiliates, agents, professionals, attorneys, accountants, lenders, investment bankers or representatives of any such Person.

"Released Claims" has the meaning set forth in Section 12.14.

"Sale Hearing" means the hearing of the Bankruptcy Court to approve the Bankruptcy Sale Order.

"Schedules" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.3(a).

"Seller" and "Sellers" have the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

"Sellers' Knowledge" means the actual (and not constructive or imputed) knowledge of those persons set forth in Schedule 1.1(e), in each case, without duty of inquiry.

"Software" means any computer program, operating system, application, system, firmware or software of any nature, point-of-entry system, peripherals, and data whether operational, active, under development or design, nonoperational or inactive, including all object code, source code, comment code, algorithms, processes, formulae, interfaces, navigational devices, menu structures or arrangements, icons, operational instructions, scripts, commands, syntax, screen designs, reports, designs, concepts, visual expressions, technical manuals, tests scripts, user manuals and other documentation therefor, whether in machine-readable form, virtual machine-readable form, programming language, modeling language or any other language or symbols, and whether stored, encoded, recorded or written on disk, tape, film, memory device, paper or other media of any nature, and all databases necessary or appropriate in connection with the operation or use of any such computer program, operating system, application, system, firmware or software.

"Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Seller, any Person whose securities or other ownership interests having by their terms the power to elect a majority of the board of directors or other persons performing similar functions are owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by any Seller or one or more Subsidiaries, or which is owned 50% or more, directly or indirectly, by any Seller or any of its Subsidiaries.

"Tax" or "Taxes" means any federal, state, provincial, municipal, territorial, county, local or foreign taxes, charges, fees, levies or other assessments, all taxes, however denominated, including any interest, penalties (civil or criminal) or additions to tax that may become payable in respect thereof, imposed by any Governmental Authority, whether payable by reason of contract, assumption, transferee liability, operation of law or Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6(a) (or any predecessor or successor thereof or any analogous or similar provision under Law), which taxes shall include all taxes levied on net income, gross income, payroll and employee withholding, unemployment insurance, social security (or similar), sales and use, goods and services, excise, ad valorem, franchise, gross receipts, occupation, real and personal property, stamp, transfer, gains, profits, capital stock, workers' compensation, customs duties, registration, documentary, value-added, alternative or add-on minimum, estimated, environmental (including taxes under Section 59A of the Code) and other assessments or obligations of the same or a similar nature, whether arising before, on or after the Closing Date.

"Tax Return" means any report, return, information return, filing or other information, including any schedules, exhibits or attachments thereto, and any amendments to any of the foregoing required to be filed or maintained in connection with the calculation, determination, assessment or collection of any Taxes (including estimated Taxes).

"Transaction Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1.

"Transferred Employees" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.4(a).

"Treasury Regulations" shall mean the proposed, temporary and final regulations promulgated under the Code.

"<u>Trust Fund Taxes</u>" means, with respect to each Seller, liabilities for sales, use, withholding, source deductions, trust fund or other employment related taxes for which officers and directors may have personal liability for non-payment under applicable Law.

"<u>US Acquired Assets</u>" means the tangible and intangible assets, properties, rights, interests, claims and Contracts of the US Sellers and related to the US Business (other than Excluded Assets) including the following assets of the US Sellers, if any:

- (a) all Accounts Receivable;
- (b) all Inventories;
- (c) all personal property;
- (d) all deposits (including, with respect to the US Acquired Assets, customer deposits and security deposits (whether maintained in escrow or otherwise) for

rent, electricity, telephone or otherwise) and prepaid charges and expenses of US Sellers as they relate to the US Acquired Assets;

- (e) all Real Property and all rights of US Sellers under each lease and any related agreement for the Leased Property (where such related agreement constitutes an Assigned Contract), in each case together with US Sellers' interests in and to all Improvements and fixtures located thereon or attached thereto, and other appurtenances thereto, and US Sellers' rights in respect thereof;
 - (f) all FF&E;
 - (g) all Intellectual Property;
 - (h) all Assigned Contracts;
 - (i) all Documents;
 - (j) all Permits;
- (k) all rights under or arising out of all insurance policies relating to the US Acquired Assets and all claims thereunder, unless non-assignable as a matter of law;
- (I) all rights under non-disclosure or confidentiality, non-compete, or non-solicitation agreements with employees and agents of US Sellers or with third parties, including non-disclosure or confidentiality, non-compete, or non-solicitation agreements entered into in connection with the Auction;
- (m) any rights, claims or causes of action of US Sellers for claims arising out of the operation of the US Business;
- (n) all rights of US Sellers under or pursuant to all warranties, representations and guarantees made by suppliers, manufacturers and contractors to the extent relating to products sold, or services provided, to US Sellers or to the extent affecting any US Acquired Assets other than any warranties, representations and guarantees pertaining to any Excluded Assets;
- (o) all causes of action arising under Chapter 5 of the Bankruptcy Code relating to the US Business and US Acquired Assets, including (i) any actions against or otherwise involving any counterparty to any Assigned Contract, any post-Closing employees, officers or directors of the US Business, including Transferred Employees, and/or any of the US Sellers' lenders, landlords or vendors, and (ii) relating to the ongoing or future operations of the US Business;
- (p) all goodwill and other intangible assets associated with the US Business and the US Acquired Assets, including customer and supplier lists; and

- (q) all proceeds of any or all of the foregoing received or receivable after the Closing Date.
 - "US Assigned Contracts" means the Assigned Contracts of US Sellers.
- "US Assignment and Assumption Agreement" means an Assignment and Assumption Agreement in all material respects in the form annexed hereto as Exhibit G evidencing the assignment to and assumption by US Purchaser of all of the US Assumed Liabilities, including the rights and obligations under the US Assigned Contracts.
 - "US Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4.
 - "US Base Assumed Liabilities Amount" means \$24,436,000.
 - "US Base Current Assets Amount" means \$63,967,000.
- "<u>US Bill of Sale</u>" means the Bill of Sale in all material respects in the form of <u>Exhibit H</u> conveying all of the US Sellers' right, title and interest in and to the US Acquired Assets.
 - "<u>US Business</u>" means the Business conducted by US Sellers.
 - "<u>US Cash Purchase Price</u>" has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 3.1(a)(i)</u>.
- "<u>US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount</u>" means the amount (positive or negative) by which the US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount is less than or exceeds the US Base Assumed Liabilities Amount.
- "<u>US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount</u>" means the amount of the US Assumed Liabilities as shown on the Estimated Closing Date Statements.
- "<u>US Closing Date Current Assets Amount</u>" means the amount of the US Current Assets as shown on the Estimated Closing Date Statements.
- "<u>US Closing Date Current Assets Adjustment Amount</u>" means the amount (positive or negative) by which the US Closing Date Current Assets Amount exceeds or is less than the US Base Current Assets Amount.
- "US Current Assets" means (x) the tangible current assets and accounts receivable of the US Business included in the US Acquired Assets other than accounts receivable owing to a US Seller by an Affiliate of the US Seller, as of the date of determination, as determined from a balance sheet of the US Sellers (on a consolidated basis) as of 12:01 a.m. on the date of determination prepared in accordance with GAAP on a consistent basis and applying the same accounting principles, policies and practices as were used in preparing the balance sheet of the US Sellers contained in the Reference

Financial Statements as they were made available to the Purchasers and in calculating the US Base Current Asset Amount and as provided in Schedule 1.1(f).

- "US Deposit" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3(a).
- "US Escrow Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.3(b).
- "<u>US Final Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount</u>" means the amount (positive or negative) by which the US Final Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds or is less than the US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount.
- "<u>US Final Assumed Liabilities Amount</u>" means the amount of the US Assumed Liabilities as shown on the Closing Date Statements.
- "<u>US Final Current Assets Adjustment Amount</u>" means the amount (positive or negative) by which the US Final Current Assets Amount exceeds or is less than the US Closing Date Current Assets Amount.
- "<u>US Final Current Assets Amount</u>" means the amount of the US Current Assets as shown on the Closing Date Statements.
 - "US Permitted Exceptions" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.4.
 - "US Purchase Price" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.1(a).
 - "US Purchaser" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
- "<u>US Sellers</u>" means, collectively, Indalex Holdings Finance, Inc., Indalex Holdings Corp., Indalex Inc., Caradon Lebanon, Inc. and Dolton Aluminum Company, Inc.
 - "US Sellers' Cure Cost Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(a).
 - "US Transferred Employees" means the Transferred Employees of US Sellers.
- 1.2 <u>Payments</u>. All payments required to be made hereunder shall be paid in cash, by certified cheque, bank draft, wire transfer or other immediately available funds in United States Dollars.
- 1.3 <u>Interpretation</u>. When a reference is made in this Agreement to a section or article, such reference shall be to a section or article of this Agreement unless otherwise clearly indicated to the contrary.
- (a) Whenever the words "include," "includes" or "including" are used in this Agreement they shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."

- (b) The words "hereof," "herein", "hereunder" and "herewith" and words of similar meaning shall, unless otherwise stated, be construed to refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, and article, section, paragraph, exhibit and schedule references refer to the articles, sections, paragraphs, exhibits and schedules of this Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (c) The meaning assigned to each term defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and the plural forms of such term. Where a word or phrase is defined herein, each of its other grammatical forms shall have a corresponding meaning.
- (d) A reference to any party to this Agreement or any other agreement or document shall include such party's successors and permitted assigns; provided, however, that nothing contained in this clause (d) is intended to authorize any assignment or transfer not otherwise permitted by this Agreement.
- (e) A reference to any legislation or to any provision of any legislation shall include any amendment to, and any modification or reenactment thereof, any legislative provision substituted therefore and all regulations and statutory instruments issued thereunder or pursuant thereto.
- (f) When calculating the period of time before which, within which or following which any act is to be done or step taken pursuant to this Agreement, the date that is the reference date in calculating such period shall be excluded. If the last day of such period is a non-Business Day, the period in question shall end on the next succeeding Business Day.
 - (g) Any reference in this Agreement to \$ shall mean U.S. dollars.
- (h) The parties hereto have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement and, in the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as jointly drafted by the parties hereto and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provision of this Agreement.
- (i) For purposes of any assets, liabilities or entities located in the Province of Quebec and for all other purposes pursuant to which the interpretation or construction of this Agreement may be subject to the laws of the Province of Quebec or a court or tribunal exercising jurisdiction in the Province of Quebec, any common law words or terms shall be deemed to have their correlative meaning under the Civil Code of Quebec, including, without limitation, (a) "personal property" shall include "movable property"; (b) "real property" or "real estate" shall include "immovable property"; (c) "tangible property" shall include "corporeal property"; (d) "intangible property" shall include "incorporeal property"; (e) "security interest", "mortgage" and "lien" shall include a "hypothec", "right of retention", "prior claim", and a resolutory clause; (f) all

references to filing, perfection, priority, remedies, registering or recording under the UCC shall include publication under the Civil Code of Quebec; (g) all references to "perfection" of or "perfected" liens or security interest shall include a reference to an "opposable" or "set up" lien or security interest as against third parties; (h) any "right of offset", "right of setoff" or similar expression shall include a "right of compensation"; (i) "common law" shall include "civil law"; (j) "tort" shall include "delict"; (k) "bailor" shall include "depositor" and "bailee" shall include "depository; (l) "goods" shall include "corporeal movable property" other than chattel paper, documents of title, instrument, money and securities; (m) an "agent" shall include a "mandatary"; (n) "construction liens" shall include "legal hypothecs"; (o) "joint and several" shall include "solidary"; (p) "jointly and severally" shall include "solidarily"; (q) "gross negligence or willful misconduct" shall be deemed to be "intentional or gross fault"; (r) "beneficial ownership" shall include "ownership on behalf of another as mandatary"; (s) "easement" shall include "servitude": (t) "priority" shall include "prior claim"; (u) "survey" shall include "certificate of location and plan"; (v) "state" shall include "province"; (w) "fee simple title" shall include "absolute ownership"; (x) "accounts" shall include "claims".

ARTICLE 2 PURCHASE AND SALE OF THE ACQUIRED ASSETS

- 2.1 <u>Purchase and Sale of US Acquired Assets</u>. On the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, at the Closing, US Purchaser shall (or shall cause its designated Affiliates to) purchase, acquire and accept from each US Seller, and each US Seller shall sell, transfer, assign, convey and deliver to US Purchaser (or its designated Affiliates), all of each US Seller's right, title and interest in, to and under the US Acquired Assets, free and clear of all Liens and Encumbrances (other than Permitted Exceptions and Permitted Liens).
- 2.2 <u>Purchase and Sale of Canadian Acquired Assets</u>. On the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, at the Closing, Canadian Purchaser shall (or shall cause its designated Affiliates to) purchase, acquire and accept from each Canadian Seller, and each Canadian Seller shall sell, transfer, assign, convey and deliver to Canadian Purchaser (or its designated Affiliates), all of each Canadian Seller's right, title and interest in, to and under the Canadian Acquired Assets, free and clear of all Liens and Encumbrances (other than Permitted Exceptions and Permitted Liens).
- 2.3 Excluded Assets. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, nothing herein shall be deemed to sell, transfer, assign or convey the Excluded Facilities to Purchasers, and Sellers shall retain all right, title and interest to, in and under the Real Property and FF&E which constitute the Excluded Facilities and all obligations with respect to the Excluded Facilities (the "Excluded Assets"), provided. however that all Documents and personal property and Intellectual Property located at each Excluded Facility that are used in the operation of or relate to the Business generally or any of the Acquired Assets shall be US Acquired Assets. In addition, for all purposes of and under this Agreement, and as the same may be amended pursuant to Section 2.7,

the term "Excluded Assets" shall also include, with respect to each Seller, the following assets, irrespective of the Facility at which such assets may be located or constitute a part of:

- (a) cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities;
- (b) any asset that otherwise would constitute an Acquired Asset but for the fact that it is conveyed, leased or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of Business prior to the Closing Date not in violation of this Agreement;
- (c) the corporate books and records of internal corporate proceedings, tax records, work papers and other records that any Seller is required by Law to retain, provided, however, that copies of the foregoing items shall be provided by Sellers upon the reasonable request of a Purchaser where such books and records and other records are reasonably required by a Purchaser;
- (d) the rights of Sellers under this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreements and all cash and non-cash consideration payable or deliverable to Sellers under this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreements, but excluding cash flows and all other Acquired Assets under any Assigned Contract or any net profits generated by operation of the Business on or after the Closing Date;
- (e) all properties, rights and interests in connection with, and assets of, any Employee Benefit Plan;
 - (f) the Capital Stock of any Seller;
 - (g) the assets listed on Schedule 2.3(g):
- (h) all rights under or arising out of insurance policies not relating to the Business or the Acquired Assets or non-assignable as a matter of law;
- (i) income tax refunds and other tax refunds receivable by such Seller and all tax attributes of such Seller, provided that any tax refunds remain subject to security interests of the lenders under the DIP Credit Agreement;
 - (j) all Contracts that are not Assigned Contracts;
- (k) all causes of action which arise from loss, damage or facts occurring prior to the Execution Date and any insurance proceeds or claims payable for losses or damages incurred prior to the Execution Date (provided, however that Sellers shall not pursue a cause of action related to an Assigned Contract without the express written consent of the applicable Purchaser not to be unreasonably withheld).
- (I) all avoidance claims or other causes of action against creditors of the Business arising from or relating to transactions prior to the Petition Date or the

Filing Date, as applicable, except for avoidance claims arising from Assigned Contracts; and

- (m) all equipment subject to financing or other leases, <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u> that the leases themselves may be assigned in accordance with this Agreement and the Sellers' rights and interests subject to such leases in such equipment may be assigned or transferred in accordance with this Agreement.
- 2.4 <u>Assumption of US Liabilities</u>. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, US Purchaser agrees, effective at the time of the Closing, to (or to cause its designated Affiliates to) assume and be responsible for and thereafter pay, perform, honor and discharge, as and when due, the following liabilities and obligations (collectively, the "<u>US Assumed Liabilities</u>"):
- (a) all of US Sellers' liabilities and obligations under the US Assigned Contracts accruing after the Closing;
- (b) all ordinary course liabilities and obligations with respect to the US Acquired Assets arising after the Petition Date to the extent relating to conduct of the US Business from and after the Petition Date through and including the Closing Date;
 - (c) [intentionally deleted];
 - (d) [intentionally deleted];
- (e) those specific liabilities and obligations of US Sellers identified on Schedule 2.4(e) hereto for which monetary estimates are included;
- (f) all liabilities and other obligations accruing with respect to US Transferred Employees after the Closing Date;
- (g) all commitments as of the Closing to sell and deliver inventory in connection with the US Assigned Contracts;
- (h) all Cure Amounts payable under US Assigned Contracts, other than Cure Amounts payable by the US Sellers pursuant to Section 2.8(a); and
- (i) all Transaction Taxes arising from or relating to the purchase by US Purchasers of the US Acquired Assets hereunder.
- 2.5 <u>Assumption of Canadian Liabilities</u>. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement, Canadian Purchaser agrees, effective at the time of the Closing, to (or to cause its designated Affiliates to) assume and be responsible for and

thereafter pay, perform, honor and discharge, as and when due, the following liabilities and obligations (collectively, the "<u>Canadian Assumed Liabilities</u>"):

- (a) all of Canadian Sellers' liabilities and obligations under the Canadian Assigned Contracts accruing after the Closing;
- (b) all ordinary course liabilities and obligations with respect to the Acquired Assets arising after the Filing Date to the extent relating to conduct of the Canadian Business from and after the Filing Date through and including the Closing Date;
 - (c) [intentionally deleted]
 - (d) [intentionally deleted]
- (e) those specific liabilities and obligations of Canadian Sellers identified on Schedule 2.5(e) hereto for which monetary estimates are included;
- (f) all liabilities and other obligations accruing or arising with respect to the Canadian Transferred Employees or Canadian Unionized Business Employees after the Closing Date;
- (g) all commitments as of the Closing to sell and deliver inventory in connection with the Canadian Assigned Contracts;
- (h) all Cure Amounts payable under Canadian Assigned Contracts, other than Cure Amounts payable by Canadian Sellers pursuant to Section 2.8(b); and
- (i) all Transaction Taxes arising from or relating to the purchase by the Canadian Purchaser of the Canadian Acquired Assets hereunder.
- Liens or Encumbrances or any other liabilities and obligations of Sellers of any nature whatsoever, including, any liabilities or obligations relating to any Business Employees, including liabilities or obligations relating to workers' compensation claims of any Business Employees or liabilities or obligations relating to any US collective bargaining agreements, any Employee Benefit Plans, including multi-employer plans relating to US Business Employees whether presently in existence or arising hereafter other than the Assumed Liabilities and the Permitted Exceptions and Permitted Liens (the "Excluded Liabilities"). For the avoidance of doubt, Purchasers shall not assume or be liable for any liabilities and obligations that are the subject of litigation or arbitration or charges of discrimination filed with any Governmental Authority as of the Closing Date, or that arose prior to the Closing Date and are asserted thereafter, including any such liabilities or obligations that otherwise would be Assumed Liabilities.
 - 2.7 Assignment and Assumption of Contracts.

- (a) On or before the day which is three (3) Business Days prior to the date of the Auction, Purchasers shall provide to Sellers a list of all Assignable Contracts of Sellers related to the Acquired Assets that the Purchaser wishes to acquire, identifying the name, parties and date of each such Assignable Contract (the "Assigned Contracts List").
- (b) Subject to the terms and conditions of this <u>Section 2.7</u>, the US Assignment and Assumption Agreement and the Bankruptcy Sale Order, the Assignable Contracts of US Sellers on the Assigned Contracts List shall form part of the US Acquired Assets assigned and transferred to US Purchaser at Closing (the consideration for which is included in the US Purchase Price). The Assignable Contracts of US Sellers that are not included on the Assigned Contracts List shall be Excluded Assets.
- (c) Subject to the terms and conditions of this <u>Section 2.7</u>, the Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement and the Canadian Sale Order, the Assignable Contracts of Canadian Sellers on the Assigned Contracts List shall form part of the Canadian Acquired Assets assigned and transferred to Canadian Purchaser at Closing (the consideration for which is included in the Canadian Purchase Price). The Assignable Contracts of Canadian Sellers that are not included on the Assigned Contracts List shall be Excluded Assets.
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing, Purchasers shall be entitled to amend the Assigned Contracts List at any time before the Sale Hearing, and any Assignable Contracts removed from the Assigned Contracts List before the Sale Hearing shall be Excluded Assets.
- (e) Purchasers will assume and agree to perform and discharge the Assumed Liabilities under the Assigned Contracts pursuant to the US Assignment and Assumption Agreement and the Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement, as applicable. From and after the date hereof, US Sellers shall not reject any Assignable Contract unless otherwise agreed to in writing by US Purchaser, except that US Sellers shall be entitled to reject any of the Assignable Contracts identified in Schedule 2.7(e). From and after the date hereof, Canadian Sellers shall not disclaim or repudiate any Assignable Contracts unless otherwise agreed to in writing by Canadian Purchaser, except that Canadian Sellers shall be entitled to reject any of the Assignable Contracts identified in Schedule 2.7(e).
- (f) US Sellers shall provide timely and proper written notice of the motion seeking entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order to all parties to US Assigned Contracts and shall use their reasonable best efforts to take all other actions necessary to cause the US Assigned Contracts to be assumed by US Sellers and assigned to US Purchaser as of the Closing. At or prior to the Closing, US Sellers shall comply with all requirements under Section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code and all other applicable Law necessary to assign to US Purchaser the US Assigned Contracts.

- (g) With respect to Canadian Assigned Contracts, Canadian Sellers shall use reasonable best efforts to obtain all necessary consents and approvals to assign the Canadian Assigned Contracts to the Canadian Purchaser at Closing. Canadian Sellers shall provide timely and proper written notice of the motion seeking entry of the Canadian Sale Order to all parties to Canadian Assigned Contracts and shall use their reasonable best efforts to take all other actions necessary to cause the Canadian Assigned Contracts to be assigned to Canadian Purchaser as of the Closing. At or prior to Closing, Canadian Sellers shall comply with all requirements under applicable Law necessary to assign to Canadian Purchaser the Canadian Assigned Contracts.
- (h) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, on the date any Assignable Contract is assumed and assigned to Purchasers pursuant to this Section, such Contract shall be deemed an Assigned Contract for all purposes under this Agreement.

2.8 Cure Amounts

- (a) US Sellers shall pay all Cure Amounts (as determined by US Sellers or as determined by the Bankruptcy Court) at Closing from the US Cash Purchase Price, up to a maximum amount of \$1,484,000 ("US Sellers' Cure Cost Amount"). US Purchaser shall pay all Cure Amounts (as agreed to between US Purchaser and US Sellers or as determined by the Bankruptcy Court) at Closing, in excess of US Sellers' Cure Cost Amount, provided, however, that on or before June 16, 2009, US Sellers shall provide to US Purchaser a schedule setting forth all estimated Cure Amounts for all Assignable Contracts of US Sellers.
- (b) Canadian Sellers shall pay all Cure Amounts at Closing from the Canadian Cash Purchase Price up to a maximum amount of \$616,000 ("Canadian Sellers' Cure Cost Amount"). Canadian Purchaser shall pay all Cure Amounts at Closing, (as agreed between Canadian Purchaser and Canadian Sellers) in excess of Canadian Sellers' Cure Cost Amount, provided, however, that on or before June 16, 2009, Canadian Sellers shall provide to Canadian Purchaser a schedule setting forth all estimated Cure Amounts for all Assignable Contracts of Canadian Sellers.
- (c) On Closing, each of the US Sellers shall irrevocably direct to each of the parties designated by US Sellers under each US Assigned Contract an amount equal to the Cure Amount required to be paid to assign each such US Assigned Contract under applicable Law and as provided in Section 2.8(a).
- (d) On Closing, the Canadian Sellers shall irrevocably direct to each of the parties designated by Canadian Sellers under each Canadian Assigned Contract an amount equal to the Cure Amount required to be paid to assign each such Canadian Assigned Contract or as required under applicable Law and as provided in Section 2.8(b).

ARTICLE 3 CONSIDERATION

3.1 US Purchase Price.

- (a) In consideration of the sale of the US Business and US Acquired Assets to US Purchaser, and upon the terms and subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth, the purchase price for the US Business and US Acquired Assets shall be the aggregate of (collectively, the "US Purchase Price"):
- (i) \$90,111,000 (the "<u>US Cash Purchase Price</u>"), as adjusted at Closing pursuant to <u>Section 3.6(b)</u>, and as further adjusted on the Adjustment Date pursuant to <u>Section 3.7(e)</u>; and
 - (ii) the amount of the US Assumed Liabilities.

3.2 Canadian Purchase Price.

- (a) In consideration of the sale of the Canadian Business and Canadian Acquired Assets to Canadian Purchaser, and upon the terms and subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth, the purchase price for the Canadian Business and Canadian Acquired Assets shall be the aggregate of (collectively, the "Canadian Purchase Price"):
- (i) \$31,700,000 (the "<u>Canadian Cash Purchase Price</u>"), as adjusted at Closing pursuant to <u>Section 3.6(c)</u>, and as further adjusted on the Adjustment Date pursuant to Section 3.7(f); and
 - (ii) the amount of the Canadian Assumed Liabilities.
- 3.3 Payment of the US Purchase Price and Assumption of the US Assumed Liabilities. The US Purchase Price shall be paid and satisfied as follows:
- (a) within one (1) Business Day of the Execution Date, a deposit in the amount of \$7,250,000 (the "US Deposit") shall be paid by the US Purchaser to an escrow agent reasonably satisfactory to US Sellers and the US Purchaser, to be held by such escrow agent and released by such escrow agent and applied against the US Cash Purchase Price at Closing in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, or returned to the US Purchaser upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 11.1(a). Section 11.1(b) or Section 11.1(c),
- (b) on Closing, an amount equal to \$7,250,000 (the "<u>US Escrow Amount</u>") shall be deposited into an escrow account (the "<u>Escrow Account</u>") established with the Escrow Agent pursuant to the terms of an escrow agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Sellers and the Purchasers (the "<u>Escrow Agreement</u>");

- (c) on Closing, an amount equal to the US Cash Purchase Price, as adjusted pursuant to Section 3.6(b), less the US Deposit and the US Escrow Amount shall be paid by the US Purchaser to the US Sellers (or such other party as the US Sellers may designate or an order of the Bankruptcy Court may direct);
- (d) on Closing, an amount equal to the amount of the US Assumed Liabilities shall be satisfied by the US Purchaser at Closing by execution and delivery by the US Purchaser at Closing of the US Assignment and Assumption Agreement; and
- (e) on the Adjustment Date, an amount equal to the US Final Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount and the US Final Current Assets Adjustment Amount shall be paid by the applicable party in the manner provided for in Section 3.7(e).
- 3.4 <u>Payment of the Canadian Purchase Price</u>. The Canadian Purchase Price shall be paid and satisfied as follows:
- (a) within one (1) Business Day of the Execution Date, a deposit in the amount of \$2,750,000 (the "Canadian Deposit") shall be paid by the Canadian Purchaser to the Monitor in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and released by the Monitor and applied against the Canadian Cash Purchase Price at Closing, or returned to the Canadian Purchaser upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 11.1(a). Section 11.1(b) or Section 11.1(c),
- (b) on Closing, an amount equal to \$2,750,000 (the "<u>Canadian Escrow Amount</u>") shall be deposited into the Escrow Account established with the Escrow Agent pursuant to the terms of the Escrow Agreement;
- (c) on Closing, an amount equal to the Canadian Cash Purchase Price, as adjusted pursuant to Section 3.6(c), less the Canadian Deposit and the Canadian Escrow Amount shall be paid by the Canadian Purchaser to the Canadian Sellers (or such other party as the Canadian Sellers may designate or an order of the Canadian Court may direct);
- (d) on Closing, an amount equal to the amount of the Canadian Assumed Liabilities shall be satisfied by execution and delivery by the Canadian Purchaser at Closing of the Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement; and
- (e) on the Adjustment Date, an amount equal to the Canadian Final Assumed Liabilities Adjustment Amount and the Canadian Final Current Assets Adjustment Amount shall be paid by the applicable party in the manner provided for in Section 3.7(f).
 - 3.5 <u>Allocation of Purchase Price</u>.

- (a) Purchasers shall deliver to Sellers a statement allocating the consideration paid by the Purchasers for the US Acquired Assets and the Canadian Acquired Assets on a reasonable basis for tax purposes by asset class on a Facility-by-Facility basis and in accordance with the timetable set forth in this <u>Section 3.5.</u> for Sellers' review and comment (such statement, the "<u>Allocation Statement</u>").
- (b) With respect to the US Acquired Assets, the Allocation Statement shall allocate the consideration paid by the US Purchaser for the US Acquired Assets in accordance with Section 1060 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder and shall be delivered within the earlier of (i) 120 days after the Closing Date, and (ii) 20 days prior to the extended due date of the Tax Return for which IRS Form 8594 must be attached.
- With respect to the Canadian Acquired Assets, the Allocation (c) Statement shall be prepared in accordance with applicable Canadian Law within 120 days after the Closing Date, and shall show the allocation of the Canadian Purchase Price among the Canadian Acquired Assets. In the event that Canadian Sellers are required to remit any Transaction Tax payments relating to any Canadian Acquired Assets before the Allocation Statement has been prepared, Canadian Purchaser and Canadian Sellers shall mutually agree on a good faith estimate of the fair market value of such items no later than seven (7) days prior to the date when the relevant Canadian Seller is required to remit such taxes, and such estimate shall be used by the Canadian Seller for calculating its remittance amount, it being understood and agreed that the Canadian Purchaser (i) will pay to the relevant Canadian Seller the Transaction Taxes based on such estimate at the time in respect of that item solely to enable the Canadian Seller to remit such Transaction Taxes in accordance with applicable Law, provided that prior to any such remittance the Canadian Seller shall hold all amounts received from Canadian Purchaser pursuant to this Section 3.5(c) separate and apart from other funds of the Canadian Seller and in trust for the express purpose of remitting Transaction Taxes to the appropriate taxing authorities; and (ii) is liable for the amount of Transaction Taxes finally determined to be payable in respect of the item.
- (d) To the extent that the Sellers are in agreement with the Allocation Statement, the parties to this Agreement hereby agree to (i) be bound by the Allocation Statement, (ii) act in accordance with the Allocation Statement in connection with the preparation, filing and audit of any Tax Return (including, without limitation, in the filing of IRS Form 8594 and any corresponding other Tax forms), and (iii) take no position inconsistent with the Allocation Statement for any Tax purpose (including, without limitation, in any audit, judicial or administrative proceeding).

3.6 Preparation of Estimated Closing Date Statements.

(a) No sooner than ten (10) Business Days and no later than five (5) Business Days prior to the Closing Date, the Sellers shall deliver to the Purchasers the Estimated Closing Date Statements as of the Closing Date. The Estimated Closing Date

Statements shall be accompanied by a written statement executed by the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of the US Sellers and the Canadian Sellers, respectively, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit J (the "Estimated Closing Date Statement Certificate"), certifying that the Estimated Closing Date Statements have been prepared in good faith by Sellers based upon available information as of the date of delivery of the Estimated Closing Date Statements.

- Base Current Assets Amount, then the US Purchaser shall increase the US Cash Purchase Price by the difference between such amounts on Closing. If the US Base Current Assets Amount exceeds the US Closing Date Current Assets Amount, then the difference shall reduce the US Cash Purchase Price payable by US Purchaser on Closing. If the US Base Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds the US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount, then the US Purchaser shall increase the US Cash Purchase Price by the difference between such amounts on Closing. If the US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds the US Base Assumed Liabilities Amount, then the difference shall reduce the US Cash Purchase Price payable by US Purchaser on Closing.
- Canadian Base Current Assets Amount, then the Canadian Purchaser shall increase the Canadian Cash Purchase Price by the difference between such amounts on Closing. If the Canadian Base Current Assets Amount exceeds the Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Amount, then the difference shall reduce the Canadian Cash Purchase Price payable by Canadian Purchaser on Closing. If the Canadian Base Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds the Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount, then the Canadian Purchasers shall increase the Canadian Cash Purchase Price by the difference between such amounts on Closing. If the Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds the Canadian Base Assumed Liabilities Amount, then the difference shall reduce the Canadian Cash Purchase Price payable by Canadian Purchaser on Closing.

3.7 <u>Preparation of Closing Date Statements</u>

- (a) Promptly after Closing, the Purchasers shall prepare in consultation with the advisors and auditors of Purchasers that are designated by Purchasers, at the Purchasers' expense, a draft of the Closing Date Statements, which shall be delivered to the Sellers as soon as possible following Closing with Purchaser using commercially reasonable best efforts, and no later than sixty (60) days following the Closing Date.
- (b) During the period from the date of delivery of the draft Closing Date Statements until the date no later than twenty (20) days after delivery of the Closing Date Statements, the Purchasers shall give the Sellers and their representatives such assistance and access to the books and records and the Purchasers' representatives as the

Sellers and their representatives may reasonably request in order to enable them to assess the draft Closing Date Statements. The Purchasers' and their representatives shall give the Sellers and their representatives reasonable notice prior to inventory counts and other procedures used in the preparation of draft Closing Date Statements and Sellers and their representatives shall be entitled to be present at such proceedings, and shall be provided promptly with copies of all working papers created by the Purchasers and their representatives in connection with such preparation.

- (c) If the US Sellers or the Canadian Sellers, as applicable, do not give a notice of objection in accordance with Section 3.7(d), the applicable Sellers shall be deemed to have accepted the draft Closing Date Statements prepared by the Purchasers which shall be final and binding on such Sellers and the Purchasers and such draft Closing Date Statements shall constitute Closing Date Statements for the purposes of this Agreement immediately following the expiration date for the giving of such notice of objection.
- If the Sellers object to any matter in the draft Closing Date (d) Statements prepared pursuant to this Section 3.7, then the objecting Sellers shall give notice to the applicable Purchaser(s) no later than twenty (20) days after delivery of the draft Closing Date Statements, setting out in reasonable detail the particulars of such objection. If Sellers deliver such objections within such twenty (20) day period, then the objecting Sellers and the applicable Purchaser(s) shall use reasonable efforts to resolve such objection for a period of thirty (30) days following the giving of such notice. If the matter is not resolved by the end of such thirty (30) day period, then the dispute with respect to such objection shall be submitted by the objecting Sellers and the Purchaser(s) jointly to, in the case of US Sellers, a certified public accountant, and in the case of Canadian Sellers, a chartered accountant, independent to the Sellers and the Purchaser(s). The independent accountant retained shall, as promptly as practicable, make a determination of the Closing Date Statements, which, subject to any disputes, shall be final and binding upon the objecting Sellers and the Purchasers and shall constitute Closing Date Statements for the purposes of this Agreement. Any dispute with respect to the joint appointment of the independent account or with respect to any determination made by the independent account shall be referred to, with respect to Canadian Sellers, the Canadian Court, and with respect to US Sellers, the Bankruptcy Court. The determination made by the Bankruptcy Court or the Canadian Court, as applicable, shall be final and binding upon the objecting Sellers and the Purchaser(s) and shall constitute Closing Date Statements for the purposes of this Agreement, and neither the objecting Sellers nor the Purchaser(s) shall have any right or appeal. All fees and expenses related to the independent accountant or any dispute of the independent accountant's determination shall be borne 50-50 by the objecting Sellers and the Purchaser(s).
- (e) If the US Closing Date Current Assets Amount exceeds the US Final Current Assets Amount, then the US Sellers shall pay to the US Purchaser the difference between such amounts on the Adjustment Date. If the US Final Current

Assets Amount exceeds the US Closing Date Current Assets Amount, then the US Purchaser shall pay to the US Sellers the difference between such amounts on the Adjustment Date. If the US Final Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds the US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount, then the US Sellers shall pay to the US Purchaser the difference between such amounts on the Adjustment Date. If the US Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds the US Final Assumed Liabilities Amount, then the US Purchaser shall pay to the US Sellers the difference between such amounts on the Adjustment Date. Any amounts required to be paid by the US Sellers to the US Purchaser pursuant to this Section 3.7(e) shall be paid out of the Escrow Account in accordance with the terms of the Escrow Agreement. After any such payments have been made to the US Purchaser and any payments required to be made by the Canadian Sellers have been made to the Canadian Purchaser pursuant to Section 3.7(f), the remainder of the Escrow Amount, if any, shall be distributed to the US Sellers and the Canadian Sellers, as more particularly set out in the Escrow Agreement. Any amounts owing by the US Sellers to US Purchaser in excess of the Escrow Amount shall be waived by the US Purchaser. US Purchaser's sole recourse pursuant to this Section 3.7(e), shall be payment out of the Escrow Account. For the avoidance of doubt, all amounts payable on the Adjustment Date under this Section 3.7(e) shall be treated as adjustments to the US Cash Purchase Price.

If the Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Amount exceeds the Canadian Final Current Assets Amount, then the Canadian Sellers shall pay to the Canadian Purchaser the difference between such amounts on the Adjustment Date. If the Canadian Final Current Assets Amount exceeds the Canadian Closing Date Current Assets Amount, then the Canadian Purchaser shall pay to the Canadian Sellers the difference between such amounts on the Adjustment Date. If the Canadian Final Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds the Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount, then the Canadian Sellers shall pay to the Canadian Purchaser the difference between such amounts on the Adjustment Date. If the Canadian Closing Date Assumed Liabilities Amount exceeds the Canadian Final Assumed Liabilities Amount, then the Canadian Purchaser shall pay to the Canadian Sellers the difference between such amounts on the Adjustment Date. Any amounts required to be paid by the Canadian Sellers to the Canadian Purchaser pursuant to this Section 3.7(f) shall be paid out of the Escrow Account in accordance with the terms of the Escrow Agreement. After any such payments have been made to the Canadian Purchaser and any payments required to be made by the US Sellers have been made to the US Purchaser pursuant to Section 3.7(e) the remainder of the Escrow Amount, if any, shall be distributed to the US Sellers and the Canadian Sellers, as more particularly set out in the Escrow Agreement. Any amounts owing by Canadian Sellers to Canadian Purchaser in excess of the Escrow Amount shall be waived by the Canadian Purchaser. Canadian Purchaser's sole recourse pursuant to this Section 3.7(f), shall be payment out of the Escrow Account. For the avoidance of doubt, all amounts payable on the Adjustment Date under this Section 3.7(f) shall be treated as adjustments to the Canadian Cash Purchase Price.

3.8 <u>Section 22 Canadian Tax Election</u>. The Canadian Purchaser and each Canadian Seller shall elect jointly in the prescribed form under Section 22 of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) and, if applicable, Section 184 of the *Taxation Act* (Quebec), and the corresponding provisions of any other applicable Tax statute as to the sale of the Accounts Receivable of Canadian Sellers and designate in such election an amount equal to the portion of the Purchase Price allocated to such Accounts Receivable pursuant to <u>Section 3.5</u>. This election, or these elections, shall be made within the prescribed time for such elections.

ARTICLE 4 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLERS

Sellers hereby represent and warrant to Purchasers, as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Date:

- 4.1 <u>Corporate Organization</u>. Each Seller is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation and has all necessary power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to conduct its business in the manner in which its business is currently being conducted. Except as a result of the commencement of the Bankruptcy Cases and the Canadian Cases, each Seller is qualified to do business and is in good standing in all jurisdictions where it owns or leases real property in connection with the operation of the Business or otherwise conducts the Business, except where the failure to so qualify or to so be in good standing has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 4.2 <u>Authorization of Agreement</u>. Subject to entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order, the Canadian Sale Order and authorization as is required by the Bankruptcy Court and/or the Canadian Court:
- (a) Each Seller has, or at the time of execution will have, all necessary corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which such Seller is or will become a party and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder;
- (b) the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which a Seller is or will become a party and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been, or at the time of execution will be, duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of such Seller and no other corporate proceedings (shareholder or otherwise) on the part of Sellers are necessary to authorize such execution, delivery and performance; and
- (c) this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which a Seller is or will become a party have been, or when executed will be, duly and validly executed and delivered by such Seller and (assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery by the other parties hereto) this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which a

Seller is or will become a party constitutes, or will constitute, when executed and delivered, the valid and binding obligation of such Seller enforceable against such Seller in accordance with its respective terms, subject to general principles of equity, including principles of commercial reasonableness, good faith and fair dealing (regardless of whether enforcement is sought in a proceeding at law or in equity).

4.3 Conflicts: Consents of Third Parties.

- (a) Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 4.3(a)</u>, the execution, delivery and performance by each Seller of this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement, the consummation of the transaction contemplated hereby and thereby, or compliance by each Seller with any of the provisions hereof do not, or will not at the time of execution, result in the creation of any Lien or Encumbrance upon the Acquired Assets and do not, or will not at the time of execution, conflict with, or result in any violation of or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give rise to a right of termination or cancellation under any provisions of:
- (i) such Seller's certificates of incorporation and by-laws or comparable organizational documents of such Seller;
- (ii) subject to entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order and the Canadian Sale Order, any Assigned Contract or Permit to which such Seller is a party or by which any of the Acquired Assets are bound;
- (iii) subject to entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order and the Canadian Sale Order, any order, writ, injunction, judgment or decree of any Governmental Authority applicable to such Seller or any of the properties or assets of such Seller as of the date hereof; or
- (iv) subject to entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order and the Canadian Sale Order, any applicable Law.
- (b) Subject to entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order and the Canadian Sale Order, except as set forth on Schedule 4.3(b), no consent, waiver, approval, order, Permit or authorization of, or declaration or filing with, or notification to, any Person or Governmental Authority is required on the part of any Seller in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or any other agreement, document or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby to which it is or will become a party, the compliance by such Seller with any of the provisions hereof or thereof, the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or the assignment or conveyance of the Acquired Assets.
- 4.4 <u>Title to US Acquired Assets</u>. The US Sellers have and at Closing will have good and valid title to all of the US Acquired Assets owned by them, and a valid and enforceable right to use all of the US Acquired Assets leased or licensed to them,

which are used in, and necessary for, the conduct of the Business on the date hereof and as of the Closing Date (except such as have been subsequently sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business, or for which any lease or license shall have terminated in accordance with its terms). Upon entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order, all right, title and interest of the US Sellers in and to the US Acquired Assets, wherever located, shall vest in the US Purchaser free and clear of all Liens and Encumbrances, other than permitted exceptions set forth in Schedule 4.4 hereto (the "US Permitted Exceptions") and Permitted Liens.

- Closing will have good and valid title to all of the Canadian Acquired Assets owned by them, and a valid and enforceable right to use all of the Canadian Acquired Assets leased by or licensed to them, which are used in, and necessary for, the conduct of the Business on the date hereof and as of the Closing Date (except such as have been subsequently sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business, or for which any lease or license shall have terminated in accordance with its terms). Upon delivery of the Monitor's Certificate to the Canadian Purchaser in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Canadian Sale Order, all right, title and interest of the Canadian Sellers in and to the Canadian Acquired Assets, wherever located, shall vest in the Canadian Purchaser free and clear of all Liens and Encumbrances, other than the permitted exceptions set forth in Schedule 4.5 hereto (the "Canadian Permitted Exceptions") and Permitted Liens.
- 4.6 <u>Contracts</u>. <u>Schedule 4.6</u> sets forth a complete list, as of the date hereof, of all material Contracts to which any Seller is a party or by which it is bound and that are used in or related to the Business or the Acquired Assets (except for material Contracts that are otherwise disclosed in Schedules to this Agreement).
- 4.7 <u>Real Property</u>. (a) <u>Schedule 1.1(d)</u> sets forth a list of all of the Real Property owned by the Sellers.
- (b) <u>Schedule 1.1(b)</u> sets forth a list of all of the Leased Property. True, correct and complete copies of all leases for all of the Leased Property, with any amendments, modifications, supplements, renewals, letter agreements and assignments relating thereto (the "<u>Real Property Leases</u>"), have been made available to Purchasers and there are no written or oral amendments or modifications to the Real Property Leases except as set forth on <u>Schedule 4.7(b)</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 4.7(b)</u>, the Sellers have valid and enforceable leasehold interests in each parcel of the Leased Property pursuant to the Real Property Leases, each of which remains in full force and effect in accordance with its terms.
- (c) With respect to each parcel of the Real Property or the Leased Property, except as set forth on Schedule 4.7(c):

- (i) the Sellers have received no written notification from any Governmental Authority that any of the Real Property or the Leased Property is in violation of any zoning, subdivision, landmark preservation, building, land use or other ordinances, laws, codes or regulations, which violation would materially interfere with the use of the Real Property or the Leased Property as currently operated;
- (ii) the Seller has received no written notification of any expropriation or condemnation proceedings or eminent domain proceedings of any kind pending against the Real Property or the Leased Property; and
- (iii) other than as registered on title to the Real Property or as otherwise disclosed by Sellers to Purchasers in writing, none of the Sellers is a party to any written agreements or undertakings with owners or users of properties adjacent to any facility located on any parcel of the Real Property or the Leased Property relating to the use, operation or maintenance of such facility or any adjacent real or immoveable property which materially interfere with the use of the Real Property or the Leased Property as currently operated.
- 4.8 Permits. Schedule 4.8 sets forth a list of all Permits held by Sellers that are necessary or required for the operation of the Business or the Facilities which form part of the Acquired Assets as currently operated in all material respects. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.8, none of the Sellers is nor will they be at Closing in material breach of, any of the Permits necessary or required for the operation of the Business or the Facilities which form part of the Acquired Assets as currently operated in all material respects, and no event has occurred or condition exists which constitutes or that with notice or lapse of time or both, could constitute, a default under, or violation of, any of such Permits. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.8, none of the Permits shall be terminated or impaired or become terminable, in whole or in part, as a result of the transactions contemplated hereby.
- Benefit Plan. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.9 sets forth a list of each Employee Benefit Plan. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.9, no Seller or any ERISA Affiliate has maintained, sponsored, or contributed to an Employee Benefit Plan that is subject to Title IV of ERISA within the last six years or, in any way, directly or indirectly, has any liability with respect to such a plan. All Employee Benefit Plans which are subject to ERISA and the Code are being administered in compliance, in all material respects, with their terms and all applicable Laws, including, but not limited to, ERISA and the Code, and the regulations promulgated thereunder or, in the case of Employee Benefit Plans which are not subject to ERISA and the Code (other than any Employee Benefit Plan which is a MEPP), all other applicable Laws. Each Employee Benefit Plan that is intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code has received a favorable determination letter upon which Sellers may rely, or has pending or has time remaining in which to file an application for such determination from the United States Internal Revenue Service.

- 4.10 <u>Labor Relations</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 4.10</u>, no Seller is a party to or bound by or has an obligation to perform (including make payments) under any collective bargaining agreement or any Contract with a labor union or labor organization. No Seller has received written notice of any outstanding representation petitions, complaints or applications involving any Seller before the National Labor Relations Board or any provincial or state labor board and, to Sellers' Knowledge, no such petition, complaint or application has been threatened, and no labor dispute, strike, picketing, work slowdown, work stoppage or handbilling has been threatened in writing. No Seller is subject to any unfair labor complaints or charges. To the Sellers' Knowledge, there are no events or circumstances that could reasonably be expected to result in a strike, work stoppage, slow-down, lock out or other labour dispute affecting the Business.
- Environmental Matters. No Seller has received written notice of any 4.11 investigation, suit, claim, action, prosecution, administrative penalty or proceeding relating to or arising under Environmental Laws with respect to the Acquired Assets or the Business that remains unresolved, nor, to the Sellers' Knowledge, are any of the same being threatened against any Seller or any real property owned, operated, or leased by any Seller, (b) no Seller has received any written notice of, or entered into, any obligation, order, settlement, judgment, injunction, or decree involving outstanding requirements relating to or arising under Environmental Laws that remains unsatisfied or which potentially subjects the Seller to further liability, and (c) except as set forth in Schedule 4.11, other than that which would not have a Material Adverse Effect, (i) no Hazardous Materials are present on, in or under the Real Property or Leased Property. other than in compliance with or which would not give rise to liability with respect to the Business or any of the Acquired Assets under Environmental Laws, and (ii) no release of any Hazardous Material has occurred on, in or under the Real Property or Leased Property, or, to the Seller's Knowledge, on any surrounding property with the potential to impact the Real Property or Leased Property, which would require reporting, remedial investigation or remediation with respect to the Business or any of the Acquired Assets under any Environmental Law. This Section 4.11, together with Section 4.8 and Section 4.14 constitutes the sole and exclusive representation and warranty of Sellers regarding environmental and public or occupational health and safety matters and liabilities and obligations and compliance with Environmental Laws relating thereto.
- 4.12 <u>Insurance</u>. Sellers maintain the insurance policies set forth on <u>Schedule 4.12</u>, which Schedule sets forth all insurance policies covering the Acquired Assets (including policies providing property, casualty, liability and workers' compensation coverage). Sellers have paid all premiums on such policies due and payable following the Petition Date or Filing Date, as applicable, prior to the Execution Date.
- 4.13 <u>Board Approval and Recommendations</u>. The Board of Directors (or similar governing Body) of each Seller has determined that, based upon its consideration of the available alternatives, and subject to the approval of the Bankruptcy Court and the

Canadian Court and the provisions in this Agreement regarding the solicitation of and ability to accept Alternate Transactions, a sale, assignment and assumption of the Acquired Assets and Assumed Liabilities pursuant to this Agreement is in the best interests of such Seller.

- 4.14 <u>Compliance with Laws</u>. No Seller has received any written notice or other written communication from any Governmental Entity or other Person (i) asserting any violation of, or failure to comply with, any requirement of any Permit, or (ii) notifying a Seller of the non-renewal, revocation or withdrawal of any Permit. To Sellers' Knowledge, each Seller is in material compliance with the terms of the Permits. The Sellers are, and at Closing will be, in compliance with all applicable Laws applicable to them and the Business, except in each case where the failure to comply could not reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 4.15 <u>GST Registration</u>. Indalex Limited is registered for goods and services tax purposes under Part IX of the *Excise Tax Act* (Canada) with the following registration number: 13683 4041 RT0004.
- 4.16 <u>QST Registration</u>. Indalex Limited is registered for Quebec sales tax purposes pursuant to the *Act respecting the Quebec sales tax* and its QST registration number is 1162176342.
- 4.17 <u>Vendor Permit Number</u>. Indalex Limited is registered for Ontario sales tax purposes with the following Ontario vendor permit number 4818 7836.
- 4.18 <u>Canadian Tax Residency</u>. Each Canadian Seller is not a non-resident of Canada for purposes of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada).
- 4.19 Intellectual Property. (a) Schedule 4.19 sets forth a complete and accurate list of all Intellectual Property that is the subject of a registration or application in Canada or the United States owned by the Sellers. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.19, (i) the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not impair any right by the Sellers to own the foregoing Intellectual Property, (ii) the Sellers own, without payment to a third party except as set forth in Schedule 4.19, all of the foregoing Intellectual Property which is material to the conduct of the Business as conducted on the date hereof, and as to be conducted at the time of Closing.
- (b) To the Sellers' Knowledge, no third party is misappropriating, infringing, diluting or violating in any material respect any Intellectual Property owned or used by the Sellers and, to the Seller's Knowledge, no claims have been brought, asserted or threatened by Sellers against any third party with regard to the foregoing. No Intellectual Property owned or used by the Sellers is the subject of any written notices of breach, default, termination or infringement of any third party during the last three (3) years.

- (c) The Sellers will not, to the Sellers' Knowledge, as a result of the execution or delivery of this Agreement be in violation of any license, sublicense, agreement or instrument relating to the Intellectual Property to which any of the Sellers is a party or otherwise bound, nor to the Sellers' Knowledge, will execution or delivery of this Agreement or cause the termination or forfeiture of any Intellectual Property or any rights therein or thereto.
- 4.20 <u>Products</u>. There is no pending, or to the Sellers' Knowledge, threatened or basis for any (a) recall or investigation of, or with respect to, any product distributed by the Sellers or (b) claim against the Sellers deriving from the provisions of applicable Law governing manufacturers' and distributors' liabilities for the safety of such products or manufacturers' liabilities alleging the defectiveness of such products other than ordinary course claims of customers of the Business or consumers of the products of the Business which are individually or in the aggregate immaterial.
- 4.21 Trust Fund Taxes. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.21, as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date, the Sellers have (i) timely paid or caused to be paid in full all Trust Fund Taxes which are or have become due and payable to all taxing authorities with respect to such returns and periods; (ii) made or caused to be made all withholdings of Trust Fund Taxes required to be made by it, and such withholdings have either been paid to the appropriate governmental agency or set aside in appropriate accounts for such purpose; and (iii) otherwise satisfied, in all material respects, all applicable Laws and agreements with respect to the filing of Tax Returns with respect to Trust Fund Taxes and the payment of all Trust Fund Taxes.

4.22 Financial Matters.

- (a) Attached hereto as <u>Schedule 4.22(a)</u> is a copy of the Sellers' consolidated audited income statement, statement of cash flows and balance sheet as at December 31, 2007 (the "<u>Financial Statements</u>") and the unaudited income statement, statement of cash flows and balance sheet as at December 31, 2008 (the "<u>2008 Annual Financial Statements</u>") and the consolidated unaudited interim statement of income, statement of cash flows and balance sheet of the Company as of April 26, 2009, utilizing appropriate and adequate reserves for accounts receivable in accordance with GAAP and Canadian GAAP (the "<u>Reference Financial Statements</u>"). The Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with GAAP and the 2008 Annual Financial Statements and Reference Financial Statements have been prepared in conformity with GAAP and Canadian GAAP, respectively and fairly present the financial condition of the Sellers as of the dates thereof, except: (i) for the absence of notes to the Reference Financial Statements that, if presented, would not differ materially from those included in the Financial Statements; and (ii) as set forth in <u>Schedule 4.22(a)(1)</u>.
- (b) The Sellers have no known liabilities of a nature required by GAAP to be disclosed on a balance sheet except for (i) liabilities (including Taxes), commitments or obligations incurred subsequent to the date of the Reference Financial

Statements in the ordinary course of business, (ii) liabilities that do not exceed \$500,000 in the aggregate, (iii) liabilities, commitments or obligations reflected on, accrued or reserved against in, the Financial Statements or the Reference Financial Statements or (iv) liabilities set forth on Schedule 4.22(b).

- Statements were properly stated therein with value determined in accordance with GAAP and Canadian GAAP, respectively, as consistently applied in accordance with the Sellers' past practices, stated at the lower of cost or market applying reasonable reserves for obsolete, aged, slow-moving or unsaleable inventory, determined using (i) the last-in first-out (LIFO) method of accounting for the US Sellers and the first-in first-out (FIFO) method of accounting for the Canadian Sellers, consistently applied. Since the date of the Reference Financial Statements, the inventories related to the business of the Sellers have been maintained in the ordinary course of business. All such inventories are owned by the Sellers free and clear of any Encumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances.
- (d) <u>Account Receivables</u>. All accounts, notes, financial receivables and other receivables of the Sellers, reflected on the Reference Financial Statements and all accounts, notes, financial receivables and other receivables arising subsequent to the Reference Financial Statements (i) except as set forth on <u>Schedule 4.22(d)</u>, will not, to the Sellers' Knowledge be subject to any contests, claims, counterclaims or setoffs, (ii) arose from bona fide transactions in the ordinary course of business, (iii) represent valid obligations arising from sales actually made or services actually performed in the operation of the Sellers' business in the ordinary course, (iv) to the Sellers' Knowledge, are collectible. There have not been any write-offs as uncollectible of any customer accounts receivable of the Sellers since the date of the Reference Financial Statements, except for write-offs in the ordinary course of business.
- (e) <u>Books and Records</u>. The books, stock transfer records, stock record books, and other records of the Sellers, copies of which have all been made available to Purchasers, are true and complete in all material respects and have been maintained in accordance with applicable Law and consistent with the Sellers' historical practice. The minute books of the Sellers contain materially accurate and complete records of all meetings held by the shareholders, the board of directors and committees of the board of directors of the Sellers.
- 4.23 <u>Investment Canada Act</u>. The value of the Canadian Acquired Assets determined in such manner as required pursuant to the Investment Canada Act (Canada) and the regulations pursuant thereto does not exceed 312,000,000 (Canadian Dollars).
- 4.24 <u>Warranties Are Exclusive</u>. EXCEPT AS EXPRESSLY SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT, SELLERS MAKE NO REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, AT LAW OR IN EQUITY, IN RESPECT OF ANY OF THEIR ASSETS (INCLUDING THE ACQUIRED ASSETS), LIABILITIES (INCLUDING THE ASSUMED LIABILITIES) OR OPERATIONS, INCLUDING,

WITH RESPECT TO MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR ANY PARTICULAR PURPOSE, OR NON-INFRINGEMENT, AND ANY SUCH OTHER REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES ARE HEREBY EXPRESSLY DISCLAIMED AND NONE SHALL BE IMPLIED AT LAW OR IN EQUITY. PURCHASERS HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGE AND AGREE THAT PURCHASERS ARE PURCHASING THE ACQUIRED ASSETS ON AN "AS IS, WHERE IS" BASIS AFTER GIVING EFFECT TO THE TERMS CONTAINED HEREIN.

ARTICLE 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASERS

Purchasers represent and warrant to Sellers as follows:

- 5.1 <u>Corporate Organization</u>. Purchasers are corporations duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of their respective states of incorporation and have all requisite power and authority to own their properties and assets and to conduct their businesses as now conducted.
- Multiprization and Validity. Purchasers have, or at the time of execution will have, all necessary corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and any Ancillary Agreements to which Purchasers are or will become a party and to perform their obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and any Ancillary Agreements to which Purchasers are or will become a party and the performance of Purchasers' obligations hereunder and thereunder have been, or at the time of execution will be, duly authorized by all necessary action by the board of directors, managers or applicable governing bodies of Purchasers, and no other corporate proceedings on the part of Purchasers is necessary to authorize such execution, delivery and performance. This Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which Purchasers are or will become a party have been, or at the time of execution will be, duly executed by Purchasers and constitute, or will constitute, when executed and delivered, Purchasers' valid and binding obligations, enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms except as may be limited by bankruptcy or other Laws affecting creditors' rights and by equitable principles.
- 5.3 No Conflict or Violation. The execution, delivery and performance by Purchasers of this Agreement and any Ancillary Agreements to which Purchasers are or will become a party do not or will not at the time of execution (a) violate or conflict with any provision of the organizational documents of Purchasers, (b) violate any provision of applicable Law, or any order, writ, injunction, judgment or decree of any court or Governmental Authority applicable to Purchasers, or (c) violate or result in a breach of or constitute (with due notice or lapse of time, or both) an event of default or default under any Contract to which Purchasers are party or by which Purchasers are bound or to which any of Purchasers' properties or assets are subject.

- 5.4 <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 5.4</u>, no consent, waiver, authorization or approval of any Person and no declaration to or filing or registration with any Governmental Authority is required in connection with the execution and delivery by Purchasers of this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which Purchasers are or will become a party or the performance by Purchasers of their obligations hereunder or thereunder.
- 5.5 <u>Financing</u>. Purchasers have available sufficient funding to enable Purchasers to consummate the purchase of the Acquired Assets from Sellers on the terms set forth herein and otherwise to perform all of Purchasers' obligations under this Agreement.
- 5.6 <u>Litigation</u>. There is no action, suit, proceeding or claim that is pending or, to Purchasers' knowledge, threatened in any court or by or before any Governmental Authority that would adversely affect Purchasers' ability to perform their obligations under this Agreement on a timely basis.
- 5.7 <u>GST Registration</u>. Canadian Purchaser will be registered for goods and services tax purposes under Part IX of the *Excise Tax Act* (Canada).
- 5.8 <u>OST Registration</u>. Canadian Purchaser will be registered for Quebec sales tax purposes pursuant to the *Act respecting the Quebec sales tax* effective on or prior to Closing.
- 5.9 <u>Canadian Tax Residency</u>. Canadian Purchaser will not be a non-resident of Canada for purposes of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) effective on or prior to Closing.
- 5.10 <u>Investment Canada Act</u>. The Purchasers are Canadian or, if not Canadian, qualify as WTO investors within the meaning of the *Investment Canada Act* (Canada).
- 5.11 <u>No Other Representations and Warranties</u>. Except for the representations and warranties contained in this Article 5, neither Purchasers nor any other Person makes any other express or implied representation or warranty on behalf of Purchasers and any such other representations and warranties are hereby expressly disclaimed and none shall be implied at law or in equity.

ARTICLE 6 COVENANTS AND OTHER AGREEMENTS

- 6.1 <u>Pre-Closing Covenants of Sellers</u>. Sellers covenant to Purchasers that, during the period from and including the Execution Date through and including the Closing Date or the earlier termination of this Agreement:
- (a) <u>Cooperation</u>. Sellers shall, without payment of funds to counterparties, use reasonable best efforts to obtain, and assist Purchasers in obtaining, at

no cost to Purchasers (except as otherwise set out herein), such consents, waivers, discharges, releases or approvals of any third party or Governmental Authority or transfer of any Permits required for the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or the operation of the Business by the Purchasers from and after the Closing in the ordinary course of business, including the sale and assignment of the Acquired Assets and the application for an advance ruling certificate under Section 102(1) of the Competition Act and the filing of a notification under Section 114 of the Competition Act within five (5) Business Days after the Execution Date. Sellers shall take, or cause to be taken, all commercially reasonable actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary or proper, consistent with applicable Law, to consummate and make effective as soon as possible the transactions contemplated hereby. If the US Sellers and US Purchaser determine that a filing under the HSR Act is required, US Sellers and US Purchaser shall each file their respective forms under such legislation no later than five (5) Business Days after the Execution Date. The filing fee with respect thereto shall be borne one-half by US Purchaser and one-half by the US Sellers. Purchasers and Sellers will each advise the other party promptly of any material communication received by such party from any Governmental Authority regarding any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Neither Purchasers nor Sellers will independently participate in any meeting with any Governmental Authority in respect of any review, investigation or inquiry in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement without giving the other prior notice of the meeting and the opportunity to attend and participate, unless prohibited by such Governmental Authority. Purchasers and Sellers will consult and cooperate with one another in connection with proceedings under or relating to any filings, submissions, responses to information requests or the like made hereunder to a Governmental Authority in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.

Access to Records and Properties. Sellers shall, subject to the (b) execution of confidentiality agreements mutually acceptable to Sellers and Purchasers, (i) provide Purchasers and their Related Persons reasonable access during normal business hours upon reasonable notice to the Facilities, offices and personnel of Sellers and to the books and records of Sellers, related to the Acquired Assets or otherwise reasonably requested by Purchasers if reasonably necessary to comply with the terms of this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements or any applicable Law, including access to perform field examinations and inspections of the Acquired Assets' inventories, Facilities and equipment, (ii) furnish Purchasers with such financial and operating data and other information with respect to the condition (financial or otherwise), businesses, assets, properties or operations of Sellers as Purchasers shall reasonably request, (iii) provide Purchasers and their Related Persons reasonable access to personnel files of Business Employees (as defined in Section 6.4(a)) and (iv) permit Purchasers to make such reasonable inspections and copies thereof as Purchasers may require; provided, however, that Purchasers shall use their reasonable best efforts to prevent any such inspection from interfering with the operation of the Business or the duties of any employee of Sellers.

- (c) <u>Conduct of Business Prior to Closing</u>. During the period from the Execution Date and until the earlier of the Closing Date and the termination of this Agreement in accordance with Article 11, except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement, and except to the extent expressly required under the DIP Credit Agreement, the Bankruptcy Code, the CCAA, applicable Canadian Law or other applicable Law or any ruling or order of the Bankruptcy Court or the Canadian Court:
- (i) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not take any action that would constitute or result in an Event of Default (as defined therein) under the DIP Credit Agreement, provided that Sellers shall not be in breach of this Section 6.1(c)(i) to the extent that the action that would constitute or result in an Event of Default has been waived under the DIP Credit Agreement or can be cured by Sellers prior to August 1, 2009.
- (ii) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not directly or indirectly sell or otherwise transfer, or offer, agree or commit (in writing or otherwise) to sell or otherwise transfer, any of the Acquired Assets other than the sale of Inventory in the ordinary course of business or the use of cash collateral in accordance with the DIP Credit Agreement or the DIP Orders;
- (iii) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not permit, offer, agree or commit (in writing or otherwise) to permit, any of the Acquired Assets to become subject, directly or indirectly, to any Lien or Encumbrance, except for Permitted Exceptions and Permitted Liens and Liens and/or Encumbrances granted in connection with the DIP Credit Agreement;
- (iv) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not enter into any transaction or take any other action that could be reasonably expected to cause or constitute a breach of any representation or warranty made by Sellers in this Agreement;
- (v) Sellers shall notify Purchasers promptly in writing of any Material Adverse Effect;
- (vi) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not make any promise or representation, oral or written, or otherwise, (x) to increase the annual level of compensation payable or to become payable by Sellers to any of their directors or Business Employees, (y) to grant, or establish or modify any targets, goals, pools or similar provisions in respect of, any bonus, benefit or other direct or indirect compensation to or for any director or Business Employee, or increase the coverage or benefits available under any (or create any new) Employee Benefit Plan, or (z) to enter into any employment, deferred compensation, severance, consulting, non-competition or similar agreement (or amend any such agreement) to which any Seller is a party or involving a director or Business Employee of Sellers, except, in each case, as required by

Law, or as required by any plans, programs or agreements existing on the Execution Date and disclosed on Schedule 4.9;

- (vii) Sellers shall comply in all material respects with all Laws applicable to them or having jurisdiction over the Business or any Acquired Asset;
- (viii) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not enter into any Contract having a cumulative value, obligation or liability in excess of \$500,000 or that is material to Sellers (taken as a whole) related to the Acquired Assets or assume, amend, modify or terminate any Contract to which any Seller is a party or by which it is bound and that are used in or related to the Acquired Assets (including any Assigned Contract);
- (ix) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not cancel or compromise any material debt or claim or waive or release any right of Sellers that constitutes an Acquired Asset;
- (x) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not enter into any commitment for capital expenditures except pursuant to any budget approved by the lenders under the DIP Credit Agreement;
- (xi) without Purchasers' prior written consent, Sellers shall not terminate, amend or modify in any manner any lease for Leased Property which forms part of the Acquired Assets hereunder;
- Sellers shall use reasonable best efforts to (1) conduct the (xii) Business in substantially the same manner as conducted as of the date of this Agreement and only in the ordinary course, (2) preserve the existing business organization and management of the Business intact, (3) keep available the services of the current officers and employees of the Business, to the extent reasonably feasible, (4) maintain the existing relations with customers, distributors, suppliers, creditors, business partners, employees and others having business dealings with the Business, to the extent reasonably feasible. (5) refrain from changing in any material respect any of their product prices or pricing policies (e.g., discount policies) for any of their products except as shall be necessary to meet competition or customer requirements, and (6) continue to pay all ordinary course liabilities and obligations with respect to the Acquired Assets arising after the Petition Date and the Filing Date, respectively, to the extent relating to conduct of the Business from and after the Petition Date and the Filing Date in the ordinary course of the Sellers' business in accordance with the normal and ordinary payment terms of such liabilities and obligations;
- (xiii) Sellers shall at all times maintain, preserve and protect all of their material Intellectual Property, and preserve all the remainder of their material property, in use or useful in the conduct of the Business and keep the same in good repair, working order and condition (taking into consideration ordinary wear and tear)

and from time to time make, or cause to be made, all necessary or appropriate repairs, replacements and improvements thereto consistent with industry practices, so that the business carried on in connection therewith may be properly and advantageously conducted at all times; and

- (xiv) Sellers shall not take, or agree, commit or offer (in writing or otherwise) to take, any actions in violation of the foregoing.
- (xv) Prior to the Closing Date, the negotiation of any new collective bargaining agreement or of any amendment to or verification of any existing collective bargaining agreement or of any collective bargaining agreement renewal will not be conducted without prior consent of or participation by the Purchasers.
- 6.2 <u>Pre-Closing Covenants of Purchasers</u>. Purchasers covenant to Sellers that, during the period from the Execution Date through and including the Closing or the earlier termination of this Agreement:
- (a) <u>Cooperation</u>. Purchasers shall take, or cause to be taken, all commercially reasonable actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary or proper, consistent with applicable Law, to consummate and make effective as soon as possible the transactions contemplated hereby; <u>provided</u>, that the foregoing shall not require Purchasers to participate in the Auction.
- (b) <u>Adequate Assurances Regarding US Assigned Contracts</u>. With respect to each applicable US Assigned Contract, US Purchaser shall provide adequate assurance of the future performance of such US Assigned Contract by US Purchaser.
- (c) Orders. Purchasers shall take such actions as may be reasonably requested by Sellers to assist Sellers in obtaining the Bankruptcy Court's entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order and the Canadian Court's entry of the Canadian Sale Order and any other order of the Bankruptcy Court or the Canadian Court reasonably necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (d) <u>Sufficient Funds</u>. Purchasers shall ensure that, on the Closing Date, Purchasers will have sufficient funds to pay Cure Amounts (other than Cure Amounts payable by Sellers pursuant to Section 2.8) respecting the Assigned Contracts and all of their fees and expenses incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (e) <u>Permits and Assigned Contracts</u>. Purchasers shall use reasonable best efforts to cooperate with Sellers to obtain or consummate the transfer to Purchasers of any Permit or Assigned Contact required to own or operate the Acquired Assets under applicable Laws. To the extent that the Seller is unable to assign or transfer any Assigned Contracts or Permits in accordance with the conditions set out in <u>Sections 9.2(j)</u>

and 9.2(m), Purchasers will use their reasonable best efforts to obtain replacement permits or contracts, on terms no less materially favorable than the Permits and Assigned Contracts not capable of being transferred or assigned, that would permit the Purchaser to operate any Facility or the Business as a whole as currently operated in all material respects, in satisfaction of such conditions.

6.3 Other Covenants of Sellers and Purchasers.

- (a) Disclosure Schedules and Supplements. Sellers, on the one hand, shall notify Purchasers of, and Purchasers on the other hand, shall notify Sellers of, and shall supplement or amend the disclosure schedules (the "Schedules") to this Agreement with respect to, any matter that (i) arises after the Execution Date and that, if existing or occurring at or prior to such delivery of the Schedules, would have been required to be set forth or described in the Schedules to this Agreement, or (ii) makes it necessary to correct any information in the Schedules to this Agreement or in any representation and warranty of Sellers or Purchasers, as applicable, that has been rendered inaccurate thereby. Each such notification and supplementation, to the extent known, shall be made no later than two (2) Business Days after discovery thereof and no later than three (3) Business Days before the date set for the Closing by the parties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any amendment, deletion or supplement to the Schedules that is made by the Sellers shall be satisfactory to the Purchasers, in their sole discretion, and any amendment, deletion or supplement to the Schedules that is made by the Purchasers (except as otherwise permitted in this Agreement to be made by the Purchasers) shall be satisfactory to the Sellers, in their sole discretion.
- (b) <u>Personally Identifiable Information</u>. Purchasers shall honor and observe, in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, all applicable privacy Laws with respect to the collection, use, transfer and disclosure of personal information about Business Employees, including the requirements of Section 363(b)(1)(A) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- (c) Access to Records after Closing. Following Closing, Purchasers and Sellers agree to permit their respective representatives to have access, at reasonable times and in a manner so as not to unreasonably interfere with their normal business operations, to the books and records acquired pursuant to this Agreement so as to enable Purchasers to prepare the draft Closing Date Statement, and Purchasers and Sellers to prepare Tax, financial or court filings or reports, to pursue causes of action which form part of the Excluded Assets, to respond to court orders, subpoenas or inquiries, investigations, audits or other proceedings of Governmental Authorities, to prosecute and defend legal actions or for other like purposes, and for the purposes of winding-down or administering the estates of the Sellers. If either party desires to dispose of any such records, such party shall, prior to such disposition, provide the other party with a reasonable opportunity to remove such of the records to be disposed of at the removing party's expense.

- (d) <u>Incorporation of Canadian Purchaser</u>. Prior to the Auction, Canadian Purchaser shall assign all of its rights and obligations under this Agreement to an Affiliate that is not a non-resident of Canada for tax purposes.
- (e) <u>Post-Closing Accounts Receivable</u>. Any Accounts Receivable related to the Business collected by Sellers (or other proceeds collected or derived from an Acquired Asset by Sellers) from and after the Closing Date shall be held in trust for the benefit of the applicable Purchaser, and such funds shall not form part of the Sellers' respective estates or otherwise be made available to Sellers' stakeholders, and shall promptly be paid to, and for the benefit of, the applicable Purchaser in accordance with their rights under this Agreement.

6.4 Employment Covenants and Other Undertakings.

- (a) Employees. Purchasers shall have the right, but not the obligation, to offer employment or engage as contractors any or all of the employees employed by Sellers in connection with the Business (the "Business Employees"), save and except for those bargaining unit employees whose rights and entitlements are governed by the terms of a collective bargaining agreement of the Canadian Sellers ("Canadian Unionized Business Employees"). Any Business Employees who accept an offer and are actually employed by Purchasers, and any Business Employees in the Province of Quebec included in the list referred to in Section 6.4(c) hereof are referred to herein as "Transferred Employees." Purchaser undertakes to continue the employment of all or substantially all of the Business Employees in the Province of Quebec. Prior to the effective date/time of the Closing, Sellers shall terminate the employment of all Business Employees, save and except for the Transferred Employees and all Canadian Unionized Business Employees.
- (b) With respect to Business Employees of US Sellers, US Purchaser shall deliver a list of the Business Employees it intends to hire no later than five (5) Business Days prior to the date of the Auction. US Sellers shall deliver to US Purchaser on or before the Closing Date all personnel files and employment records relating to the US Transferred Employees (including completed I-9 forms and attachments with respect to all US Transferred Employees, except for such employees as US Sellers certify in writing are exempt from such requirement). The initial terms and conditions of employment offered to any Business Employees of US Sellers shall be determined by US Purchaser in their sole and absolute discretion, subject only to applicable employment and labor laws.
- (c) With respect to Business Employees of Canadian Sellers who are not Canadian Unionized Business Employees, Canadian Purchaser shall deliver a list of such Business Employees it intends to hire no later than five (5) Business Days prior to date of the Auction. Canadian Sellers shall deliver to Canadian Purchaser on or before the Closing Date all personnel files and employment records relating to the Canadian Transferred Employees. The initial terms of employment offered or applicable to any

Business Employees who are not Canadian Unionized Business Employees of Canadian Sellers shall be substantially comparable in the aggregate in terms limited to the current title, compensation, benefits, hours of work and location, and with duties that are similar to the duties now being performed by such Business Employees. With respect to any Canadian Transferred Employees in the Province of Quebec, the terms and conditions of employment shall also include the terms and conditions required under the Laws of the Province of Quebec.

- (d) <u>Purchasers Employee Benefit Plans</u>. Purchasers reserve the right in their sole and absolute discretion subject only to applicable Law and any collective bargaining agreement, or as otherwise provided herein, to establish their own employee benefit plans or programs for Transferred Employees. Eligibility and participation in such employee benefit plans or programs will be subject to the terms and conditions of such plans or programs.
- (e) <u>Sellers Employee Benefit Plans</u>. Subject to paragraph (f) below, Sellers shall retain all liabilities and obligations under any "employee benefit plan", including employee benefit plans within the meaning of Section 3(3) of ERISA and any other employee benefit plan or program maintained or contributed to by a Seller or any ERISA Affiliate, including any Employee Benefit Plans, and Purchasers shall have no liability or obligation whatsoever under the Employee Benefit Plans nor shall Purchasers assume the sponsorship of the Employee Benefit Plans. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this <u>Section 6.4(e)</u>, Sellers and/or their Affiliates shall provide continuation coverage under COBRA to all M&A Qualified Beneficiaries for so long as Sellers maintain a group health plan. Thereafter, Purchasers shall provide COBRA coverage only to the extent required by Law.
- (f) MEPP. Canadian Purchaser and Canadian Sellers will take all necessary steps as soon as practicable following the Closing Date to ensure that, effective as of the Closing Date, Canadian Purchaser replaces Indalex Limited as a participating employer under any MEPP in which Indalex Limited participates in respect of Canadian Unionized Business Employees immediately prior to the Closing Date. Following the Closing Date, Canadian Purchaser shall, to the extent required by applicable Laws and the applicable collective bargaining agreements, assume the liabilities and obligations as a participating employer under any such MEPP.
- (g) Other Obligations. Except as specified in this Agreement, or otherwise agreed in writing by Purchasers and/or their Affiliates, neither Purchasers nor their Affiliates shall be obligated to provide any severance, separation pay, or other payments or benefits, including any key employee retention payments, to any employee of Sellers on account of any termination of such employee's employment on or before the Closing Date, and such payments and benefits (if any) shall remain obligations of the Sellers to be dealt with in accordance with the Bankruptcy Cases or Canadian Cases, as applicable.

- (h) Forms W-2 and W-4. US Sellers and US Purchaser shall adopt the "standard procedure" for preparing and filing IRS Forms W-2 (Wage and Tax Statements) and Forms W-4 (Employee's Withholding Allowance Certificate) regarding the US Transferred Employees. Under this procedure, US Sellers shall keep on file all IRS Forms W-4 provided by the US Transferred Employees for the period required by applicable law concerning record retention and US Purchaser will obtain new IRS Forms W-4 with respect to each US Transferred Employee.
- Non-Assignment of Contracts or Permits. Notwithstanding anything 6.5 contained herein to the contrary, this Agreement shall not constitute an agreement to assign any Assigned Contract or any Permit, to the extent that such Contract or Permit is not assignable under the Bankruptcy Code or applicable Canadian Law, without the consent of any other Person party thereto, where the consent of such Person has not been given or received, as applicable, or where assignment would constitute a breach of such Agreement or in any way negatively affect the rights of Purchasers (unless the restrictions on assignment would be rendered ineffective pursuant to Sections 9-406 through 9-409, inclusive, of the Uniform Commercial Code, as amended), as the assignee of such Assigned Contract or Permit, as the case may be, thereunder. If such consent or approval (not including any approval under the HSR Act or the Competition Act, if applicable) is required but not obtained and Purchasers have not exercised their rights to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 11.1(c)(x) of this Agreement, neither Sellers nor Purchasers shall be in breach of this Agreement nor shall the Purchase Price be adjusted or the Closing delayed. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Section 6.5 shall be deemed to alter any rights of the Purchasers under Section 11.1(c)(x) of this Agreement.
- 6.6 <u>Casualty</u>. If, between the date of this Agreement and the Closing, any of the Acquired Assets shall be destroyed, damaged or rendered inoperable in whole or in part by fire, earthquake, flood, other casualty or any other cause ("<u>Casualty</u>"), then Purchasers shall either (i) if as the result of a material Casualty where the Purchaser cannot operate a Facility or the Business as a whole as currently operated in all material respects, notify the Sellers that such Casualty is material, in which case Purchaser shall have the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to <u>Section 11.1(c)(xii)</u> of this Agreement, or (ii) acquire such Acquired Assets on an "as is" basis and take an assignment from Sellers of all insurance proceeds payable to Sellers in respect of the Casualty.
- 6.7 Name Change. Within twenty (20) Business Days of Closing, Sellers will deliver to Purchasers a duly and properly authorized and executed evidence (in form and substance satisfactory to Purchasers) as to (i) the amendment of such Sellers' organizational documents (collectively, the "Organizational Amendments") changing each Seller's name to another name which does not include any of the following words "Indalex," "Caradon,", "Dalton" or "Indalloy" and (ii) the termination of all business name registrations in respect of such names. Upon delivery, each Seller hereby

irrevocably authorizes Purchasers to file the Organizational Amendments and such terminations with the applicable Secretary of State or ministry of each Seller's jurisdiction of formation and in each state or province in which each such Seller is qualified to do business on each such Seller's behalf. Furthermore, after the Closing, each Seller shall (and cause its Subsidiaries to) discontinue the use of its current name (and any other tradenames currently utilized by any of the Sellers) and shall not subsequently change its name to or otherwise use or employ any name which includes the words "Indalex," "Caradon," or "Dalton," without the prior written consent of Purchasers. From and after the Closing, each of the Sellers covenants and agrees not to use or otherwise employ any of the trade names, corporate names, dba's or similar Intellectual Property rights utilized by any of the Sellers in the conduct of the Business, which rights shall be included in the Acquired Assets purchased hereunder.

ARTICLE 7 TAXES

- 7.1 Taxes Related to Purchase of Acquired Assets. All sales, use, goods and services, value-added and similar transfer taxes in connection with the transfer of the Acquired Assets, and all recording and filing fees (collectively, "Transaction Taxes"), that are imposed by reason of the sale, transfer, assignment and delivery of the Acquired Assets shall be borne by Purchasers. Purchasers and Sellers shall cooperate to (a) determine the amount of Transaction Taxes payable in connection with the transactions contemplated under this Agreement, (b) provide all requisite exemption certificates, and (c) prepare and file any and all required Tax Returns for or with respect to such Transaction Taxes with any and all appropriate taxing authorities.
- Canadian Purchaser shall execute jointly an election under Section 167 of the Excise Tax Act (Canada) and its equivalent in Quebec pursuant to Section 75 of the Act respecting the Quebec sales tax to have the sale of the Canadian Acquired Assets take place on a goods and services tax-free basis under Part IX of the Excise Tax Act (Canada) and on a Quebec sales tax-free basis pursuant to the Act respecting the Quebec sales tax. The Canadian Purchaser shall file the elections in the manner and within the time prescribed by the relevant legislation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Canadian Purchaser shall indemnify and hold Indalex Limited harmless in respect of any goods and services tax, Quebec sales tax, penalties, interest and other amounts which may be assessed against Indalex Limited as a result of the transactions under this Agreement not being eligible for such elections or as a result of a Canadian Purchaser's failure to file the elections within the prescribed time.

ARTICLE 8 BANKRUPTCY COURT MATTERS

8.1 Motions.

- (a) The US Sellers shall file with the Bankruptcy Court, within two (2) Business Days after the execution and delivery of this Agreement, a motion or motions: (i) seeking the Bankruptcy Court's approval of the Bidding Procedures Order and the Bankruptcy Sale Order, (ii) scheduling the commencement of the Auction on or before July 16, 2009; and (iii) scheduling the Sale Hearing not more than three (3) Business Day following the completion of the Auction. The US Sellers shall affix a true and complete copy of this Agreement to such motion(s).
- (b) The Canadian Sellers shall file with the Canadian Court within two (2) Business Days after the execution and delivery of this Agreement, a motion or motions: (i) seeking entry by the Canadian Court of the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order and the Canadian Sale Order, and (ii) scheduling the commencement of the Auction on or before July 16, 2009; and (iii) scheduling the Canadian Sale Hearing not more than three (3) Business Days following the completion of the Auction. The Canadian Sellers shall affix a true and complete copy of this Agreement to such motion. Canadian Sellers shall consult and co-ordinate with Canadian Purchaser and their respective legal advisors, regarding the parties upon whom the motions seeking the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order and the Canadian Sale Order will be served.
- 8.2 <u>US Assigned Contracts</u>. US Sellers shall serve on all counterparties to those Contracts which may be designated as Assigned Contracts pursuant to <u>Section 2.7</u> a notice specifically stating that US Sellers are or may be seeking the assumption and assignment of the US Assigned Contracts and shall notify such parties of the deadline for objecting to the Cure Amounts, which deadline shall not be less than five (5) Business Days prior to the Auction. In cases in which the US Sellers are unable to establish that a default exists, the relevant cure amount shall be set at \$0.00. The motion shall reflect US Purchaser's agreement to perform from and after the Closing under the US Assigned Contracts, which, subject to Bankruptcy Court approval shall be the only adequate assurance of future performance necessary to satisfy the requirements of Section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code in respect of the assignment to US Purchaser's of such US Assigned Contracts.
- 8.3 Procedure. Sellers agree to diligently prosecute the entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order and the Canadian Sale Order, as applicable. In the event the entry of the Bankruptcy Sale Order and/or the Canadian Sale Order shall be appealed, Sellers and Purchasers shall use their respective reasonable efforts to defend such appeal. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any resulting material changes to this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreements or any resulting material changes to the Bankruptcy Sale Order or the Canadian Sale Order shall be subject to Purchasers' approval, acting reasonably.

ARTICLE 9 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO PERFORMANCE BY THE PARTIES

9.1 <u>Conditions Precedent to Performance by Sellers</u>. The obligation of Sellers to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement is subject to the

fulfillment, at or before the Closing, of the following conditions, any one or more of which (other than the conditions contained in <u>Section 9.1(c)</u> and <u>Section 9.1(d)</u>) may be waived by Sellers, in their sole discretion:

- (a) <u>Representations and Warranties of Purchasers.</u> The representations and warranties of Purchasers made in this Agreement that are qualified by a materiality standard, in each case, shall be true and correct, and the representations and warranties of Purchasers made in this Agreement that are not qualified by a materiality standard, in each case, shall be true and correct in all material respects.
- (b) <u>Performance of the Obligations of Purchasers.</u> Purchasers shall have performed in all material respects all obligations required under this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreements to which it is party that are to be performed by it on or before the Closing Date (except with respect to (i) the obligation to pay the US Purchase Price and the Canadian Purchase Price, as applicable, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, and (ii) any obligations qualified by materiality, which obligations shall be performed in all respects as required under this Agreement).
- (c) <u>Bankruptcy Court Approval</u>. On or before July 20, 2009, the Bankruptcy Sale Order shall have been entered by the Bankruptcy Court and shall not be subject to a stay.
- (d) <u>Canadian Court Approval</u>. On or before July 20, 2009, the Canadian Sale Order shall have been entered by the Canadian Court and shall not be subject to a stay.
- (e) <u>No Violation of Orders</u>. No preliminary or permanent injunction or other order of any court or Governmental Authority or Law that prevents the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby shall be in effect.
- (f) <u>Bidding Procedures Order</u>. On or prior to July 2, 2009, the Bidding Procedures Order shall have been entered in the Bankruptcy Cases.
- (g) <u>Canadian Bidding Procedures Order</u>. On or prior to July 2, 2009, the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order shall have been entered in the Canadian Cases.
- (h) <u>Competition Act Approval</u>. (i) The Commissioner shall have issued an advance ruling certificate under Section 102(1) of the Competition Act to the effect that the Commissioner is satisfied that she would not have sufficient grounds upon which to apply to the Competition Tribunal for an order under Section 92 of the Competition Act in respect of the transactions contemplated hereby, or (ii) the applicable waiting period under Section 123 of the Competition Act shall have expired or been terminated early or shall have been waived under Section 113(c) of the Competition Act and neither the Purchasers nor the Sellers shall have been advised in writing by the Commissioner that she has determined to make an application for an order under Section

92 or Section 100 of the Competition Act in respect of the transactions contemplated hereby.

- (i) <u>HSR Approval</u>. Any waiting period applicable to the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended, and the regulations thereunder (the "HSR Act") shall have expired or been earlier terminated.
- (j) <u>Canadian Purchaser Assignment</u>. SAPA Holdings AB shall have assigned its right and obligations under this Agreement as Canadian Purchaser to one or more of its Canadian Affiliates.

For avoidance of doubt, there shall be no conditions precedent to Sellers' obligation to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except for those conditions precedent specifically set forth in this <u>Section 9.1</u>.

- 9.2 <u>Conditions Precedent to the Performance by Purchasers</u>. The obligations of Purchasers to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are subject to the fulfillment, at or before the Closing, of the following conditions, any one or more of which (other than the conditions contained in <u>Section 9.2(c)</u>, <u>Section 9.2(d)</u>), may be waived by Purchasers, in their sole discretion:
- (a) Representations and Warranties of Sellers. The representations and warranties of Sellers made in this Agreement that are qualified by a materiality standard, in each case, shall be true and correct, and the representations and warranties of Sellers made in this Agreement that are not qualified by a materiality standard, in each case, shall be true and correct in all material respects.
- (b) <u>Performance of the Obligations of Sellers</u>. Sellers shall have performed in all material respects all obligations required under this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreements to which each of them is party that are to be performed by them on or before the Closing Date (except with respect to any obligations qualified by materiality, which obligations shall be performed in all respects as required under this Agreement).
- (c) <u>Bankruptcy Court Approval</u>. On or prior to July 20, 2009, the Bankruptcy Sale Order shall have been entered by the Bankruptcy Court and shall not be subject to a stay and the Bankruptcy Court shall have provided such other relief as may be necessary or appropriate to allow the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (d) <u>Canadian Court Approval</u>. On or prior to July 20, 2009, the Canadian Sale Order shall have been entered into by the Canadian Court and shall not be subject to a stay and the Canadian Court shall have provided such other relief as may be

necessary and appropriate to allow the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

- (e) <u>No Violation of Orders</u>. No preliminary or permanent injunction or other order of any court or Governmental Authority or Law that prevents the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby shall be in effect.
- (f) <u>Bidding Procedures Motion</u>. On or prior to June 16, 2009, the Bidding Procedures Motion shall have been filed in the Bankruptcy Cases.
- (g) <u>Bidding Procedures Order</u>. On or prior to July 2, 2009, the Bidding Procedures Order shall have been entered in the Bankruptcy Cases.
- (h) <u>Canadian Motion</u>. On or prior to June 16, 2009, the Canadian Motion shall have been filed in the Canadian Cases.
- (i) <u>Canadian Bidding Procedures Order</u>. On or prior to July 2, 2009, the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order shall have been entered in the Canadian Cases.
- required, subject to Section 6.5, the Assignable Contracts designated hereunder as Assigned Contracts shall be so assumed, sold and assigned to Purchasers by order of the Bankruptcy Court or the Canadian Court, as applicable, provided that if the Purchasers have received assignments of all Assigned Contracts necessary to operate each Facility or the Business as a whole as currently operated in all material respects before August 1, 2009, this condition will be satisfied.
- (k) <u>HSR Approval</u>. Any waiting period applicable to the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby under the HSR Act shall have expired or been earlier terminated.
- (l) <u>Competition Act Approval</u>. (i) The Commissioner shall have issued an advance ruling certificate under Section 102(1) of the Competition Act to the effect that the Commissioner is satisfied that she would not have sufficient grounds upon which to apply to the Competition Tribunal for an order under Section 92 of the Competition Act in respect of the transactions contemplated hereby, or (ii) the applicable waiting period under Section 123 of the Competition Act shall have expired or been terminated early or shall have been waived under Section 113(c) of the Competition Act and neither the Purchasers nor the Sellers shall have been advised in writing by the Commissioner that she has determined to make an application for an order under Section 92 or Section 100 of the Competition Act in respect of the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (m) <u>Permits</u>. The Permits necessary or required for the operation of the Business or the Acquired Assets shall have been transferred to Purchasers or substitute,

amended or new Permits shall have been issued to Purchasers in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Purchasers unless waived by Purchasers as provided in Section 6.5 of this Agreement, provided that if the Purchasers have received transfers of all Permits necessary to operate each Facility or the Business as a whole as currently operated in all material respects before August 1, 2009, this condition will be satisfied.

- (n) Access Agreement. US Sellers and US Purchaser shall enter into an access agreement pursuant to which US Purchaser shall have the right to have access to the office facility of the US Sellers located in Lincolnshire, Illinois for at least 90 days following the Closing Date (and US Sellers agree not to reject the lease agreement for the Lincolnshire, Illinois office location without the consent of the US Purchaser), to permit access to and an orderly transition and removal of the Documents, books and records and other personal property relating to the Business and the Acquired Assets from such location.
- (o) <u>Discharges</u>. With respect to real property Encumbrances only, Canadian Sellers shall have obtained the discharges or releases from each of those Persons as requested by the Canadian Purchaser, acting reasonably, discharging and/or releasing any such Person's security interest(s) in the Canadian Acquired Assets which have not been effectively, in the opinion of the Canadian Purchaser, acting reasonably, discharged or vested out by the Canadian Sale Order, with such discharges or releases to be effective as of Closing.

For avoidance of doubt, there shall be no conditions precedent to Purchasers' obligation to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except for those conditions precedent specifically set forth in this <u>Section 9.2</u>.

ARTICLE 10 CLOSING AND DELIVERIES

- 10.1 <u>Closing</u>. The consummation and effectuation of the transactions contemplated hereby pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall be held no later than two (2) Business Days after the date that all conditions to the parties' obligations to consummate the transactions contemplated herein have been satisfied (the "<u>Closing Date</u>") (except for closing conditions that by their terms can only be satisfied on the Closing Date) or, if applicable, waived by the appropriate party or parties, at 10:00 a.m., local time, in the offices of Young Conaway Stargatt & Taylor, LLP, The Brandywine Building, 1000 West Street, 17th Floor, Wilmington, DE 19801, or on such other date or at such other place and time as may be mutually agreed to in writing by the parties. All proceedings to be taken and all documents to be executed and delivered by all parties at the Closing shall be deemed to have been taken and executed simultaneously and no proceedings shall be deemed to have been taken nor documents executed or delivered until all have been taken, executed and delivered.
 - 10.2 <u>US Sellers' Deliveries</u>. At the Closing,

- (a) the sale, transfer, assignment, conveyance and delivery by US Sellers of the US Acquired Assets to US Purchaser shall be effected by the execution and delivery by US Sellers of (i) the US Bill of Sale, (ii) the US Assignment and Assumption Agreement, and (iii) such special or limited warranty deeds, additional bills of sale, endorsements, assignments and other instruments of transfer and conveyance reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to US Purchaser;
- (b) the assumption of the US Assumed Liabilities by US Purchaser shall be effected by the execution and delivery by US Purchaser of the US Assignment and Assumption Agreement;
- (c) US Sellers shall have executed and delivered to US Purchaser, to the extent reasonably required by US Purchaser, any Ancillary Agreements;
- (d) each US Seller shall deliver a non-foreign affidavit dated as of the Closing Date in form and substance required under Treasury Regulations issued pursuant to Section 1445 of the Code so that US Purchaser is exempt from withholding any portion of the US Purchase Price;
- (e) US Sellers shall deliver possession of the US Acquired Assets (including all keys to the Facilities which form part of the US Acquired Assets, combinations to any safes thereon and passwords for all computers thereon and any security devices therein) on an "as is, where is" basis (except as otherwise set out in the Agreement), provided that delivery shall occur in situ wherever such US Acquired Assets are located on the Closing Date;
- (f) US Sellers shall deliver a certified copy of the Bankruptcy Sale Order; and
- (g) US Sellers shall deliver consents or approvals for the assignment or transfer of Permits or Assigned Contracts as provided in <u>Section 6.5</u> of this Agreement.

10.3 <u>Canadian Sellers' Deliveries</u>. At the Closing,

(a) the sale, transfer, assignment, conveyance and delivery by Canadian Sellers of the Canadian Acquired Assets to Canadian Purchaser shall be effected by the issued and entered Canadian Sale Order (to be delivered at Closing by the Canadian Sellers) and by the execution and delivery by Canadian Sellers of (i) the Canadian Bill of Sale, (ii) the Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement, (iii) to the extent that a Canadian Seller is the registered owner of a Canadian Acquired Asset but that same Canadian Seller is not the beneficial owner of that Canadian Acquired Asset, an authorization and direction from the beneficial owner of that Canadian Acquired Asset wherein the beneficial owner: (A) authorizes and empowers the relevant Canadian Seller to execute this Agreement and all other documents in connection with

the transactions contemplated herein, and (B) transfers and conveys to the Canadian Purchaser of that Canadian Acquired Asset all of its beneficial ownership in and to that Canadian Acquired Assets, and (iv) such special or limited warranty deeds, additional bills of sale, endorsements, assignments and other instruments of transfer and conveyance reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to Canadian Purchaser;

- (b) the assumption of the Canadian Assumed Liabilities by Canadian Purchaser shall be effected by the execution and delivery by Canadian Purchaser of the Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement;
- (c) Canadian Sellers shall have executed and delivered to Canadian Purchaser, to the extent reasonably required by Canadian Purchaser, any Ancillary Agreements;
 - (d) Indalex Limited shall make the elections referred to in Section 7.2:
- (e) Canadian Sellers shall deliver possession of the Canadian Acquired Assets (including all keys to the Facilities which form part of the Canadian Acquired Assets, combinations to any safes thereon and passwords for all computers thereon and any security devices therein) on an "as is, where is" basis (except as set out in this Agreement), provided that delivery shall occur in situ wherever such Canadian Acquired Assets are located on the Closing Date; and
- (f) Canadian Sellers shall deliver certified copies of the Canadian Sale Order and Monitor's Certificate.
- (g) Canadian Sellers shall deliver consents or approvals for the assignment or transfer of Permits or Assigned Contracts as provided in <u>Section 6.5</u> of this Agreement.
 - 10.4 <u>US Purchaser's Deliveries</u>. At the Closing,
- (a) US Purchaser shall make the payments referred to in Sections 3.3 (b) and (c);
- (b) US Purchaser shall execute and deliver to US Sellers the US Assignment and Assumption Agreement; and
- (c) US Purchaser shall execute and deliver to US Sellers such other instruments of assignment and assumption of US Assigned Contracts reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to US Sellers.
 - 10.5 Canadian Purchaser's Deliveries. At the Closing,

- (a) Canadian Purchaser shall make the payments referred to in Sections 3.4 (b) and (c);
- (b) Canadian Purchaser shall execute and deliver to Canadian Sellers the Canadian Assignment and Assumption Agreement:
- (c) Canadian Purchaser shall make the election referred to in <u>Section</u> 7.2: and
- (d) Canadian Purchaser shall execute and deliver to Canadian Sellers such other instruments of assignment and assumption of Canadian Assigned Contracts reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to Canadian Sellers.

ARTICLE 11 TERMINATION

- 11.1 <u>Conditions of Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated only in accordance with this <u>Section 11.1</u>. This Agreement may be terminated at any time before the Closing as follows:
 - (a) by mutual written consent of Sellers and Purchasers;
- (b) automatically and without any action or notice by either the Sellers to Purchasers, or Purchasers to Sellers, immediately upon:
- (i) the issuance of a final and nonappealable order, decree, or ruling or any other action by a Governmental Authority to restrain, enjoin or otherwise prohibit the transfer of the Acquired Assets contemplated hereby; or
 - (ii) consummation of an Alternate Transaction.
 - (c) by Purchasers:
- (i) if the Bidding Procedures Order shall not have been entered by July 2, 2009, unless agreed to in writing by Purchasers;
- (ii) if the Canadian Bidding Procedures Order shall not have been entered by July 2, 2009, unless agreed in writing by the Purchasers;
- (iii) if the Auction has not concluded by July 16, 2009, unless agreed to in writing by Purchasers;
- (iv) if the Bankruptcy Court has not entered the Bankruptcy Sale Order by July 20, 2009 (or such later date as Purchasers may have designated in writing to Sellers);

- (v) if the Canadian Court has not entered the Canadian Sale Order by July 20, 2009 (or such later date as Purchasers may have designated in writing to Sellers);
- (vi) if there has been a violation or breach by any Seller of any representation, warranty or covenant contained in this Agreement which (1) has rendered the satisfaction of any condition to the obligations of Purchasers impossible or is not curable or, if curable, has not been cured on or before August 1, 2009 following receipt by Sellers of written notice of such breach from Purchasers, and (2) has not been waived by Purchasers;
- (vii) at any time after August 1, 2009, if the Closing shall not have occurred and such failure to close is not caused by or the result of Purchasers' breach of this Agreement;
- (viii) if, prior to the Closing Date, US Sellers' Bankruptcy Case shall be converted into a case under Chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code or dismissed, or if a trustee or examiner with expanded powers is appointed in the Bankruptcy Case;
- (ix) if, prior to the Closing Date, a receiver, receiver and manager, interim receiver, custodian, trustee in bankruptcy or similar official shall be appointed with respect to any Canadian Seller or its respective property and assets;
- (x) if there shall be excluded from the Acquired Assets any material Assigned Contract or material Permit that is not assignable or transferable pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code or applicable Canadian Law without the consent of any Person other than Sellers, to the extent that such consent or approval shall not have been given prior to the Closing, and such Assigned Contract or Permit is required for the Purchasers to operate a Facility or the Business as a whole, as currently operated in all material respects, subject to Purchasers having complied with its covenant pursuant to Section 6.2(e).
- (xi) there shall occur a Material Adverse Effect from and after the date of the Reference Financial Statements; or
- (xii) a Casualty shall occur as provided in Section 6.6(i) of this Agreement.
 - (d) by Sellers,
- (i) if there has been a material violation or breach by Purchasers of any agreement or any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement which (x) has rendered the satisfaction of any condition to the obligations of Sellers impossible or is not curable or, if curable, has not been cured on or before August

- 1, 2009 following receipt by Purchasers of written notice of such breach from Sellers, and (y) has not been waived by Sellers; or
- (ii) at any time after August 1, 2009, if the Closing shall not have occurred and such failure to close is not caused by or the result of Sellers' breach of this Agreement;
- 11.2 <u>Effect of Termination</u>. In the event of termination pursuant to <u>Section 11.1</u>, this Agreement shall become null and void and have no effect and neither party shall have any liability to the other (other than those provisions of <u>Section 3.3(a)</u>, <u>Section 3.4(a)</u>, <u>Section 6.6</u>, <u>Article 11</u> and <u>Article 12</u> that expressly survive termination or obligations to be performed on or after the Closing) and each party shall be liable to the other after the Closing for any prior breach hereof). If the Agreement is terminated by the Sellers as a result of a breach of <u>Section 11.1(d)</u> by Purchasers, the Purchasers shall forfeit the US Deposit and the Canadian Deposit.
- 11.3 <u>Break Fee</u>. In the event that this Agreement is terminated pursuant to <u>Section 11.1(b)(ii)</u>, the Break Fee shall be payable from the proceeds received upon consummation of such Alternate Transaction, as follows:
- (a) each US Seller shall pay to US Purchaser its pro-rata share of the Break Fee payable by US Sellers based upon US Purchaser's pro-rata share of Purchase Price payable hereunder.
- (b) each Canadian Seller shall pay to Canadian Purchaser its pro-rata share of the Break Fee payable by Canadian Sellers based upon Canadian Purchaser's pro-rata share of Purchase Price payable hereunder.
- (c) Any obligation to pay the Break Fee hereunder shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be subject to any defense, claim, counterclaim, offset, recoupment or reduction of any kind whatsoever.
- (d) This Section 11.3 and the rights and obligations created hereunder shall survive termination of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 12 MISCELLANEOUS

12.1 <u>Survival</u>. No representations, warranties, covenants and agreements of Sellers and Purchasers made in this Agreement shall survive the Closing Date except where, and only to the extent that, the terms of any such covenant or agreement expressly provide for rights, duties or obligations extending after the Closing, including Purchasers' assumption of the Assumed Liabilities or as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement.

12.2 <u>Further Assurances</u>. At the request and the sole expense of the requesting party, Purchasers or Sellers, as applicable, shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, such other documents as Purchasers or Sellers, as applicable, or their respective counsel may reasonably request to effectuate the purposes of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements.

12.3 Successors and Assigns.

- (a) Each Purchaser shall have the right to assign to an Affiliate any of their rights or obligations in whole or in part (including the right to acquire any of the Acquired Assets). In the event of any assignment pursuant to this <u>Section 12.3(a)</u>, such Purchaser shall not be relieved of any liability or obligation hereunder.
- (b) Each Purchaser shall have the right to assign this Agreement or any of their rights or obligations hereunder as collateral to any lender of such Purchaser; provided, however, that no such assignment shall relieve such Purchaser of their obligations to Sellers hereunder.
- (c) Sellers shall not assign this Agreement or any of their rights or obligations hereunder and any such assignment shall be void and of no effect. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and shall be binding upon the successors and permitted assigns of the parties hereto, including any trustee appointed, with respect to US Sellers, in any of the Bankruptcy Cases or subsequent chapter 7 cases, or any trustee in bankruptcy, receiver, receiver and manager, interim receiver, custodian or similar official appointed with respect to Canadian Sellers or its property.
- 12.4 Governing Law: Jurisdiction. This Agreement shall be construed, performed and enforced in accordance with, and governed by, the Laws of the state of Delaware (without giving effect to the principles of conflicts of laws thereof), except to the extent that the Laws of such state are superseded by the Bankruptcy Code, the CCAA, or other applicable Law. For so long as US Sellers are subject to the jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court, the parties irrevocably elect, as the sole judicial forum for the adjudication of any matters arising under or in connection with the Agreement, and consent to the exclusive jurisdiction of, the Bankruptcy Court. After US Sellers are no longer subject to the jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court, the parties irrevocably elect, as the sole judicial forum for the adjudication of any matters arising under or in connection with this Agreement, and consent to the jurisdiction of, any state or federal court having competent jurisdiction in Delaware, provided that the Canadian Court shall have jurisdiction over the Canadian Acquired Assets and the Canadian Assumed Liabilities.
- 12.5 <u>Expenses</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, each of the parties shall pay their own expenses in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, including any legal and accounting fees and commissions or finder's fees, whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby are consummated. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, Purchasers shall

pay the cost of all surveys, title insurance policies and title reports ordered by Purchasers and any filing fees required to be made under the Competition Act.

12.6 Severability. In the event that any part of this Agreement is declared by any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction to be null, void or unenforceable, a suitable and equitable provision shall be substituted therefor in order to carry out, so far as may be valid and enforceable, the intent and purpose of such invalid or unenforceable provision, said provision shall survive to the extent it is not so declared, and all of the other provisions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect only if, after excluding the portion deemed to be unenforceable and the application of any provision so substituted, the remaining terms shall provide for the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby in substantially the same manner as originally set forth at the later of (a) the Execution Date, and (b) the date this Agreement was last amended.

12.7 Notices.

(a) All notices, requests, demands, consents and other communications under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be sent via overnight courier, e-mail (including by way of PDF format) or facsimile. If the notice is received on a Business Day before 5:00 PM local time the notice will be deemed to have been received at such time. If the notice is received other than a Business Day or after 5:00 PM local time, the notice will be deemed to have been received the following Business Day. Notices shall be sent to the following addresses, as applicable:

If to Sellers:

c/o Indalex
75 Tri-State International
Suite 450
Lincolnshire, IL 60069
Attention: Timothy Stubbs
Facsimile: 866-312-0608

E-mail: Tim Stubbs@Indalex.com

With a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Young Conaway Stargatt & Taylor, LLP The Brandywine Building 1000 West Street. 17th Floor Wilmington, DE 19801 Attention: Michael R. Nestor, Esq.

Facsimile: (302) 576-3321 E-mail: mnestor@ycst.com

- and to -

Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP Commerce Court West 199 Bay Street Toronto, Ontario M5L 1A9

Attention: Linc Rogers
Facsimile: (416) 863-2653
E-mail: linc.rogers@blakes.com

If to Purchasers:

SAPA Holding AB c/o Sapa Extrusions, Inc. North American Headquarters P.O. Box 535271 Pittsburgh, PA 15253

Attention: Svein Tore Holsether,

Marius Gronningsaeter and Peter Vandervelde

Facsimile: (412) 299-2157

E-mail: Svein-Tore.Holsether@sapagroup.com

Marius.Gronningsaeter@sapagroup.com Peter.Vandervelde@sapagroup.com

With a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Buchanan Ingersoll & Rooney, PC 20th Floor, One Oxford Centre Pittsburgh, PA 15219

Attention: Craig S. Heryford, Esquire

Facsimile: (412) 562-1041

E-Mail: Craig.Heryford@bipc.com

- (b) Any party may change its address or facsimile number for the purpose of this Section 12.7 by giving the other parties written notice of its new address in the manner set forth above.
- 12.8 <u>Amendments: Waivers</u>. This Agreement may be amended or modified, and any of the terms, covenants, representations, warranties or conditions hereof may be waived, only by a written instrument executed by Purchasers and Sellers, or in the case of a waiver, by the party waiving compliance. Any waiver by any party of any condition, or of the breach of any provision, term, covenant, representation or warranty contained in this Agreement, in any one or more instances, shall not be deemed to be or construed as a furthering or continuing waiver of any such condition, or of the breach of any other provision, term, covenant, representation or warranty of this Agreement.
- 12.9 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements contain the entire understanding between the parties with respect to the transactions contemplated

hereby and supersede and replace all prior and contemporaneous agreements and understandings, oral or written, with regard to such transactions. All Exhibits and Schedules hereto and any documents and instruments delivered pursuant to any provision hereof are expressly made a part of this Agreement as fully as though completely set forth herein.

- Sellers shall be entitled to disclose, if required by applicable Law or by order of the Bankruptcy Court, or the Canadian Court, this Agreement and all information provided by Purchasers in connection herewith to the Bankruptcy Court, the Canadian Court, the United States Trustee, the Monitor, parties in interest in the Sellers' Bankruptcy Cases or the Canadian Cases and other Persons bidding on assets of Sellers. Other than statements made in the Bankruptcy Court or Canadian Court (or in pleadings filed therein), Sellers shall not issue (prior to, on or after the Closing) any press release or make any public statement or public communication with respect to the Agreement or transactions contemplated thereby without the prior written consent of Purchasers, which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed; provided, however, that Sellers, without the prior consent of Purchasers, may issue such press release or make such public statement as may, upon the advice of counsel, be required by applicable Law, any Governmental Authority with competent jurisdiction or any listing agreement with any national securities exchange.
- 12.11 Monitor. The parties hereto acknowledge and agree that the Monitor shall be entitled to file the Monitor's Certificate with the Canadian Court without independent investigation upon receiving confirmation from the Canadian Sellers that all conditions of Closing in favour of the Canadian Sellers have been satisfied by the Canadian Purchaser or waived by the Canadian Sellers, and the Monitor shall have no liability to the Sellers or the Purchasers or any other Person as a result of filing the Monitor's Certificate upon receiving such confirmation.
- 12.12 <u>Headings</u>. The article and section headings in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- 12.13 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by the undersigned in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed shall be deemed to be an original and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed signature page to this Agreement by any of the undersigned by facsimile or "pdf" e-mail transmission shall be as effective as delivery of a manually executed copy of this Agreement by such undersigned.
- 12.14 <u>No Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to create any rights for any Persons not party to this Agreement, as third party beneficiaries or otherwise.

- 12,15 Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH PARTY HEREBY AGREES TO WAIVE ITS RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION BASED UPON OR ARISING OUT OF THIS AGREEMENT. THE SCOPE OF THIS WAIVER IS INTENDED TO BE ALL-ENCOMPASSING OF ANY AND ALL DISPUTES THAT MAY BE FILED IN ANY COURT AND THAT RELATE TO THE SUBJECT MATTER OF THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, CONTRACT CLAIMS, TORT CLAIMS, ANTITRUST CLAIMS, BREACH OF DUTY CLAIMS, AND ALL OTHER COMMON-LAW OR STATUTORY CLAIMS. EACH PARTY HERETO ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THIS WAIVER IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT. AND THAT EACH WILL CONTINUE TO RELY ON THIS WAIVER IN THEIR RELATED FUTURE DEALINGS. EACH PARTY HERETO FURTHER WARRANTS AND REPRESENTS THAT IT HAS REVIEWED THIS WAIVER WITH LEGAL COUNSEL OF ITS OWN CHOOSING, OR HAS HAD AN OPPORTUNITY TO DO SO, AND THAT IT KNOWINGLY AND VOLUNTARILY WAIVES ITS JURY TRIAL RIGHTS, HAVING HAD THE OPPORTUNITY TO CONSULT WITH LEGAL COUNSEL. THIS WAIVER IS IRREVOCABLE, MEANING THAT IT MAY NOT BE MODIFIED EITHER ORALLY OR IN WRITING, AND THIS WAIVER SHALL APPLY TO ANY SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS, RENEWALS, SUPPLEMENTS. OR MODIFICATIONS TO THIS AGREEMENT. IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION. THIS AGREEMENT MAY BE FILED AS A WRITTEN CONSENT TO A TRIAL BY THE COURT WITHOUT A JURY.
- 12.16 General Release. Effective upon the Closing, each Seller, on behalf of itself and its estate, acknowledges that it has no claim, counterclaim, setoff, recoupment. action or cause of action of any kind or nature whatsoever (including, for the avoidance of doubt, actions for avoidance, subordination or recharacterization of any of Purchasers' pre-Petition Date Claims, Encumbrances, and Liens against US Sellers) against Purchasers and any of their Related Persons, that directly or indirectly arise out of, are based upon, or in any manner are connected with (i) the pre-Petition Date agreements to which Purchasers (or their Affiliates) and any of the US Sellers were parties and all transactions referred to in such agreements, (ii) the pre-Filing Date agreements to which Purchasers (or their Affiliates) and any of the Canadian Sellers were parties and all transactions referred to in such agreements, or (iii) the acquisition by Purchasers of Claims and Liens in and against the Sellers (jointly, the "Released Claims"). Should any Released Claims nonetheless exist, each Seller, on behalf of itself and its estate, hereby (i) releases and discharges each of the Purchasers and their Related Persons from any liability whatsoever on such Released Claims and (ii) releases, waives and discharges all such Released Claims against any of the Purchasers and their Related Persons.

[Signatures on following page(s)]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed by their respective officers thereunto duly authorized as of the date first above written.

PURCHASERS:

SAPA HOLDING AB, in its capacity as US Purchaser and for and on behalf of one or more Canadian Purchasers to be named.

Name

Title:

Ву:

Namer Title: (420 C

itle: SUP Corporate Business

SELLERS

INDALEX HOLDINGS FINANCE, INC.
By: (\ V \ V \
By: Name: Tita Tita Sp. 1561
Name: Time-ray STUSGS Title: Opening Coo
1.1101 P.223 (1) D.1 (CEB
_
INDALEX HOLDING CORP.
$(\setminus A) \setminus (\setminus$
Name: Timerum Sroses Title: President
Name: Timerum Sruses
Title: Pessiper/CES
INDALEXXIMITED
INDALEX ENVILOPE
By: \\Le\/
Name: Timothy Stussis
Title: pcs 100-/co
7 555
INDALEX, INC.
B
By: Name: Timoruy SNOGS
Title: Pizering /CEO
DOLTON ALUMINUM COMPANY,
INC.
$\langle \langle \langle I \rangle \rangle \rangle \langle I \rangle \langle $
By:\
Name: Timorum Stores
Title: PRESIDENT (CE)
_
CARADON LEBANON, INC.
Ву:\ Ди.
Name: Timoruy Swass
Title: Presiperi /cos
· • · · · · /

INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD.

Ву:

Name: Timothy STUBES
Title: PRESIDENT (CED

6326765 CANADAINC.

Ву:

Name: Timothy Sussis Title: Ones: DONT (CEO

Court File No: CV-09-8122-00CL

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT. R.S.C. 1985, c.C-36, AS AMENDED

INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD., 6326765 CANADA INC. and AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF NOVAR INC.

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE(COMMERCIAL LIST)

Proceeding commenced at Toronto

(RETURNABLE JULY 2, 2009)

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP

Barristers & Solicitors

Box 25, Commerce Court West

199 Bay Street, Suite 2800 Toronto, Ontario M5L 1A9

Linc Rogers LSUC No.: 43562N Tel: (416) 863-4168 Katherine McEachern LSUC No.: 38345M Tel: (416) 863-2566 Fax: (416) 863-2653

Jackie Moher LSUC No.: 53166V

Tel: (416) 863-3174

Fax: (416) 863-2653

Lawyers for the Applicants

TAB 2 Draft Order

Court File No. CV-09-8122-00CL



ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST

THE HONOURABLE MR.)	THURSDAY, THE
)	
JUSTICE MORAWETZ)	2 nd DAY OF JULY, 2009

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD., 6326765 CANADA INC. and NOVAR INC.

BIDDING PROCEDURES ORDER

THIS MOTION, made by Indalex Limited, Indalex Holdings (B.C.) Ltd., 6326765 Canada Inc. and Novar Inc. (the "Applicants") for an Order:

- a) approving the bidding procedures attached hereto as Schedule "A" (the "Bidding Procedures") to be used in conjunction with the proposed conduct of a Court supervised Stalking Horse Process (as defined herein) for the sale of the assets of Indalex Holdings Finance, Inc., Indalex Holding Corp., Indalex Inc., Caradon Lebanon, Inc., Dolton Aluminum Company, Inc. (the "U.S. Debtors") and the Applicants (except Novar Inc.) (collectively, the "Canadian Debtors" and, together with the US Debtors, the "Debtors");
- b) deeming the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of June 16, 2009 by and among Sapa Holding AB (the "Stalking Horse Bidder") and the Debtors (the "APA"), attached to the affidavit of Timothy R.J. Stubbs sworn [INSERT DATE] (the "Stubbs Affidavit"), to be a Qualified Bid (as defined in the Bidding Procedures) and accepted for the purposes of conducting the Stalking Horse Process; and

c) approving and authorizing the payment of the Break Fee (as such term as defined in the APA) in the manner provided for in the APA, in conjunction with the Stalking Horse Process;

was heard this day at 330 University Avenue, Toronto, Ontario.

ON READING the material filed, including the Notice of Motion, the Stubbs Affidavit, and the Sixth Report (the "Sixth Report") of FTI Consulting Canada ULC (the "Monitor"), and on hearing the submissions of counsel for the Applicants, counsel for the Monitor, counsel for the Stalking Horse Bidder and counsel for the JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., and on being advised that the Applicants' Service List was served with the Motion Record herein;

- 1. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that all capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meaning given to them in the APA or the Bidding Procedures.
- 2. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Bidding Procedures are hereby approved and, subject to approval of the Bidding Procedures in substantially the same form by the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware in the Bankruptcy Cases of the U.S. Debtors, the Applicants shall be authorized to solicit Bids for the Canadian Acquired Assets and conduct the Auction as contemplated therein (the "Stalking Horse Process").
- 3. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the APA is hereby deemed to be a Qualified Bid and accepted for the purposes of conducting the Stalking Horse Process.
- 4. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the provisions of the APA providing for payment of the Break Fee are hereby authorized and approved and the Applicants are hereby authorized and directed to pay, in accordance with section 11.3(b) of the APA, their *pro rata* share of the Break Fee to the Stalking Horse Bidder in the event that the APA is terminated in accordance with section 11.1(b)(ii) thereof. The Applicants' *pro rata* share of the Break Fee will be paid by the Applicants to the Stalking Horse Bidder from the proceeds of an Alternate Transaction as provided for in the APA.
- 5. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that nothing herein approves the sale of the Canadian Acquired Assets on the terms set out in the APA and that the validity of any sale of the Canadian Acquired Assets will be determined on a subsequent motion made to this Court.

- 6. THIS COURT ORDERS that in connection with the Stalking Horse Process and pursuant to clause 7(3)(c) of the Canada Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act, and pursuant to section 18 of the Act Respecting the Protection of Personal Information in the Private Sector, R.S.Q. c P-39.1, the Applicants may disclose personal information of identifiable individuals to Potential Bidders for the assets of the Canadian Debtors and to their advisors, but only to the extent desirable or required to negotiate and attempt to complete one or more sales of the assets of the Canadian Debtor (each, a "Sale"). Each Potential Bidder to whom such personal information is disclosed shall maintain and protect the privacy of such information and limit the use of such information to its evaluation of the Sale, and if it does not complete a Sale, shall return all such information to the Applicants, or in the alternative destroy all such information.
- 7. THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body having jurisdiction in Canada and the United States or elsewhere, to give effect to this Order and to assist the Applicants, the Monitor and their respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Applicants and to the Monitor, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order, to grant representative status to the Monitor in any foreign proceeding, or to assist the Applicants and the Monitor and their respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order.
- 8. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that each of the Applicants and the Monitor be at liberty and is hereby authorized and empowered to apply to any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body, wherever located, for the recognition of this Order and for assistance in carrying out the terms of this Order.

SCHEDULE "A"

(Bidding Procedures)

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c.C-36, AS AMENDED

Court File No: CV-09-8122-00CL

INDALEX LIMITED, INDALEX HOLDINGS (B.C.) LTD., 6326765 CANADA INC. and AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF NOVAR INC.

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

Proceeding commenced at Toronto

BIDDING PROCEDURES ORDER

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP

Barristers & Solicitors

Box 25, Commerce Court West 199 Bay Street, Suite 2800

Toronto, Ontario M5L 1A9

Linc Rogers LSUC No.: 43562N

Tel: (416) 863-4168

Katherine McEachern LSUC No.: 38345M

Tel: (416) 863-2566

Jackie Moher LSUC#; 53166V Tel: (416) 863-3174

Tel: (416) 863-3174 Fax: (416) 863-2653 Lawyers for the Applicants

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT*, R.S.C., 1985 c. C-36 AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF INDALEX LIMITED et al

the Applicants

SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST ONTARIO

Proceeding commenced at Toronto

(Returnable July 2, 2009) MOTION RECORD

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP

199 Bay Street, Suite 2800 **Barristers and Solicitors**

Box 25, Commerce Court West

Toronto, Ontario M5L 1A9

Linc Rogers LSUC#: 43562N

Tel: (416) 863-4168

Katherine McEachern LSUC#: 38345M

Tel: (416) 863-2566

Jackie Moher LSUC#: 53166V

Tel: (416) 863-3174 Fax: (416) 863-2653

Lawyers for the Applicants